

Evidence Check

Suicide Aftercare Services

An Evidence Check rapid review brokered by the Sax Institute for the Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care — July 2023 An Evidence Check rapid review brokered by the Sax Institute for the Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care. July 2023.

This report was prepared by: Ann Martin¹, Cassandra Chakouch¹, Natasha Josifovski¹, Katherine McGill², Dzenana Kartal³, Bernard Leckning¹, Nicole Hill⁴, Fiona Shand¹

1 Black Dog Institute, University of New South Wales

2 Mental Health Service, Hunter New England Local Health District; School of Medicine and Public Health, University of Newcastle; Healthy Minds, Hunter Medical Research Institute

3 Orygen and Centre for Youth Mental Health, University of Melbourne

4 Telethon Kids Institute; School of Population and Global Health, University of Western Australia

July 2023 © Sax Institute 2023

This work is copyright. It may be reproduced in whole or in part for study training purposes subject to the inclusions of an acknowledgement of the source. It may not be reproduced for commercial usage or sale. Reproduction for purposes other than those indicated above requires written permission from the copyright owners.

Enquiries regarding this report may be directed to the:

Director Evidence Connect Sax Institute www.saxinstitute.org.au evidence.connect@saxinstitute.org.au

Suggested Citation:

Martin A, Chakouch C, Josifovski N, McGill K, Kartal D, Leckning B, Hill N, Shand F. Suicide aftercare services: an Evidence Check rapid review brokered by the Sax Institute (www.saxinstitute.org.au) for the Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care, 2023.

Disclaimer:

This Evidence Check review was produced using the Evidence Check methodology in response to specific questions from the commissioning agency.

It is not necessarily a comprehensive review of all literature relating to the topic area. It was current at the time of production (but not necessarily at the time of publication). It is reproduced for general information and third parties rely upon it at their own risk.

Suicide Aftercare Services

An Evidence Check rapid review brokered by the Sax Institute for the Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care. July 2023.

This report was prepared by. Ann Martin, Cassandra Chakouch, Natasha Josifovski Katherine McGill, Dzenana Kartal, Bernard Leckning, Nicole Hill, Fiona Shand. Black Dog Institute, University of New South Wales.

Contents

Glossary of terms	1
Abbreviations	1
Executive Summary	3
Background	3
Methods	4
Findings	5
What contributes to effective aftercare?	7
Components with emerging evidence	10
Services and programs delivered in Australia	10
Recommendations	11
Background	14
Aftercare services in the Australian context	16
Current policy context	17
Scope and aims	18
Methods	19
Advisory Groups	19
Peer-reviewed literature	19
Grey literature search	22
PHN Survey	23
Findings	24
1. Effective aftercare models and services	24
2. Components and characteristics of effective programs	40
3. Current Australian aftercare service landscape	46
4. Evaluation of existing Australian aftercare landscape	50
5. Tailored programs for specific populations	53
6. Other themes	66
Discussion	71

Limitations and Gaps in the Evidence	75
Conclusion	77
References	78
Appendices	86
Appendix A: Literature Search Process	86
Appendix B: Details of Included Studies	87
Appendix C: Identified Aftercare Programs by Region	110
Appendix D: Descriptions of Australian Aftercare Services	120

Glossary of terms

Brief intervention:	Time-limited support following a suicide attempt. Typically involve less than six brief sessions of around 10-20 minutes. Content varies, may include a focus on risk assessment, provide a degree of encouragement to engage in treatment, or short-term therapeutic strategies, but tend not to include case management.
Brief contact intervention:	Supportive messages that are sent via postcard, text message, or letter that provide supportive encouragement, and at times service information. Contacts do not offer therapy, and most do not offer education.
Comprehensive aftercare:	Coordinated aftercare support services provided immediately following a suicide attempt. Typically involving assertive follow-up, case management, and motivation support to facilitate engagement with community services.
Continuity of care:	Consistency in the provision of care, typically by the same health care provider or team of providers.
Therapeutic alliance:	The prioritisation of collaboration and mutual respect between healthcare provider and client.
Treatment as usual:	The treatment that people would normally receive if they were not involved in a research trial.

Abbreviations

ACCESS	Postcard and problem-solving therapy intervention
ACTION-J	Assertive case management program in Japan
AID	Assertive Intervention for Deliberate self-harm
ALGOS	A French aftercare program utilising an algorithm to allocate levels of care
ARSUIC	Suicide Risk Attention Program implemented by Community of Madrid Health Council
ASSIP	Attempted Suicide Short Intervention Program
BCC	Body Contact Care
BIC	Brief Intervention and Contact program

CALD	Culturally and Linguistically Diverse
CAMS	Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicidality
ED	Emergency department
ED-SAFE	Emergency Department Safety Assessment and Follow-up Evaluation
GP	General practitioner
HOME	Home-Based Mental Health Evaluation
HOPE	Hospital Outreach Post-suicide Engagement service
ICM	Intensive Case Management
LCSP	Lifeline Suicide Crisis Support Program
MIT	Mobile Intervention Team
OPAC	Outreach, Problem-solving, Adherence, and Continuity program
PAUSE	Peer, Acceptance, Support, Understanding, and Empathy program
PHN	Primary Health Network
RAFT	Reconnecting AFTer Self-Harm (RAFT) program
RCT	Randomised controlled trial
SA	Suicide Attempt
SEWB	Social and emotional wellbeing
SUPRE-MISS	Suicide-PREvention Multisite Intervention Study on Suicidal Behaviours
TAU	Treatment as usual
TWBSS	The Way Back Support Services
VigilanS	Updated ALGOS program

Executive Summary

Background

Discharge from hospital following a suicidal crisis is a crucial time for the provision of high-quality aftercare. Providing aftercare services has been demonstrated to reduce the risk of further suicide attempts, deaths, and to increase the likelihood that people will seek professional support when experiencing suicidal thoughts. Aftercare programs typically provide coordinated support services to help an individual engage in treatment. In this way, aftercare programs help bridge the gap between hospital-based care during an acute crisis, and the establishment of ongoing support in the community. Aftercare programs usually include the following four key elements at a minimum: (i) rapid and assertive follow-up of people after they are discharged, (ii) continuous risk assessment and planning, (iii) encouragement and motivation to follow the treatment plan, and (iv) the provision of counselling with a problem-solving or solution-focused approach.

Aftercare programs may be classified within three categories: comprehensive aftercare, brief interventions, and brief contact interventions. In Australia, a range of dedicated and comprehensive aftercare services have been implemented, with variability in the service model and treatment components. While many Australian hospitals use a brief contact or brief intervention approach to providing aftercare, this Evidence Check focuses on comprehensive aftercare services being provided in Australia.

The need for a Universal Aftercare system has been recognised by both the Final Advice National Suicide Prevention Advisor and the Productivity Commission Inquiry into Mental Health. Following these recommendations, State, Territory, and Commonwealth Governments have subsequently committed to implementing a Universal Aftercare system through bilateral funding schedules of the National Agreement on Mental Health and Suicide Prevention.

It is against this background that this Evidence Check has been commissioned by the Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care to provide a review of the evidence for suicide aftercare services and effective characteristics of these services. Following on from the 2019 Evidence Check, this Evidence Check aimed to:

- 1. Provide an update on findings from the peer-reviewed literature and an overview of the models of suicide aftercare and specific programs that have been found effective.
- 2. Identify the characteristics common to effective programs and acknowledge gaps.
- 3. Provide an overview of the aftercare services that exist in Australia. It set out to identify which models of aftercare are in practice; if any of these are specific to certain cohorts or targeted to particular populations, such as adolescents or veterans; what the eligibility requirements and referral pathways include, and if there are any gaps in this process; where in Australia these models are in place, when they were implemented, and if they are currently operating.
- 4. Identify aftercare programs that have been tailored for priority populations such as adolescents or veterans, and to describe the ways in which these programs have been amended to meet the

needs of those groups of people. This review focused on Australian programs where available, but international literature was consulted where there was inadequate knowledge from Australian programs.

5. Evaluate the extent to which existing services align with the needs of the Australian population, and to describe important gaps and opportunities for improvement.

Methods

We conducted a review of the scientific literature and the grey literature, brief consultations, and a survey of all Primary Health Networks (PHNs). The research was guided by an academic advisory group and a lived experience advisory group. The scientific literature review used a systematic approach to identify relevant studies conducted since the 2019 Evidence Check, resulting in 53 articles from which data were extracted. The most common aftercare models represented in these articles were brief intervention (33), comprehensive aftercare (12), and brief contact interventions (8).

The outcomes evaluated in these studies varied considerably, including:

- 1. suicide-related outcomes such as deaths, reattempts, or ideation
- 2. engagement with referred services e.g., mental health programs
- 3. acceptability or feasibility of intervention
- 4. symptoms of various mental disorders including anxiety or depression
- 5. measures of wellbeing or quality of life
- 6. hospitalisation data including frequency of presentations or days admitted.

Data from this Evidence Check was compiled with data from the 2019 Evidence Check to facilitate evaluation of the status of evidence for each aftercare model. Given the variability in outcomes evaluated, we focused the scope of this review on those that evaluated suicide-related outcomes.

A desktop search was conducted in February 2023 for relevant grey literature. We used three processes to identify relevant literature: a Google search using the search terms 'suicide' and 'aftercare', restricted to Australian web pages; a search of the websites of relevant health and suicide prevention agencies for relevant reports and documents; and direct communication with key suicide prevention and mental health organisations, as well as key researchers undertaking evaluations and reviews of aftercare services in Australia.

Publicly available information regarding Australian aftercare programs was limited, and the grey literature search above did not provide a comprehensive overview of services. To address this gap, an online survey regarding available aftercare services was distributed to each PHN via individual email. We received information regarding 27 of the 31 PHNs.

Findings

Scientific literature

Most studies found that comprehensive aftercare programs and brief intervention programs are effective (63% and 70% of studies respectively). Support for brief contact interventions was somewhat lower at 50% of the published evaluations.

Brief contact interventions

A review of several meta-analyses indicates that brief contact interventions may reduce the reoccurrence of suicide attempts in the 12-18 months post-suicide attempt, with a combination of contact types (i.e. face-to-face followed by brief contacts) likely to be most effective. Thus, although brief contact interventions may be helpful for some people, they should not comprise a standalone aftercare intervention. If used, they should be packaged within a more comprehensive aftercare program that includes a broader suite of interventions that may be differentially acceptable or effective for subgroups of people.

Common components

Effective brief contact interventions programs tended to include:

- More frequent contact in the first 4-6 weeks.
- · Both information regarding available services as well as expressions of concern.
- Some form of integration with the treating hospital, such as being signed by emergency department (ED) staff or the inclusion of ED contact details.

Comprehensive aftercare

We identified a range of evaluations of comprehensive aftercare programs. These evaluations took place in a variety of cultural contexts by distinct clinical and research teams. Although there were some exceptions, the overall majority of these studies provided support for the effectiveness of comprehensive aftercare in reducing rates of reattempt. However, several evaluations found that the effects of interventions tended to fade over time, with the specific estimates of effect duration varying between six months and three years across studies.

Furthermore, additional research is required to understand the varying needs and potentially differential effectiveness of aftercare for various subgroups within the broader population.

Common components

The comprehensive aftercare programs that demonstrated reductions in suicide-related outcomes tended to:

Be well-integrated with broader service models and were often co-located. The aftercare
programs were not a substitute for clinical care, but offered support and facilitated engagement
with broader service models that appeared to be well-resourced and able to offer clinical services
in a timely manner.

- Begin care with initial contact while the patient was still in hospital to offer education, with several also offering support for family members at this time.
- Be clinically staffed. Several also included support for aftercare staff such as regular case conferences or supervision with mental health professionals e.g. psychiatrists.
- Offer assertive or persistent follow-up that is initiated rapidly (if not initiated in-hospital, then typically within 24-48 hours of discharge).
- Explicitly reference flexible implementation in response to the needs of people accessing the program, with the frequency and duration modifiable.
- Couple case management intervention with brief contacts or informative websites offering education and therapeutic resources.
- Offer a higher intensity of care early in the program that gradually decreases. Several described weekly contact in the initial four weeks, then monthly contact until around six months, at which point it may have ceased or decreased to quarterly or biannual contact. Notably, the effectiveness of programs often decreased around the time that the intensity of intervention tapered.
- Address a broader scope of biopsychosocial needs that a person who has attempted suicide may have via broader case management and problem-solving assistance, rather than narrow focus on adherence to a treatment plan made at discharge.

Brief interventions

We identified several controlled studies of a wide range of brief intervention programs. The intervention elements included in these programs varied considerably, including telephone follow-ups, education sessions, various brief therapies, and massage therapy. Many of these evaluations found evidence for a significant reduction in reattempts, some found evidence for reductions in suicide deaths, and some found evidence for increased service use among people who received the intervention. A small number of studies found evidence for improvements on other outcomes including a reduction in unresolved stressors, reduced dysfunctional coping, increased problem-focused coping. Two studies found evidence for therapeutic alliance as an important moderator of intervention effect. Two studies found brief interventions to be cost-effective.

Single-component interventions providing only telephone follow-up tended not to be effective, whereas multicomponent interventions that included multiple elements of care were more likely to be effective.

Common components

Despite the wide variation in the components of effective brief interventions programs tended to:

- Include multiple intervention components beyond phone call follow-up alone e.g., education sessions, therapy, safety planning, brief contact letters/postcards.
- Include safety planning.
- Provide continued risk assessment and management.
- Be well-integrated with broader clinical services and able to facilitate crisis response in situations of elevated risk.
- Provide ongoing assessment and dialogue about engagement with treatment and provide encouragement or support to bolster engagement.
- Be administered by clinical staff or, in the case of programs for priority populations, be administered by members of that population.

• Explicitly focus on relationship factors such as therapeutic alliance and continuity of care, with therapeutic alliance demonstrated to be a moderator of outcome.

Several programs:

- Also incorporated support or education for family or significant support people.
- · Began care while the person was still in the hospital emergency department.

What contributes to effective aftercare?

There have been no comprehensive dismantling studies published which evaluate the effectiveness of individual components or characteristics of suicide aftercare programs. However, we have identified components and characteristics that were common to programs that effectively reduced suicide-related outcomes such as reattempts.

Multiple components

The overwhelming majority of programs identified as effective in this review included multiple intervention components, e.g., coupling case management with brief contacts, or telephone follow-ups with a time-limited therapy or education. Less than 15% of the effective programs included a single intervention, while 60% of the non-effective programs included only a single intervention. Conceptually, the inclusion of multiple components may also allow for the possibility of broader coverage if some components are unacceptable or ineffective for subgroups of the population.

Broad scope case management

All of the comprehensive aftercare programs included case management, and about a quarter of the brief intervention programs also referred to case management within their intervention description. Around 60% of the comprehensive aftercare programs also described a scope of case management that encompasses a broad range of biopsychosocial needs beyond mental-health related services alone.

The notion of ensuring a broad scope of aftercare is consistent with evidence that the precipitating factors and causes for suicidal crisis are diverse, and not always attributable to an underlying mental-health disorder.

Safety planning

Although only 20% and 40% of the comprehensive aftercare and brief intervention programs explicitly referenced the inclusion of safety plans, we have opted to include safety planning in the list of components. A number of the programs included in this review were implemented prior to the development of safety planning interventions in 2012¹ or its rise to widespread use in the late 2010's. However, the level of evidence for safety planning is strong, with demonstrated reductions in suicidal ideation, behaviour, and hospitalisations² and the intervention has been recommended for inclusion in suicide prevention programs³. Safety planning has also been included as a core component of

several Australian aftercare programs including The Way Back Support Service (TWBSS) and the Hospital Outreach Post-suicide Engagement service (HOPE). Notably, none of the programs that failed to find an effect when comparing to a non-active control included safety planning.

Ongoing risk monitoring

All of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs and 87% of the effective brief intervention programs included ongoing risk assessment. However, note that this was paired with broader services to respond to situations of elevated risk (described below).

Focus on engagement with treatment

All of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs and around a third of the effective brief interventions explicitly stated a focus on encouraging or motivating participants to engage in ongoing supports or to adhere to their treatment plan that was prepared at discharge. This goal is consistent with the model of aftercare as a bridging intervention after hospital-based care to facilitate ongoing supports within the community.

Integration with broader services

Most effective aftercare programs described some degree of formal integration with broader support services. Many explicitly acknowledged that the aftercare programs were not a substitute for healthcare provided by broader services such as clinical teams, and some were co-located within the hospital to assist with this. Effective integration was noted for the purposes of facilitating both crisis responses in situations of elevated risk as well as outbound referral to clinical care or ongoing treatment where required.

Person-centred care

The 2019 Evidence Check identified the importance of person-centred care in suicide aftercare, noting particular importance in facilitating service engagement. A review of TWBSS in the Australian Capital Territory was described which identified key elements as contributors to engagement. In this Evidence Check, several of these factors were identified across multiple effective programs.

Continuity of care was prioritised in many of the effective programs evaluated. Several referred to a form of continuity of care wherein there was ongoing contact with a provider who first made contact prior to discharge, while others referred to a form of continuity of care where the treating practitioner/care provider may not have made contact during hospital care but was otherwise consistent throughout the intervention.

The 2019 Evidence Check identified therapeutic alliance as an important person-centred care factor. This Evidence Check also identified a study confirming that stronger patient-rated therapeutic alliance predicted lower suicidal ideation scores 24 months later.

Clinical or specialist staff

Almost all of the aftercare programs that have been shown to be effective in controlled trials explicitly noted that the interventions were delivered by clinically trained staff, including psychiatrists, psychologists, social workers, and/or nurses.

Rapid initiation of care

Rapid initiation of care was a common theme among effective programs, with many commencing care while the patient was still in hospital. Sixty percent of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs reported initiation within 24 hours, 80% within 72 hours, and 100% within one week.

Higher frequency of contact in the early weeks

Most of the effective programs identified described an intervention schedule that was more frequent early in treatment before tapering off later in treatment. Notably, for some of the programs the intervention effect decreased around the time that the intensity of the intervention tapered.

Program duration

The duration of effective programs varied between comprehensive aftercare and brief intervention programs. The median duration of effective comprehensive aftercare services was 12 months, while the median duration of brief intervention programs was six months.

Assertive follow-up

Many of the effective programs identified referred to the provision of assertive follow-up, wherein the burden of maintaining contact rests with the care provider, and multiple attempts at contact are made when clients do not respond. Of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs we identified, 80% explicitly referred to assertive or persistent follow-up.

Engaging people at the first attempt

As noted in the 2019 Evidence Check, some studies have suggested that aftercare may be more effective when delivered to people after their first suicide attempt, rather than after a reattempt. This may have implications for referral pathways and the need to ensure comprehensive coverage so that people are well-supported after an initial attempt.

Lived experience involvement

Notably, none of the ineffective programs referred to lived experience consultation or service codesign. In comparison, three of the effective programs referred to lived experience involvement that resembled co-design, while another three referred to lived experience consultation or input.

Components with emerging evidence

Involvement of a support person (e.g., family, carer)

The inclusion of a support person has become more common, with 40% of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs and 32% of the effective brief intervention programs reporting doing so. Support for the support person was identified as an important gap in existing aftercare services by our Lived Experience Advisors.

Services and programs delivered in Australia

Our review of the Australia aftercare service landscape identified that almost all Australian services use an assertive, coordinated aftercare model, ranging from eight weeks to six months, with a threemonth program being most common. Most offer rapid, assertive follow-up after a suicidal crisis, case management and care coordination to address psychosocial needs, and safety planning.

Gaps in services

At least nine PHNs referenced inequities in access to services for people living in outer metro, rural, or geographically isolated areas. Several referenced a lack of access to appropriate and safe services for people within priority populations. This aligns with our review of the scientific and grey literature.

During consultations with PHNs, existing services were described as overly westernised and not adequately addressing the needs of the substantial proportion of Australians from culturally and linguistically diverse (CALD) backgrounds. A lack of aftercare services for children and young people was also identified. The top five priority populations identified were Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, young people, people who live rurally or are geographically isolated, the LGBTQIA+ community, and the CALD community.

PHNs acknowledged the limited scope of existing referral pathways for most of the major multisite aftercare programs, which typically only allow for referrals from hospital emergency departments, and often only for those who have already made a suicide attempt, either because of current eligibility criteria or because of resource limitations. Resource limitations also impact on the duration of care provided. While in theory the service model of some aftercare programs stipulates that service care can be extended based on clients' needs, the reality of limited resources and understaffing mean that care cannot be extended beyond 12 weeks or outside of regular business hours despite demand.

Inadequate staffing impacts on services' ability to provide in-service training or ensure that all staff attend minimally required cultural competency training, much less additional upskilling. A notable driver of this was staff turnover in the context of program funding insecurity.

In line with the findings of the peer-reviewed literature, several PHNs acknowledged the importance of good integration between services to facilitate both inbound referrals from the emergency department to aftercare, and outbound referrals from aftercare to ongoing care options in the community. However, numerous regions reported that the implementation of effective integration between services requires further improvement in their region. Several regions also reported poor

communication or strained relationships between the hospitals and the aftercare service, which have negatively impacted referral and patient handover.

Recommendations

We make recommendations in two areas. First, based on findings from the scientific and grey literature, we outline a broad set of principles to underpin aftercare services in Australia. Second, based on consultations and input from Primary Health Networks, we identify gaps and priority areas for resourcing.

Principles for Universal Aftercare

Principle 1

Aftercare services, whether comprehensive or brief intervention, should combine multiple components, e.g., coupling case management with brief contacts, or telephone follow-ups with a timelimited therapy or education. Conceptually, the inclusion of multiple components may allow for the possibility of broader coverage if some components are unacceptable or ineffective for subgroups of the population.

Principle 2

Comprehensive aftercare programs should include case management that encompasses a broad range of biopsychosocial needs beyond mental-health related services alone. The notion of ensuring a broad scope of aftercare is consistent with evidence that the precipitating factors and causes for suicidal crisis are diverse, and not always attributable to an underlying mental-health disorder.

Principle 3

Aftercare should involve a collaborative and flexible approach to developing a safety plan with the person at-risk, supported by a skilled and compassionate health professional who can respond effectively to peoples' readiness to plan for their safety. Safety planning reviews can be incorporated into ongoing risk monitoring and response. The level of evidence for safety planning is strong, with demonstrated reductions in suicidal ideation, behaviour, and hospitalisations. Safety planning has also been included as a core component of several Australian aftercare programs including TWBSS and HOPE. All of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs included ongoing risk monitoring, paired with effective response to elevated risk.

Principle 4

Engagement with aftercare programs and linkages with other service should be explicitly prioritised but balanced with person-centred care principles described below in Principle 5. All the effective comprehensive aftercare programs explicitly stated a focus on encouraging or motivating participants to engage in ongoing supports or to adhere to their treatment plan that was prepared at discharge. This goal is consistent with the model of aftercare as a bridging intervention after hospital-based care to facilitate ongoing supports within the community.

Principle 5

To support recommendation 4, aftercare services should focus on providing person-centred care as described in detail in this Evidence Check. Briefly, this includes flexible program delivery in collaboration with service-users and the prioritisation of therapeutic alliance. Continuity of care with the same support person should be a goal. This will require using co-design with lived experience advisors to ensure services are meeting the needs, effective supervisory structures, and a focus on organisational culture that supports excellent clinical practice.

Principle 6

To support engagement with other services, formalised integration and/or agreements with other support services should be pursued by aftercare services, and these relationships fostered through the placement of a liaison officer in key referral services such as hospitals. This was also recommended by TWBSS evaluation from Nous. Most effective aftercare programs described some degree of formal integration with broader support services. Effective integration was noted for the purposes of facilitating both crisis responses in situations of elevated risk as well as referral to clinical care or ongoing support and treatment where required.

Principle 7

Services should consider the inclusion of peer support, alongside clinical and specialist staff, as part of the person's support team. This is now occurring more commonly in Australian services and there are good models of training, supervision, role definitions, and team structure that can be adapted and adopted.

Principle 8

We recommend the maintenance and improvement of the rapid initiation of care that exists in current Australian aftercare services. Rapid initiation of care remains a common theme among effective programs, with many commencing care while the person is still in hospital.

Principle 9

Higher frequency of contact should occur in the early weeks following suicidal crisis, as agreed on collaboratively with the person at-risk. Most of the effective programs identified in this review described an intervention schedule that was more frequent early in treatment before tapering off later in treatment.

Principle 10

We recommend assertive follow-up where the responsibility to make and maintain contact rests with the service provider. Many of the effective programs identified in this review referred to the provision of assertive follow-up, where multiple attempts at contact are made when clients do not respond.

Principle 11

We recommend an ongoing focus on ensuring people are referred to aftercare support the first time they present with a suicidal crisis. This may mean broadening referral pathways and inclusion criteria given many people will present to primary care or community services rather than to the emergency department, and may present with suicidal distress rather than suicide attempt. As noted in the 2019

Evidence Check, some studies have suggested that aftercare may be more effective when delivered to people after their first suicide attempt, rather than after a reattempt. This has implications for referral pathways and the need to ensure comprehensive coverage so that people are well-supported after an initial attempt.

Principle 12

We recommend, with the agreement of the person at-risk and consideration of the potential benefits and harms, that services engage support person/s in the assessment, planning and care process. Support for the support person was also identified as an important gap in existing aftercare services by Lived Experience Advisors.

Recommendations to address gaps and resourcing

Recommendation 1

Broaden referral pathways and eligibility criteria and ensure adequate staffing to meet increased demand. Some services have already taken these steps and should be used as models to ensure referrals remain appropriate and manageable.

Recommendation 2

Improve funding security and simplify agreements for services. This will help to reduce staff turnover that occurs within the context of funding insecurity.

Recommendation 3

Maintain a focus on developing the skills of the workforce and providing career pathways for health professionals and peer workers. This recommendation aims to address the dual and related purposes to improve quality of care and reduce staff turnover.

Recommendation 4

While development of specific services for priority groups is important, so is the provision of care within all aftercare services for Australia's diverse community. Population-specific services cannot meet all of the need, given the wide geographic spread in Australia. We recommend that providers of mainstream service models (1) ensure diversity of their support staff, (2) engage with community and peak bodies to co-design principles of service provision for priority populations in their region, and (3) ensure these principles reflect the intersectionality that exists in the community.

Background

Over 3,000 Australians die by suicide each year, a rate which is around the middle of Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) countries⁴. One of the strongest risk factors for suicide is a history of previous self-harm or suicide attempts⁵. It is estimated that 43%⁶ of people who reattempt suicide do so within a month of discharge from hospital for treatment for previous self-harm. Around 15 to 20%⁷ of these deaths occur on the same day that the person is discharged from hospital care. When discharged from hospital-based care, many people do not yet have the skills and community supports needed for sustained recovery. Furthermore, many people are still experiencing distress and the stressors which precipitated the suicide crisis often remain unresolved.

Discharge from hospital care therefore presents a crucial timepoint for aftercare interventions, which should be coupled with broader systems that include suicide prevention services. The effective provision of such aftercare services has been demonstrated to reduce the risk of further suicide attempts⁸⁻¹⁰, deaths¹¹⁻¹³, and to increase the likelihood that people will seek professional support when experiencing suicidal thoughts¹⁴. Economic evaluation data has also suggested that effective aftercare programs will be associated with substantial cost-savings, with one study finding an estimated cost-savings of \$8,502 USD per averted suicide attempt, leading to an estimated \$840 million cost-saving annually in the American context¹².

Aftercare programs aim to prevent suicide behaviours by improving access to and engagement with care and supports. They typically provide coordinated support services to help an individual engage in the treatment that was planned at discharge. In this way, aftercare programs help bridge the gap between hospital-based care during an acute crisis, and the establishment of ongoing support in the community. It is important to note emerging support for broadened referral pathways to allow referrals to occur outside of the hospital system (e.g., referrals from general practitioners). There is also support for expanding inclusion criteria to provide access to aftercare services earlier in a person's journey, either following a first attempt or in response to suicidal ideation and prior to an attempt. Although these ideas are gaining traction (several of the Australian state and territory bilateral agreements discussed below have made provisions to trial expanded referral pathways), they have not yet been widely adopted and so have limited representation in existing literature. The majority of published evaluations described hospital-facilitated referral to aftercare programs. Thus, although broader referral pathways and inclusion criteria may be beneficial, the findings of this review are primarily relevant to this context of hospital-based referrals and narrower eligibility. The transition to broader referral pathways and eligibility criteria will require careful consideration and planning to forecast and address potential implementation challenges and service capacity issues beyond the scope of this review.

Aftercare programs usually include the following four key elements at a minimum: (i) rapid and assertive follow-up of people after they are discharged, (ii) continuous risk assessment and planning, (iii) encouragement and motivation to follow the treatment plan, and (iv) the provision of counselling

with a problem solving or solution-focused approach¹⁵. Staff-related factors including continuity of care and therapeutic alliance have also been emphasised as crucial features of effective aftercare¹⁰.

However, a diverse range of aftercare services have been implemented, with variability in the service model and treatment components. The majority of aftercare programs may be classified within three categories: comprehensive aftercare, brief interventions, and brief contact interventions. comprehensive aftercare programs are characterised by the rapid provision of coordinated support services to people immediately following hospital discharge, with the goals of improving engagement with services and preventing suicidal behaviours. In these programs, the responsibility for contact is held by service staff rather than service users, and staff assertively attempt to engage people with a number of follow-up attempts. These programs provide case management and motivational support to facilitate engagement. Early programs included a local health service in Baerum, Norway¹⁶ and the Outreach, Problem-solving, Adherence, and Continuity (OPAC) adaptation of this model in Denmark⁸. More recently, a similar case management program called ACTION-J was implemented in Japan⁹. Several smaller case management programs have also been evaluated, but not at the randomised controlled trial (RCT) level.

In contrast, brief interventions are more time-limited – typically offering no more than six short sessions of around 10-20 minutes each. Brief interventions tend not to include case management, and most do not involve therapy. Contact often occurs by phone, although the content of the contact varies between programs. Some focus primarily on risk monitoring, while others offer motivational support and encouragement to engage in treatment. Others offer more clinically focused brief intervention strategies such as psychoeducation, narrative reviews, problem-solving counselling, strengths-based solution-focused counselling, or motivational interviewing. However, where these interventions are offered, they are distinctly brief and time-limited, generally with a pre-determined number of sessions at pre-determined timepoints. Several of these programs also include brief contact follow-ups as described below. Programs considered to offer brief interventions include the Attempted Suicide Short Intervention Program (ASSIP) ¹⁰, ALGOS^{17, 18}, the Suicide-PREvention Multisite Intervention Study on Suicidal Behaviours (SUPRE-MISS) Brief Intervention and Contact program¹³, and Te Ira Tangata¹⁹.

Brief contact interventions present a third category of aftercare intervention. These programs consist of supportive messages that are sent via postcard, text message, or letter. These interventions do not offer therapy and typically do not offer education. Instead, the content of these messages focuses on supportive encouragement, and they are often signed by staff at the emergency department where the person was initially treated. A number of programs have adopted this model including Caring Contacts²⁰, Postcards from the Edge²¹, and the Reconnecting AFTer Self-Harm (RAFT) program ²².

Despite the common themes within each of these aftercare models, there is a high degree of variability in the programs that have been implemented and the intervention components that they offer. For example, some programs offer case management while others do not. Within those that do, some focus exclusively on engagement with mental health services or adherence to the discharge treatment plan, while others offer case management to address a broader range of biopsychosocial supports. Some programs offer support for less than a month, while others support people for 12-18 months. There is further variability in whether services offer clinical treatments, are integrated with broader support services, the timeliness of follow-up, whether services offer formal safety planning, hold the responsibility for assertive follow-up, are staffed by clinical vs non-clinical teams, incorporate outreach beyond the service office, and whether they engage with family or community.

Given the broader ethical and pragmatic challenges of conducting research in the suicide prevention space, it is unsurprising that no comprehensive dismantling studies evaluating individual components of aftercare programs have been published to date. Although a handful of systematic reviews and meta-analyses have been published, these have tended to focus on overarching aftercare models rather than individual program components. As a result, it is less clear which components of these programs are responsible for producing therapeutic effects and constitute essential elements for effective aftercare. As an initial step towards addressing this gap, this report will compile existing evaluations of aftercare programs to identify common components observed across studies.

However, it is important to note that the key components of effective aftercare are unlikely to be universally applicable. Tailored care and services will be critical in meeting the needs of people with varying needs. Different groups of people or, 'priority populations' at higher risk of suicide, or with varying support needs, are likely to have different requirements for effective aftercare. For example, the needs are likely to differ between Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander peoples compared to LGBTQIA+ people compared to children and young people. Thus, the key components of effective aftercare services that have been designed or adapted to suit the needs of various priority populations, with the goal of identifying variations to essential components that are required to ensure that aftercare is universally accessible.

Aftercare services in the Australian context

Within the Australian context, a range of suicide aftercare services have been implemented at various sites across the country. Prominent programs servicing the broader population include TWBSS, HOPE, and Next Steps. There also exist a handful of programs for various priority populations. Both the HOPE and TWBSS models of service have been adapted to provide aftercare for children and young people through the Orygen HOPE and i.am programs respectively. For LGBTQIA+ people Mind Australia provide a dedicated service in North West Melbourne that was originally funded by the Commonwealth Government as part of the National Suicide Prevention Trial. Although not a dedicated service, HOPE have also trialled a training program that delivers education regarding LGBTQI+ culturally inclusive care to frontline health professionals working in existing HOPE sites. An aftercare service for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples was also funded in the National Suicide Prevention Trials and delivered through the Pika Wiya Aboriginal Health Service in South Australia.

The majority of Australian aftercare programs have adopted comprehensive models of care. However, there is considerable variability in the specific components offered by each program, and few have been subject to rigorous evaluation. An overview of evaluations is provided in the *Current Australian aftercare service landscape* section of this review, and a table detailing each program is provided in Appendix D.

However, it is important to note that existing services are not universally accessible. An overview of service distribution across Australia is available in the *Evaluation of existing Australian aftercare landscape* section of this review alongside findings from a survey of PHN staff regarding gaps in currently available services. Several PHNs have reported that available services do not adequately meet needs and targeted programs for priority populations are sparse.

Furthermore, these findings present only a fraction of the picture when considering the potential scope of need for suicide aftercare. Many of the people treated for physical injuries that occur due to a suicide attempt at hospital don't receive follow-up treatment. Many more don't receive medical care in the first place, so are not referred for follow-up support. It is therefore clear that effective suicide aftercare services are not universally available to all Australians who have experienced a suicide crisis, which presents a substantial untapped opportunity for effective suicide prevention. There is a need for a systems approach to suicide aftercare with greater coordination between services and broader referral pathways to ensure that evidence-informed suicide aftercare services are universally available and appropriate for service users.

Current policy context

The need for a Universal Aftercare system has been recognised by both the Final Advice National Suicide Prevention Advisor and the Productivity Commission Inquiry into Mental Health. Following these recommendations, State, Territory, and Commonwealth Governments have subsequently committed to implementing a Universal Aftercare system as part of the National Agreement on Mental Health and Suicide Prevention. The National Agreement outlines the common objective of State, Territory, and Commonwealth governments to collaboratively enhance mental health and suicide prevention systems across Australia to reduce the rate of suicides in Australia towards zero. In bilateral agreements the states and territories have committed funds totalling more than \$300 million to collaboratively finance a Universal Aftercare system to provide support to individuals following a suicide attempt and/or crisis. The agreement acknowledges the system context of suicide aftercare and the need for collaboration across services and jurisdictions – a theme that will be reinforced throughout this review as we acknowledge the placement of aftercare services within a broader network of services. The bilateral agreements also commit to expanded referral pathways to make aftercare available to people who have not received medical treatment for physical injuries relating to their suicide attempt at a hospital.

However, the agreements allow for place-based flexibility in the specific models of aftercare implemented at each site, with some referencing the TWBSS model without committing to this ongoing, whereas Victoria has committed to ongoing provision of aftercare utilising the HOPE model. There is also variability in the degree of funding and number of sites committed to within each state/territory. As a result of these differences, commitments have been made by all states to fund suicide aftercare services (with the exception of South Australia, though negotiations have been reopened), however, there are likely to remain jurisdictional differences in the reach and nature of aftercare services.

Scope and aims

In this context, this Evidence Check has been commissioned by the Commonwealth Department of Health to provide a review of the available evidence for suicide aftercare services and effective components of said services. Following on from the 2019 Evidence Check, this Evidence Check aimed to provide an update on findings from the peer-reviewed literature. It aimed to provide an overview of the models of suicide aftercare and specific programs that have been evaluated as effective. This review also aimed to identify the components and characteristics that are common to effective programs and acknowledge gaps.

The third aim of this review was to provide an overview of the aftercare services that exist in Australia through a review of the grey literature and through a survey of Primary Health Networks (PHNs). It set out to identify which models of aftercare are in practice; if any of these are specific to certain cohorts or targeted to particular audiences, such as adolescents or veterans; what the eligibility requirements and referral pathways include, and if there are any gaps in this process; where in Australia these models are in place, when they were implemented, and if they are currently operating.

The fourth aim was to identify aftercare programs that have been tailored for priority populations such as adolescents or veterans, and to describe the ways in which these programs have been amended to meet the needs of those groups of people. This review focused on Australian programs where they were available, but international literature was consulted where there was inadequate knowledge from Australian programs.

The fifth aim of the report was to evaluate the extent to which existing services align with the needs of the Australian population, and to describe important gaps and opportunities for improvement. This information was derived from surveys completed by representatives of Primary Health Networks (PHNs) across Australia.

Methods

Advisory Groups

Two advisory groups were formed to contribute to the report.

- An Academic Advisory Group was formed to provide feedback regarding methods and synthesis themes. Members included Dr Katherine McGill, Mr Bernard Leckning, Dr Dzenana Kartal, and Dr Nicole Hill.
- A Lived Experience Advisory Group was formed to primarily provide feedback regarding the methods of the report, although key sections of the findings have also been reviewed. These include the Components and Characteristics of Effective Programs, Evaluation of Existing Aftercare Landscape, and Other Themes. Members included Hayley Purdon and Santi Ledesma.

Peer-reviewed literature

Search and screening

In February 2023 an electronic search was conducted to collate peer-reviewed literature on aftercare interventions for those who have made a suicide attempt. To select search terms, we conducted an initial environment scan, consulted with a research librarian, and completed a word frequency evaluation of studies included in the 2019 Evidence Check using the SR-accelerator tool. This search spanned MEDLINE, PsycInfo, Cochrane Central and EMBASE. Database-specific search terms were used as the subject heading thesauruses varied between databases. Variations of the following keywords were searched in keywords/phrases, titles and abstracts, and subject headings: [suicide* or self-harm or self harm or self injur* or self-injur* or self poison* or self-poison*] AND [after care or aftercare or community team or continuity of care or chain of care or brief contact or follow-up or follow up or followup or discharge* or case manag* or outpatient* or emergency]. Searches were limited to publications in the English language from 2019 onwards, had to be relevant to suicide aftercare interventions, and include information on relevant outcomes. Note that the definition of aftercare was specific to post-suicide attempt and did not include studies of aftercare programs that facilitated transition from general hospital or mental health services to community. We did not place any restrictions on study design except to exclude protocols, commentary pieces and conference abstracts.

In total, 8,458 abstracts were identified from these searches and imported into Covidence. After duplicates were removed, 5,293 titles and abstracts were screened by two reviewers. Of these, 5,139 were excluded because they were deemed to be irrelevant to the topic of suicide aftercare interventions. This left 154 full text articles to be reviewed for eligibility. Each full text was assessed by two reviewers for inclusion, and any discrepancies in decisions were referred to a third researcher to determine. A flowchart of the literature search process can be found in Appendix A. Fifty-three papers met inclusion for criteria in the review.

Data extraction

A data extraction template was prepared based on fields used in the 2019 Evidence Check, although additional fields were added to address the aims of the current review. These included more detailed coverage of specific program components. The data extraction fields were reviewed by both the Academic and Lived Experience Advisory Groups and modifications made accordingly e.g. more detailed regarding the degree of lived experience consultation or the inclusion of peer support workers. Data extraction was completed using Covidence.

We extracted data from a total of 53 new peer-reviewed articles describing evaluations of suicide aftercare services that have been published since the 2019 Evidence Check. The most common aftercare models represented were brief intervention (33), comprehensive aftercare (12), and brief contact interventions (8). It is important to note that a number of these articles evaluated datasets from other publications and did not constitute original studies. The studies described in these articles varied substantially in design, from rigorous randomised-controlled trials to cohort studies or qualitative evaluations. Although articles describing trials protocols were excluded, a number described feasibility pilots rather than fully powered outcome evaluations. The outcomes evaluated in these studies varied considerably, including:

- suicide-related outcomes such as deaths, reattempts, or ideation
- engagement with referred services e.g., mental health programs
- acceptability or feasibility of intervention
- symptoms of various mental disorders including anxiety or depression
- measures of wellbeing or quality of life
- · hospitalisation data including frequency of presentations or days admitted

Compiling data across current and 2019 Evidence Check

Data from the present review was compiled with data from the 2019 Evidence Check to facilitate evaluation of the status of evidence for each aftercare model. Given the variability in outcomes evaluated, we focused the scope of the present review on those that evaluated suicide-related outcomes. Firstly, three studies where the design did not allow for conclusions regarding effectiveness were excluded, such as feasibility pilot or underpowered studies. The remaining studies were then categorised according to whether the programs were deemed to be effective, not effective, or potentially harmful. Studies were then further categorised according to the NHMRC levels of evidence. Where multiple articles evaluated the same study (e.g. initial findings vs. extended follow-up vs. economic evaluations), these articles were compiled and treated as a single evaluation. For the purposes of identifying effective programs and components, only controlled studies (evidence level III

or above) were considered to provide a minimum standard of evidence and only these have been described in the findings of this review. However, a table describing all identified studies may be found in Appendix B.

The number of aftercare programs within each category is displayed below in Table 1. Note that these numbers count original studies only. The number of controlled evaluations was low, with even fewer RCTs (level II evidence). Given these numbers, the findings of this review collapsed evaluations across all controlled trials regardless of randomisation status (i.e. across level II and III evidence).

Table 1—Levels of evidence for comprehensive aftercare programs, brief contact interventions, and brief interventions.

Aftercare Model	Evidence Level				
		Design Precludes Conclusions (pilot or underpowered)	Effective	Not Effective	Harmful
Comprehensive Aftercare	II	0	2	1	0
Alleicale	111	0	3	2	0
	IV	0	4	0	0
Brief Contact Interventions	II	1	2	0	1
	111	0	0	1	0
	IV	0	1	0	0
Brief Interventions	П	2	10	4	0
	III	0	6	3	0
	IV	0	6	0	0

Grey literature search

A desktop search was conducted in February 2023 for relevant grey literature. We used three processes to identify relevant literature:

- A Google search using the search terms "suicide" and "aftercare" with searches restricted to Australian web pages. The first 10 pages were searched for relevant information on Australian aftercare services. This process identified information on the following aftercare services that were not provided to us by PHN surveys: Wesley LifeForce Aftercare, Care Connect by Social Futures, First Nations Aftercare Support Service by Thirrili in conjunction by ACT Government, Anglicare Attempted Suicide Aftercare Program (ASAP), and YOUTH Aftercare left by New Horizons.
- 2. We searched the websites of the following health and suicide prevention agencies for relevant reports and documents:
 - o Every State and Territory Health Department
 - Every Primary Health Network
 - o Suicide Prevention Australia
 - o Beyond Blue
 - o Lifeline Australia
- 3. We emailed a number of sources, many of whom we also briefly interviewed:
 - Key suicide prevention organisations, several of which have recently completed relevant reports regarding key principles of suicide aftercare services and outcome monitoring, the findings of which they discussed. Organisations contacted include:
 - Suicide Prevention Australia
 - Beyond Blue
 - National Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation.
 - Key researchers undertaking evaluations and reviews of aftercare services in Australia.
 - Services and programs identified during PHN survey or grey literature search where additional information regarding program components and referral pathways required. Examples include:
 - Several individual Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations with identified aftercare services or components e.g. Kurbingui
 - North-west Melbourne PHN who have been involved in an evaluation of LGBTQIA+ cultural competency training for HOPE aftercare services
 - Victorian Department of Health regarding the broader HOPE model
 - Orygen for information regarding the youth HOPE program
 - Holyoake After Care Coordinator Service (ACCS)
 - We also attended a presentation of the findings of the Nous evaluation of The Way Back Support Service.
 - Several services advised that they are commencing or undertaking evaluations but were unable to provide documentation or evaluations at this stage, including:

- Further evaluations of the Adult HOPE expansion to 22 sites across Victoria and the four Child and Youth HOPE services. We are unable to share any documentation from these evaluations at this stage.
- Next steps evaluation underway: 12-month follow-up of a small non-RCT.

PHN Survey

Publicly available information regarding Australian aftercare programs was limited, and the grey literature search above did not provide a comprehensive overview of services. To address this gap, an online survey regarding available aftercare services was distributed to each PHN via individual email. Where responses were not received, two additional reminder emails were sent at least one week apart. For PHNs where there was no acknowledgement of receipt, a member of the research team also telephoned the PHN to follow-up.

We received responses regarding 27 PHNs, noting that for some regions that are managed centrally we received a single response e.g., we received one response reflecting Perth North, Perth South, and Country Western Australia. We did not receive a response from four PHNs despite multiple contact attempts, and these were considered lost to follow-up.

To address the review questions regarding the alignment of services with population needs, the survey additionally asked respondents to answer open-ended questions regarding the alignment of services with population needs, gaps in services, areas for improvement, and barriers to access. These responses were thematically analysed by two members of the research team, the results of which are reported later in this review.

Findings

1. Effective aftercare models and services

Evidence from meta-analyses and systematic reviews

In the present review period, we identified two recent meta-analyses, one evaluating Caring Contacts interventions¹²³ and one evaluating brief contact interventions more broadly²⁴. Skopp and colleagues²³ evaluated outcomes from six RCTs which assessed Caring Contacts in patients recently discharged from care after a suicide attempt. The meta-analysis was not able to identify strong evidence in support of Caring Contacts in reducing suicide mortality, or in reducing emergency department presentations or hospitalisation. However, there was a protective, but imprecise, effect of the interventions associated with suicide attempts one-year post-randomisation (RR= 0.57, 95% CI 0.40.-0.80). While the results therefore lack support for Caring Contacts, the small number of RCTs included, and the fact that suicidal ideation was not assessed, could be impacting the integrity of this interpretation.

Tay and Li²⁴ conducted a meta-analysis on brief contact interventions, which includes Caring Contacts amongst other intervention formats, such as telephone calls, in-person visits, and crisis cards. They also assessed suicidal ideation amongst suicide mortality and suicide attempts across 23 studies. Broadly, Tay and Li concluded that there was significant evidence for intervention effects on suicide attempts within 12-14 months (OR = 0.87, 95% CI 0.76-0.99, p = 0.03). This was not the case within six months, or between 18-24 months. A sub-group analysis determined that the only intervention type to yield significant results were those which combined a number of elements (e.g. postcards as well as in-person visits). This is an important finding, as it is a unique determination on intervention components. There was also considerable evidence that interventions significantly reduced suicidal ideation within 12 months (OR = 0.60, 95% CI 0.50-0.71, p < 0.001), but not within six months.

One scoping review was identified in the literature search exploring interventions for attempted suicide generally²⁵, which noted that brief contact, safety planning and outreach interventions appear to have more robust evidence compared to pharmacological and psychological approaches. This review also acknowledged that most of the evidence suggests digital interventions are promising, at least in the short-term.

A recent National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (N.I.C.E) guideline²⁶ reviewed the evidence and concluded that discharge protocols including enhanced aftercare were important to increase engagement with treatment and reduce rates of self-harm. However, the review noted limitations to

¹ Caring contacts are a specific type of Brief Contact Intervention, most often used with veteran populations.

available evidence and concluded that there was insufficient evidence to provide recommendations on the specific components of aftercare.

In the 2019 Evidence Check, six systematic reviews were identified, arguing that aftercare is effective in reducing the number of people who will have a subsequent suicide attempt. The results from these reviews were broadly consistent with the aforementioned. Specifically, Inagaki and colleagues²⁷ demonstrated that nine aftercare trials were effective in preventing repeat suicide attempts within a 12 month period, but lacked sufficient data to determine an effect at 24 months, even with the addition of additional studies in an updated publication²⁸. Another meta-analysis reviewed in the 2019 Evidence Check suggested that although the odd ratios were lower for repeat self-harm or repeat suicide attempts compared to control groups, these effects were non-significant²⁹. In contrast, another systematic review found that amongst several kinds of brief contact interventions there appeared to be a significant effect of the intervention compared to controls, or at least a trend towards a preventative effect³⁰. Two other reviews demonstrated that brief contact interventions appeared to decrease the risk of suicide reattempts post-discharge^{31, 32}.

A cautious interpretation of the above meta-analyses and reviews suggests that brief contact interventions may reduce the risk of suicide attempts, with a more sophisticated analysis²⁴ suggesting that a combination of contact types (i.e. face-to-face followed by brief contacts) is likely to be most effective.

Evaluations of individual programs

Consistent with the 2019 Evidence Check, most studies included within this Evidence Check may be considered within the three broad categories of brief contact interventions, comprehensive aftercare, and brief interventions. The number of controlled evaluations of each aftercare model and the percentage providing support for effectiveness are summarised below in Table 2. The majority of studies found that comprehensive aftercare programs and brief intervention programs are effective (63% and 70% of studies respectively). Support for brief contact interventions was somewhat lower at 50% of the published evaluations. It is important to note that we identified only four published controlled evaluations of brief contact interventions across the two review periods and of these, one study unexpectedly found that the incidence of suicide reattempts was *higher* among those who received the intervention³³. As displayed in Table 3, when non-controlled studies (e.g. pre-post evaluations) were included, the pattern of results remained similar in providing support for aftercare interventions, particularly coordinated aftercare and brief interventions.

Table 2—Findings of	controlled evaluations	(NHMRC Level III	or higher) by	aftercare model.
9		\		

Aftercare Model	Finding				
		Effective	Not Effective	Harmful	
Comprehensive Aftercare	N	5	3		0

	%	62.5	37.5	0
Brief Contact Interventions	N	2	1	1
	%	50	25	25
Brief Interventions	N	16	7	0
	%	69.6	30.4	0

Table 3—Findings of all intervention evaluations (NHMRC Level IV or higher) by aftercare model.

Aftercare Model	Finding			
		Effective	Not Effective	Harmful
Comprehensive Aftercare	Ν	9	3	0
	%	75	25	0
Brief Contact Interventions	N	3	1	1
	%	60	20	20
Brief Interventions	N	22	7	0
	%	75.9	24.1	0

Although a handful of studies did not find evidence to support the effectiveness of particular aftercare programs, additional factors should be taken into account when considering these findings. At least one sample was later reanalysed, and the intervention found to be effective when administered after a first suicide attempt (ALGOS). At least three studies compared the intervention to an active control containing multiple components of effective aftercare services (e.g. case management controls^{34, 35}). We describe the evidence for each of the three main models of suicide aftercare in more detail below.

Brief contact interventions

Brief contact interventions have generated considerable interest due to the broad reach and low cost of the intervention, coupled with an early study demonstrating a reduction in suicide deaths³⁶. A range of mechanisms have been hypothesised to drive the effect, including a felt sense of connectedness, feeling that someone cares, and facilitating service use. One meta-analysis suggested that broad mechanisms of effect include social support and greater understanding of suicide prevention²⁹. These

interventions have been prominent in dedicated services for veterans, and details of these programs have been discussed further in the Priority Population section of this review. Two studies have also completed feasibility studies incorporating qualitative methods to explore the acceptability of a brief contact interventions for young people as well as preferences for content and frequency etc. These studies have also been discussed further in the Priority population section of this review.

The 2019 Evidence Check described three evaluations of brief contact interventions that were published during that time period. An RCT evaluating the *Caring Contacts* intervention for military personnel³⁷ is described in more detail in the Priority population section of this review. Briefly, periodic text messages were sent at higher intensity in the first month then monthly thereafter, and led to a 44% reduction in suicidal ideation (odds ratio 0.56, 95% CI 0.33-0.95, p = .03). Another RCT evaluated the Australian *Postcards from the Edge* program in which people treated for self-poisoning were sent eight postcards over 12 months after discharge³⁸. Although there was no reduction in the *proportion* of patients re-presenting for self-poisoning, the *number* of re-presentations to ED for self-poisoning significantly reduced by about half (IRR = 0.54, 95%CI 0.37-0.81), and the number of bed days similarly reduced by about half. Subgroup analyses suggested that the intervention was effective for females not males, and only for people with history of self-poisoning prior to the index event.

It is important to note that the third RCT from this period evaluated the Messages from Manchester program and found an increase in suicidality on some measures³³. In this program patients were mailed a service list leaflet as soon as possible after consenting to participate, then received two telephone calls from clinical researchers in the first two weeks. The calls were semi-structured and aimed to facilitate treatment access (e.g., ensuring that patients were able to contact their general practitioner (GP) or Mental Health Clinician) but did not reference support or motivation. Participants then received contact letters expressing caring concern for the patient at 1, 2, 4, 6, 8, and 12 months. Note that this is on the lower end of contact frequency particularly early in the project, with several other trials including more frequent contact, particularly in the first month. After adjusting for baseline clinical factors, the odds ratio for reattempts was not significant, but the incidence ratio for reattempts was significantly elevated (adjusted IRR = 7.16, 95% CI 1.6-32.8, p=0.011). Note that these outcomes were derived from records of hospital presentations, which may differ from self-reported reattempts (e.g., within a single study Comtois and colleagues found intervention effects for self-reported reattempts but not from hospital-reported reattempts³⁷). This allows for the possibility that the actual number of reattempts may not be elevated, but rather the incidence of help-seeking is elevated - a plausible hypothesis given that the intervention encouraged patients to do so. However, the study does not exclude the possibility of elevated attempts following intervention, highlighting the need for ongoing evaluation of what combination of treatment outcomes are most informative and careful recording of any adverse outcomes.

Another study identified in the current review period was consistent with the above hypothesis regarding a dissociation between reattempt rates vs. help-seeking³⁹. This quasi-RCT evaluated the use of phone calls and postcard as an adjunct to treatment as usual (TAU). The study did not find a difference between groups in the incidence of suicide plans or reattempts. However, patients who received the intervention did attend the psychiatric hospital more frequently after discharge, which the authors suggested may be attributable to increased help-seeking in this group.

Although the current review period did not identify any additional controlled evaluations beyond the study described above, there has been an increase in studies incorporating qualitative methods to evaluate treatment acceptability and to refine the content, delivery method, and frequency of the

interventions, particularly in evaluations of programs tailored for priority populations. One such study included a pre-post evaluation of the Australian *Reconnecting AFTer Self-Harm (RAFT) program*, in which periodic text messages (initially weekly for six weeks then monthly) include links to an informative website containing therapeutic material²². In qualitative interviews with participants, common themes included comfort in feeling cared for, and the helpfulness of reminders to focus on mental health coupled with resources to do so. The study also evaluated acceptability of the intervention, with most endorsing text message as a preferable mode of delivery. Although a pilot study with a small sample size, the outcome results are also promising. There was a significant reduction in self-reported self-harm episodes in the 12 months post baseline compared to the 12 months prior, as well as a significant reduction in suicidal ideation from baseline to follow-up.

We also identified another feasibility study of an adapted brief contact intervention for young people⁴⁰, which is described in the Priority populations section of the report. Briefly, the intervention was deemed feasible and acceptable to young people, with most participants endorsing statements that the intervention was beneficial for their mental health (78%), reduced their suicidal ideation (67%) and helped prevent suicidal behaviour (74%). Further research investigating these promising interventions should emerge within coming years.

Brief contact interventions - summary

As noted above, meta-analytic reviews have yielded mixed findings. Tay and Li²⁴ found support for brief contact interventions in reducing reattempts, while Skopp and colleagues²³ did not find conclusive evidence for Caring Contacts resulting in reduced suicide deaths or hospitalisations. However, it is important to note that there is variability in the observation of treatment effects depending upon which outcomes were evaluated. Several of the studies found a clear dissociation between hospital-recorded reattempts, self-reported re-attempts, and treatment seeking. Several authors hypothesised that brief contact interventions may lead to an increase in help-seeking and service utilisation, as per their stated aims. It may be helpful for future studies to include a range of outcome measures encompassing both hospital-recorded and self-reported reattempts, as well as service utilisation or help-seeking.

It is also important to note that some authors have acknowledged that the reach of brief contact interventions may be limited or contraindicated for some people including those experiencing paranoia or housing instability and/or homelessness²⁰. Thus, although brief contact interventions may be helpful for some people, they should not comprise a standalone aftercare intervention. If used, they should be packaged within a broader suite of aftercare components that offer a more comprehensive range of interventions that may be differentially appropriate for different people.

Brief contact interventions - common components

Effective brief contact intervention programs tended to include:

- More frequent contact in the first 4-6 weeks
- Both information regarding available services as well as expressions of concern
- Some form of integration with the treating hospital, such as being signed by ED staff or the inclusion of ED contact details.

Comprehensive aftercare

The 2019 Evidence Check described a number of comprehensive aftercare programs (previously described as Assertive Aftercare and Case Management), with overall findings supporting the effectiveness of these programs. Notable programs included OPAC in Denmark and ACTION-J in Japan. The 2019 Evidence Check described one study which did not find an effect⁴¹, but this was effectively a non-inferiority trial in which a case-management program (assertive intervention for deliberate self-harm; AID) was compared to another active control, namely the Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicidality model (CAMS).

Despite an increase in published articles about comprehensive aftercare programs, very few of these studies were controlled evaluations. In the current review period, we identified only one new article describing a RCT⁴², and this was a reanalysis of a previously described sample who received the ACTION-J program⁹. We also identified two additional non-randomised controlled evaluations of comprehensive aftercare programs published during this period. Overall, these studies supported the effectiveness of comprehensive aftercare programs in reducing suicide-related outcomes. We did also identified an evaluation of the Australian program TWBSS which did not find an effect⁴³; this study is described in the Australian aftercare services section of this review. Below we describe the available evidence for the OPAC and ACTION-J programs in more detail and summarise evaluations of two additional programs.

Foundational Framework: The Baerum Model

One of the earliest programs described in the literature is the Baerum Model, named after the service that has offered coordinated support services to people who have attempted suicide in Baerum, Norway, since 1983. In this model care begins in hospital, where a hospital-based suicide prevention team provide crisis intervention, psychosocial assessment, suicide risk assessment, and facilitated referral to a community-based team (a public health nurse and psychologist) where indicated. In this model, the nurse contacts people preferably on the day that they are discharged from hospital, and acts as an advocate to ensure that they are linked in with a variety of necessary services within an appropriate timeframe, acting as a support for up to 12 months. Although the service includes problem-solving counselling, it is important to note that the service is not a stand-alone model or substitute for healthcare. Rather, it offers a complement to existing services to help facilitate engagement and offer support.

Although an observational study of this program did not find evidence for a reduction in reattempts¹⁶, this program was influential in shaping the conceptual framework for comprehensive aftercare programs and was adapted for implementation in Denmark via the OPAC program described below.

The Outreach, Problem-solving, Adherence, and Continuity (OPAC) Program

The principles of the Baerum model were used to subsequently design a suicide aftercare program for people living in Amager, an island district in Copenhagen. This adapted program was renamed OPAC (Outreach, Problem solving, Adherence, Continuity) and offered similar care to the Baerum program, but only for a duration of up to six months. In this program primary contact is made by a nurse while people are in hospital, and followed by home visits after discharge and a series of brief contacts via calls, letters, texts, and emails. The program is characterised by flexible but persistent follow-up.

An initial quasi-experiment found that the adapted program effectively reduced the rate of reattempts from 34% to 14% at one year follow-up compared to a historical control period prior to the intervention⁴⁴. A subsequent RCT also found evidence for reduced suicide reattempts among people who received the intervention (8.7%) compared to a control group (21.9%⁸). A follow-up to the RCT further found that the intervention effects wear off until it is no longer sustainable after 3-4 years⁴⁵.

ACTION-J

The ACTION-J program is another comprehensive aftercare program that was implemented and evaluated at 17 hospitals in Japan. In this program, while the patient is still in hospital, initial contact and assessment is coupled with psychoeducation for family. Following discharge, people were interviewed by case-managers at set time points (initially at 1, 2, 3, and 6 months after discharge) but later every six months for the duration of the study (at least 18 months and up to five years depending on when participants entered the study). The sessions focused upon encouraging people to engage with treatment, coordination of treatment appointments, and referrals to external support services where needed. Notably, the trial sites all appeared to be relatively well-resourced, including existing multidisciplinary teams and the appointment of an additional psychiatrist or emergency physician for the trial. The intervention also included formal integration with existing teams and periodic case conferences with psychiatrists. People who received the intervention also had access to an intervention tools), articles, social resources, and crisis intervention. The program also involved rapid follow-up that was face-to-face in the hospital where possible and assertive follow up with family members where individuals were not reachable (consent obtained at start of program).

An initial evaluation of the program found a significant reduction in the incidence of first recurrent suicidal behaviour, but only until the six-month timepoint (RR 0.50, 95% CI 0.32-0.80; p = 0.003)⁹. Interestingly, this is the timepoint at which contact further reduces in frequency to six-monthly contact only. Subgroup analyses found that the intervention was more effective for women and in people under 40 years of age with a history of previous attempts.

Another evaluation of the same sample found that the program also led to fewer self-harm episodes per-person per-year across the whole study period compared to those in the usual care group (adjusted incidence risk ratio (IRR) 0.88, 95%CI 0.80-0.96, P = 0.003)⁴⁶. Examination of the detailed distribution of reattempts suggested that the intervention effects were mainly attributable to a reduction in the number of people who experienced multiple (three or more) repeated attempts. Subgroup analysis of this outcome found that the reduction in overall self-harm episodes was larger for patients who had no history of suicide attempts prior to the index event (27%), compared to the reduction observed in the overall sample (12%; adjusted IRR 0.73, 95%CI 0.53-0.98, p = 0.037). This contrasts with the incidence of first reattempts reported by Kawanishi and colleagues, which found a larger intervention benefit for those with a history of previous attempts when the incidence of first reattempt was evaluated, compared to the overall frequency of reattempts examined by Furuno and colleagues.

A further reanalysis published during the current review period found that the previously observed reduction in incidence of first attempt at six months was only observed for people who only experienced an Axis I disorder (RR 0.51, 95%CI 0.31-0.84) and not those who also experienced a comorbid Axis II disorder (RR 0.44, 95%CI 0.14-1.40)⁴². Taken together, these analyses suggest that the ACTION-J program may be effective in reducing reattempts, particularly in the first six months

where contact was more frequent. They also suggest the need for further evaluation of whether the effectiveness of aftercare interventions differs between groups of people, such as those who do vs. do not have Axis II disorders.

Other comprehensive aftercare programs

In the current review period, we identified two other non-randomised controlled evaluations of comprehensive aftercare programs. One of the larger studies involved a flexible approach where case management was provided by clinical staff in three phases that varied in intensity from high (crisis management at weeks 1, 2, and 4), moderate (intensive management at weeks 8, 12, and 16), and low (maintenance management every three months)¹¹. In this program, case managers regularly reviewed risks, provided supports and treatment encouragement, and consulted with psychiatry supervisors weekly. The program is notable in its flexibility, wherein clients could move up and down the levels of care according to their needs and clinical indications. Evaluations found that deaths by reattempt were significantly reduced among those who received the intervention (2.27% vs. 7.35%, p = 0.019). Although the groups were not randomised, the findings were consistent after controlling for potential confounds such as psychiatric treatment, suicide attempts, family history etc.

A smaller evaluation compared case management to case management + psychoeducation, and treatment as usual⁴⁷. Findings of this study are more difficult to interpret, indicating a reduced likelihood of reattempt among those who received case management, but also a shorter duration to reattempt among the treatment group. The results also found no difference between groups at 30 months, although this is consistent with previous results finding that intervention effects appear to fade over time.

We identified an additional five non-controlled evaluations of comprehensive aftercare programs, all of which provided some degree of support for the effectiveness of this model of aftercare⁴⁸⁻⁵². All five of these provided some evidence for a reduction in suicide-related outcomes following a comprehensive aftercare program. Interestingly, one study also found that people who did not complete the case management program had more untreated stressors than those who did complete the program⁵¹. This suggests that a possible mechanism of action for the intervention may have been supporting people to resolve stressors that precipitated their suicide attempt.

Comprehensive aftercare – summary

We identified a range of evaluations of comprehensive aftercare programs. These evaluations took place in a variety of cultural contexts by distinct clinical and research teams. Although there were some exceptions, the overall majority of these studies provided support for the effectiveness of comprehensive aftercare in reducing rates of reattempt. However, several evaluations found that the effects of interventions tended to fade over time, with the specific estimates of effect duration varying between six months and three years across studies.

Subgroup analyses yielded mixed findings, with suggestions that programs may be differentially effective depending upon whether a person has a history of prior reattempts, their gender, or whether they experience a comorbid Axis II disorder. However, in most cases these findings resulted from post-hoc re-analysis of initial evaluation data and tended not to have been replicated. Further research is required to understand the varying needs and potentially differential effectiveness of aftercare for various subgroups within the broader population.
Comprehensive aftercare - common components

The comprehensive aftercare programs that demonstrated reductions in suicide-related outcomes tended to:

- Be well-integrated with broader service models and were often co-located. The aftercare
 programs were not a substitute for healthcare but offered support and facilitated engagement with
 broader service models that appeared to be well-resourced and able to offer clinical services in a
 timely manner.
- Begin care with initial contact while the patient was still in hospital to offer education, with several also offering support for family members at this time.
- Be clinically staffed. Several also included support for aftercare staff such as regular case conferences or supervision with mental health professionals e.g., psychiatrists.
- Offer assertive or persistent follow-up that is initiated rapidly (if not initiated in-hospital, then typically within 24-48 hours of discharge).
- Explicitly reference flexible implementation in response to the needs of people accessing the program, with the frequency and duration modifiable.
- Couple case management intervention with brief contacts or informative websites offering education and therapeutic resources.
- Offer a higher intensity of care early in the program that gradually decreases. Several described weekly contact in the initial 4 weeks, then monthly contact until around six months, at which point it may have ceased or decreased to quarterly or biannual contact. Notably, the effectiveness of programs often decreased around the time that the intensity of intervention tapered.
- Address a broader scope of biopsychosocial needs that a person who has attempted suicide may have via broader case management and problem-solving assistance, rather than narrow focus on adherence to a treatment plan made at discharge.

Brief interventions

Brief intervention aftercare programs typically offer short-term support via limited sessions (usually less than six), and often of brief duration (around 15 minutes). They are more active than brief contact interventions and usually involve reciprocal communication with participants. Overall, brief interventions are less likely to include case management and are not assertive in follow-up. The content and goals of sessions varies considerably between programs, including brief risk assessment, support and encouragement to engage in treatment, and even clinical strategies. The number of controlled evaluations of brief interventions has more than doubled compared to the 2019 Evidence Check, with many more uncontrolled (e.g. pre-post) evaluation studies. Below we discuss findings from controlled evaluations of brief intervention programs including the components evaluated and their evidence.

Telephone follow-up for adults

Several programs included a series of telephone-based follow-up calls at pre-determined timepoints. Many programs included phone calls alongside other intervention components, but at least two programs have found evidence for the effectiveness of follow-up calls as single component interventions. One program included three follow-up calls by a nurse at days 8, 30, and 60, and resulted in a 33% reduction in reattempts compared to a historical control group⁵³. The calls focused on assessing suicide risk, emergency and degree of harmfulness, and medication adherence.

An interrupted time series evaluation of the Emergency Department Safety Assessment and Followup Evaluation (ED-SAFE) program found that universal screening coupled with brief intervention led to fewer suicide attempts at 12 months compared to TAU or universal screening alone (18% vs 22 and 23%)⁵⁴. The intervention included a secondary risk assessment by an ED physician, provision of self-administered safety plan resources by ED nurses, and a series of brief (10-20 minute) telephone supports over a year (seven to the patient and four to their support person). Note that this intervention began while patients were still in hospital. At the first phone call at one week, 34% of participants had completed a written safety plan. An economic evaluation of this study estimated cost-savings of \$8,502 USD per averted suicide attempt, equating to approximately \$840 million per annum in the American context of the study¹².

A different program in Barcelona included a single-session psychiatry follow-up within 10 days of discharge, coupled with six brief follow-up calls by a trained mental health nurse over 12 months. The calls focused on assessing risk, treatment adherence, encouraging treatment engagement, and facilitating urgent ED attendance where participants reported elevated risk. Compared to both TAU at another site and historical controls, the program reduced the rate of participants who reattempted (6% vs 14%) and delayed reattempt to 347 days compared to 300 for the TAU sample and 316 for historical controls⁵⁵. The effect was not maintained at a five-year follow-up⁵⁶.

Telephone follow-up programs with inconsistent results

Contrastingly, several other evaluations have not found support for the effectiveness of telephone follow-up programs when delivered as single component interventions. One evaluation of a five-call brief intervention delivered over six months by a nurse did not find evidence to support a reduction in the number or proportion of reattempts, nor a delay in reattempting compared to TAU at a control site⁵⁷. A different program involving six calls over 12 months similarly did not find any evidence for a reduction in reattempts compared to a historical control group⁵⁸. Note that the historical control sample had been analysed in at least three other studies. Another evaluation of the same intervention also failed to find evidence for a reduction in reattempts compared to patients who received TAU at another site⁵⁹. However, the patient characteristics varied between the groups at baseline, with the intervention group having twice the proportion of participants with diagnosed personality disorders (20.8% vs 10%). Sub-analyses found that people who received the intervention after a first-time attempt were less likely to reattempt than those who had a history of prior attempts before receiving the intervention. It is also important to note that two of the studies^{58, 59} both utilised data pertaining to patients who attended Complejo Hospitalario de Navarra during 2018 within their intervention samples, i.e. their samples are likely to substantially overlap. These studies caution the use of telephone follow-ups as a single component aftercare intervention for adults, with inconclusive evidence for its effectiveness in this context.

Telephone follow-up program for adolescents (12-18 years)

The 2019 Evidence Check identified a single study evaluating the use of telephone follow-ups for adolescents. The study compared a single follow-up call at 90 days to a multi-call intervention that

included both the adolescent and their guardian in six calls across 90 days after discharge⁶⁰. The intervention resulted in significantly fewer reattempts for those who received the multi-call intervention (6%) compared to those who received the single call (17%; OR = 0.28, 95%Cl 0.09-0.93, p = .037).

Brief interventions with multiple components

Telephone follow-up + either traditional Polynesian massage or Mobile Intervention Team One study evaluated the combination of telephone follow-up with traditional massage in French Polynesia⁶¹. The program included 1-5 sessions of either massage or Mobile Intervention Team visits for those who did not wish to or could not attend the massage intervention, provided over four months. Massage was chosen as an intervention due to its establishment as a spiritual and therapeutic traditional intervention known as taurumi. The intervention also included one telephone follow-up between days 10-21, and another six months later. Compared to a control sample who did not receive the intervention, the intervention led to significantly few suicide attempts and suicides (3% vs 12%) and fewer people lost to follow-up (7.35% vs 9.72%).

Tailored interventions for primary (first-time) attempts vs. reattempts: ALGOS to VigilanS The ALGOS intervention sought to compile available evidence suggesting that different aftercare interventions may be beneficial for different groups of people. An algorithm was used to provide tailored aftercare dependent upon a person's attempt history. People who were discharged following a primary attempt were given a crisis card that contained contact details for a triage and crisis response centre. People with a history of previous attempts received two follow-up phone calls around days 10-21 and six months to provide psychological support, evaluate coping, and encourage further support. Where patients were unreachable, experiencing crisis or struggling with adherence to treatment, they received postcards at 2,3,4, and 5 months. Contact was summarised in letters to patient's GP or referring psychiatrist after each contact.

Twenty-three emergency departments participated in a RCT across 2010 to early 2013 where patients were allocated to receive the above intervention or TAU alone which involved a single follow-up 23-48 hours after discharge. An initial analysis of this data did not find a significant difference between those who received the intervention and those who did not¹⁸. However, later re-analysis found evidence for reduced reattempts at both six and 13 months for people who received the intervention after a primary suicide attempt (RR 0.46, 95%CI 0.25-0.85 and RR 0.50, 95%CI 0.31-0.81) but not for people who received the intervention after a reattempt¹⁷. This suggested that the crisis card and crisis response teams may have been effective in reducing reattempts for people who receive the intervention after a primary attempt. Simultaneous qualitative evaluations suggested that the intervention may be helpful in facilitating feelings of belonging, and there was growing interest in the program among GPs⁶².

Consequently, the program received further investment, and an enhanced version was renamed VigilanS and rolled out across the Nord-Pas-de-Calais region to EDs, psychiatry crisis centres, psychiatry departments, and private clinics. The program was made more flexible and responsive. A protocol paper for the revised program outlines a number of features that were not outlined in early ALGOS papers⁶². The postcards were signed by the practitioner who initially met the patient and could be reactivated such that patients could receive multiple batches, either if they reattempt or if indicated by clinical judgement of members of the call team following interaction. The enhanced program also allowed for additional calls to be programmed as preferred by patients, and calls could be repeated as many times as required within a period from a few hours to several days. The program

was also resourced to provide crisis outreach supports. Where calls detected immediate risk, an emergency practitioner would dispatch appropriate crisis aids such as GP, ambulance, or a medicalised urgency vehicle. Where moderate risk was indicated, the calls could provide counselling and guidance to alleviate distress, as well as support close relatives or seek assistance from other health professionals. Importantly, the program could be extended for an additional six months at the discretion of the call team or on patient request. However, for patients with multiple reattempts within 12 months, the program was deemed inefficient and referrals to more intensive programs were made.

We did not identify any RCT evaluations of the revised program. However, we did identify one evaluation which compared patients who received the intervention in one region to patients who received TAU in another region⁶³. In the 30 days following discharged, unmatched estimates suggest that those who received VigilanS were four times less likely to reattempt, with estimates of a six-fold reduction where participants across samples were matched based on factors such as attempt history and methods. Enrolment in the program was associated with a significant reduction in the probability of reattempt at both six and 12 months (3.2% vs 16.8% at six months, p<.001; 5.2% vs 22.2% at 12 months, p<.001).

We also identified an evaluation which explored the relationship between the utilisation rates of VigilanS with changes in suicide attempt rates⁶⁴. The authors compared the relationship between the percentage of people who received VigilanS after an attempt across 2015-2018 with changes in the rate of suicide attempts in the same region across 2014 and 2018. There was a significant decline in the rate of suicide attempts as the utilisation of VigilanS increased (slope = -1.13, SE = 0.30, p<.001). This model suggested that 25% utilisation of Vigilance would yield a suicide attempt decrease of 41%.

Overall, these findings suggest that the enhanced multicomponent tailored intervention may be beneficial in reducing suicide reattempts. However, it is important to note that in this intervention the team were resourced to be able to answer and respond to crisis calls, as well as flexibly adapt the intervention schedule where clinically indicated.

Brief interventions that incorporate clinical components

Suicide Risk Attention Program (ARSUIC) - Madrid

To combat rising suicide rates in Spain, in 2012 the Community of Madrid's Health Council implemented the Suicide Risk Attention Program (ARSUIC). The minimum requirement of this program is that individuals' access to a psychiatry appointment within seven days of discharge from the emergency department following a suicide attempt. There are no requirements stipulated for ongoing contact or particular therapeutic interventions within that appointment. An observational study comparing rates of reattempt following this intervention to historical control data found that this intervention reduced the risk of reattempt by 25% over a three-year follow-up⁶⁵ Since this time, a number of catchment areas have opted to include additional aftercare components, some of which have been evaluated as adjuncts to this single session intervention (described below).

One observational study compared the rate of reattempts across three catchment areas that implemented (i) the above intervention as TAU, (ii) enhanced contact comprising of 6-12 months of outpatient psychiatry and phone call follow-up at months 1, 6, and 12, and (iii) eight weekly 30-minute sessions of problem-solving therapy. Both the problem-solving therapy intervention and the enhanced contact intervention resulted in lower rates of reattempt by 38% and 44% during the one-year follow-up compared to TAU⁶⁶. A further economic evaluation of this data found that the incremental costs

associated with the enhanced contact and problem-solving interventions relative to TAU were below acceptable thresholds per averted suicide⁶⁵. Cost-savings analyses found that the interventions may be associated with cost-savings when accounting for the value of life years lost as cost of death using the European Commission's estimate. This suggests that both interventions may be both effective and cost-effective. However, the enhanced contact intervention was associated with lower incremental costs compared to the problem-solving intervention (ICER = 2,340 pounds per averted attempt for enhanced contact vs. 6,260 pounds for problem-solving therapy).

SUPRE-MISS

In 2000 the World Health Organisation launched the SUicide-PREvention Multisite Intervention Study on Suicidal Behaviours (SUPRE-MISS) which included an RCT evaluation of a brief intervention and contact program for aftercare support. Fleischmann reported the outcomes of five sites that completed the protocol, all of which were located in lower-middle income countries¹³. The intervention included a one-hour psychoeducation session which explained suicidal behaviour as a sign of distress, explored risk and protective factors, epidemiology, repetition, and importantly alternative strategies/options to suicidal behaviour and referral options. The intervention also included nine follow-up sessions with a clinical member of staff (e.g., doctor, nurse, psychologist). The sessions were held either over the phone or as home visits, and were spaced over 18 months (weeks 1, 2, 4, 7, and 11 then months 4, 6, 12, and 18). Another group were randomly allocated to TAU, which in these contexts did not involve psychological support, only treatment for physical injuries then discharge. The trial did not evaluate reattempt rates but found that people who received the intervention were significantly less likely to die by suicide over the follow-up period than those who received TAU (0.2% vs. 2.2%, $\chi^2 = 13.83$, *p* < 0.001).

Aspects of SUPRE-MISS were also used in a tailored program for veterans which had a much shorter duration (5 months vs 18 months) but included safety planning⁶⁷. This study has been discussed further in the Priority population section of this review, but briefly, it found significant reductions in ideation in the very short term (one month) but not at three months.

A modified version of SUPRE-MISS has also been evaluated in an RCT in Iran⁶⁸. The program education session was modified to include discharge planning, details about available mental health services and how to access via a hotline. The follow-up schedule was also slightly modified to include 15-20 minute telephone follow-ups at weeks 1, 2, ,4 and then monthly until 12 months. Both aspects of the intervention were delivered by clinical psychologists. Importantly, the service systems in Iran include a Social Emergency Program which, although broader in scope than suicide prevention, include a range of support services, social workers, psychologists, and an emergency mobile unit that can support in suicide crisis. Those who received the intervention had a lower rate of reattempts than those who received TAU (11% vs 26%), with a high risk of reattempt in the TAU group (HR = 2.78, 95%CI 1.4-5.9). The use of support services was also higher among those who received the intervention (36.4% reported a need for help, 74% of those used the services (approximately 41 people) and 65.7% of those who did were satisfied with the service). Only two people in the TAU group accessed the services. These findings suggest that a combined intervention that is well-integrated, facilitates referral to broader support services, and provides psychosocial follow-up supports can be beneficial in reducing suicide risk.

ASSIP - brief narrative therapy

Another brief intervention program including clinical components with RCT-level evidence is the Attempted Suicide Short Intervention Program (ASSIP). The intervention includes 3-4 patient-centred

therapy sessions delivered by psychiatrists or psychologists. The sessions last 60-90 minutes and include narrative interviewing, case formulation, psychoeducation, safety planning, and continued contact via letters that are sent quarterly in the first year then biannually in the second year. In an initial RCT¹⁰, patients who received the intervention were less likely to reattempt (8.3% in the intervention group vs 26.7% in the TAU group) and the intervention was associated with an 80% reduced risk of reattempt (Wald χ^{2}_1 = 13.1 Cl 12.4-13.7, *p* <0.001). The intervention also led to a significant reduction in days of inpatient care (72%) and a non-significant reduction in days of hospitalisation (63%). Notably, the intervention heavily prioritised therapeutic alliance, and this was reinforced in moderator analyses which found that stronger therapeutic alliance was associated with lower rates of reattempt within the ASSIP group.

Several secondary evaluations of this sample have been published. An economic evaluation of this data found that the ASSIP program may present cost-savings through averted attempts and significantly lower general hospital costs among those who receive the intervention⁶⁹. Another secondary evaluation found a significant 11% reduction in dysfunctional coping scores among those who received ASSIP (median = 1.83) compared to TAU (median = 2.05; *p*=.011) and a 6% increase in problem-focused coping (ASSIP median = 2.83 vs. TAU median = 2.67, *p*=0.029) at 24 month follow-up⁷⁰. Another secondary evaluation found that higher levels of therapeutic alliance were associated with lower levels of ideation at 24 months (*r* = -.42, *p*=.001)⁷¹. When two components of therapeutic alliance were analysed, both satisfaction with the therapeutic relationship (*r*=-.31, *p*=.025) and satisfaction with the therapeutic outcome (*r*=-.46, *p*=.001) were significantly associated with lower levels of ideation at 24 months. These findings reinforce the importance of prioritising therapeutic alliance as a key characteristic of effective aftercare.

The ASSIP intervention has also been evaluated at another site in Finland (the original study was conducted in Switzerland) and compared to crisis counselling⁷². In this trial both groups showed a significant reduction in ideation at follow-up, but there was no significant difference in the proportion of patients who reattempted between those who received ASSIP (29.2% [26/89]) vs. crisis counselling (35.2% [25/71]). However, it is important to note that the control intervention in this trial was active and involved 60-minute sessions with professional counsellors. The number of crisis counselling sessions varied according to patient need (median = 3, mean = 4.4, 8 patients had 6-14 sessions). Although not applied systematically, several treatment components within the ASSIP model were also identified in the content of counselling sessions including functional chain analysis, identifying warning sign and establishing strategies to keep safe. Notably several characteristic ASSIP components (video recording, narrative transcribing, follow-up letters) were reported to be used by the crisis counsellors. This allows for the possibility that some of the treatment characteristics identified as common to these interventions may be important aftercare components (i.e., some form of chain analysis or individual case formulation, and some form of safety plan identifying warning signs and strategies to stay safe).

Problem-solving therapy

Several aftercare programs have also evaluated problem-solving as an aftercare intervention. As described previously, Martínez-Alés, and colleagues⁶⁶ found an eight-session dose of problem-solving therapy to effectively reduce the risk of reattempt at one year. Problem-solving has also been evaluated in the *MIDSHIPS* RCT which compared a six session dose of problem-solving therapy delivered by a nurse or OT to TAU⁷³. Although not adequately powered to detect a significant difference, the difference in rates of self-harm recurrence trended to be lower for patients who

received the problem-solving therapy (23% repeated 19 times) than those who received TAU (38% repeated 44 times). This difference was more pronounced for self-reported self-harm at six months (32% of the problem-solving group vs. 59% of the TAU group).

Programs including motivational interviewing components

Several studies have also evaluated programs that involve motivational-interviewing components to intervention. In one quasi-experiment people who received three sessions of motivation interviewing after an attempt had significantly lower ideation (p<.001) and were significantly less likely to reattempt suicide (2.85%) 12 weeks after the intervention that those who received TAU (22.85%, p<.001)⁷⁴. However, care should be taken when interpreting these results due to a lack of clarity regarding inclusion/exclusion, with a lack of engagement listed as an exclusion criterion and 0% attrition reported, suggesting that intention to treat analyses were not conducted.

A more comprehensive RCT has evaluated the use of brief contact interventions (texts and phone calls) as adjuncts to motivational-interviewing enhanced safety plans for adolescents who have attempted suicide¹⁴. The addition of texts was shown to significantly lower the intensity of suicidal urges (B = -0.59, p=.018, d = 0.39), increase self-efficacy to refrain from suicidal action (B = 0.99, p=.007, d = 0.46), and increased likelihood of seeking support from professionals on days when they experienced suicidal ideation (B = 0.82, p=.039, OR = 2.27).

Programs that include clinical components - studies with inconsistent findings

We also identified two studies with inconsistent findings regarding the effectiveness of programs that include clinical components. One study evaluated the use of brief cognitive therapy as an adjunct to standard case management and did not find a significant difference in the proportion of reattempts between the two groups³⁴. However, in line with several other studies that did not find an effect, the control group in this trial was also an active intervention. It is also important to note that the brief cognitive therapy was delivered by the case managers who also provided the standard case management intervention.

Another RCT compared the Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicidality (CAMS) intervention to TAU, finding no association between treatment condition and reattempts during followup³⁵. However, this trial also utilised a highly active TAU that included an intake session, 1-11 visits with a clinician, medication management, and referral to primary care follow-up. The sessions focused on resolving the suicide crisis using case management and psychotherapy as appropriate, including supervision by a psychiatrist. As a result, these studies don't allow for strong inference regarding the effectiveness of the clinical interventions, due to the nature of the control interventions which shared a number of treatment components with the clinical interventions.

Interventions combining several brief strategies - varied findings

We identified a few studies that combined several brief intervention strategies with varied findings. One study evaluated the effectiveness of three phone call follow-ups as an adjunct to three brief contact letters at 1-, 6-, and 11-months post-discharge⁷⁵. At 12 months there was no significant difference in the proportion of patients who reattempted suicide between the groups (14.5% vs 14%). However, this is not entirely unexpected given that the brief call intervention included fewer calls than other reported studies and concluded at three months post-discharge. It is possible that this dose was insufficient, or that an effect may have faded. It was not reported whether there was a difference between groups in outcomes at the three-month timepoint.

Another study compared a multicomponent aftercare program known as ACCESS to a TAU that included multidisciplinary psychiatric or psychological intervention, crisis team referrals, and recommendations for engagement with community services⁷⁶. The intervention included two weeks of patient support following discharge, eight brief contact postcards over 12 months, 4-6 sessions of problem-solving therapy, vouchers to access GPs, risk management strategy, and a cultural assessment for each participant. A variety of outcomes were evaluated including hospital representation, hopelessness, anxiety, depression, quality of life, sense of belonging, self-reported reattempt, and health service use. There were no significant differences between groups in the hospital re-presentation, self-reported reattempt, or for most of the secondary outcomes. The authors posited a number of explanations for their findings that relate to difficulty in implementation and engagement with the intervention. They recruited fewer patients than planned, and of those who consented to the intervention, 34% did not receive either the patient support of problem-solving therapy, limiting their intervention to postcard contact and for some the GP voucher (although uptake of this was limited). Furthermore, for those who did receive the problem-solving intervention, the dose was low, with less than half of participants in the intervention group attending three or more sessions. The authors compared this to a previous study finding support for problem-solving therapy for people who have experienced self-harm, where participants received an average of six sessions.

The intervention has also been adapted and evaluated in a culturally-informed delivery for Māori people in a program renamed as Te Ira Tangata¹⁹. This version was delivered by Māori clinicians and cultural assessments involved identification of where both the therapist and patient belong and what connections they have. This study found reduced re-presentation to hospital with self-harm at three months (10.4% vs 18%, p = 0.05) but no difference at 12 months. There was however a significant decrease in general hospital presentations over 12 months (44.2% vs. 61.1%, p = 0.03).

Other brief interventions - peer support

The 2019 Evidence Check noted a lack of rigorous studies evaluating the impact of peer support in suicide aftercare programs. One trial compared SUPRE-MISS delivered by a clinical researcher to a buddy intervention where a nominated support person was trained across three four-hour workshops in strategies to assist the patient in managing challenges, coping skills, and facilitating referrals⁷⁷. At 18 months, significantly fewer patients in the buddy group had reattempted (1.9%) compared to those in the control group (3.2%, p = .004). The 2019 Evidence Check also noted that the Australian Next Steps Program includes peer support. We did not identify any new controlled evaluations of peer support programs for suicide aftercare during the current review period. However, we did identify a pre-post evaluation of a small Australian psychoeducational group program that included peer workers as facilitators⁷⁸ – this program has been discussed further in the *Evaluated Australian programs* section of this review. Consultation with our Lived Experience Advisors also highlighted the inclusion of peer support workers within broader aftercare teams as a good opportunity to formally integrate ongoing lived experience within services.

Brief interventions – summary

We identified a large number of controlled evaluations of a wide range of brief intervention aftercare programs. The intervention elements included in these programs varied considerably, including

telephone follow-ups, education sessions, various brief therapies, and even massage therapy. Many of these evaluations found evidence for a significant reduction in reattempts, some found evidence for reductions in suicide deaths, and some found evidence for increased service use among people who received the intervention. A small number of studies found evidence for improvements on other clinically relevant factors including a reduction in unresolved stressors, reduced dysfunctional coping, increased problem-focused coping. A couple of studies also found evidence for therapeutic alliance as an important moderator of intervention effect. A number of brief interventions were also subject to economic evaluations which demonstrated the interventions to be cost-effective or to offer cost-savings when considering the financial cost of treating reattempts at hospital and the value of life years lost.

However, several studies did not find evidence for an intervention effect. Many of these inconsistent studies utilised an active control that included features common to other effective interventions, limiting inference to non-inferiority conclusions. A pattern also emerged wherein single-component interventions providing only telephone follow-up tended not to be effective, whereas multicomponent interventions that included multiple elements of care were more likely to be effective. This observation is consistent with meta-analysis findings that only brief interventions combining multiple elements were effective²⁴.

Brief interventions - common components

Despite the wide variation in the components of effective brief interventions programs tended to:

- Include multiple intervention components beyond phone call follow-up alone e.g., education sessions, therapy, safety planning, brief contact letters/postcards.
- Include safety planning.
- Provide continued risk assessment and management.
- Be well-integrated with broader clinical services and able to facilitate crisis response in situations of elevated risk.
- Provide ongoing assessment and dialogue about engagement with treatment and provide encouragement or support to bolster engagement.
- Be administered by clinical staff or, in the case of programs for priority populations, be administered by members of that population.
- Explicitly focus on relationship factors such as therapeutic alliance, continuity of care. Therapeutic alliance demonstrated to be a moderator of outcome.

Several programs:

- Also incorporated support or education for family or significant support people.
- Began care while the person was still in the hospital emergency department.

2. Components and characteristics of effective programs

To date, there have been no comprehensive dismantling studies published which evaluate the effectiveness of individual components or characteristics of suicide aftercare programs. However, we have identified components and characteristics that were common to programs that effectively

reduced suicide-related outcomes such as reattempts. Given mixed findings for brief contact interventions and substantial evidence that single component interventions are unlikely to be effective, we have extracted these components from comparisons of effective comprehensive aftercare and brief intervention programs; many of these factors are also not applicable to brief contact interventions.

Common components

Multiple intervention components

The overwhelming majority of programs identified as effective in this review included multiple intervention components, e.g., coupling case management with brief contacts, or telephone follow-ups with a time-limited therapy or education. Less than 15% of the effective programs included a single intervention, while 60% of the non-effective programs included only a single intervention. This observation is consistent with a meta-analysis finding that only programs including multiple components were effective in reduction reattempts²⁴. Conceptually, the inclusion of multiple components may also allow for the possibility of broader coverage if some components are unacceptable or ineffective for subgroups of the population.

"People who present with self-harm to emergency departments are a heterogeneous population and thinking that one intervention would be effective for everyone is probably naive."

Hatcher et al., 2015, p. 235

Case management with a broad scope

All of the comprehensive aftercare programs included case management, and about a quarter of the brief intervention programs also referred to case management within their intervention description. Around 60% of the comprehensive aftercare programs also described a scope of case management that encompasses a broad range of biopsychosocial needs beyond mental-health related services alone.

The notion of ensuring a broad scope of aftercare is consistent with evidence that the precipitating factors and causes for suicidal crisis are diverse, and not always attributable to an underlying mental-health disorder. One study routinely collected and coded "suicide motive" when people presented to hospital following a suicide attempt, with the most common factors being interpersonal problems (46.2%), a mental disorder (34.4%), arguing or fighting (21%), economic problems (16.2%), physical disease (11.4%), school or work-related difficulties (6.2%)⁵¹. This diverse range of underlying difficulties aligns with the range of psychosocial risk factors in coroner-certified suicide deaths in Australia, which has identified relationship conflict, family disruption, disappearance/death of a family member, impact of disability, legal, housing, and economic issues as prevalent factors⁷⁹.

This diverse range of stressors are unlikely to spontaneously resolve over the course of a brief emergency department admission. Without further supports such as broad case management, there is a risk that these stressors will remain unresolved and continue to place people at risk of reattempt. In line with this, Australia's National Agreement on Mental Health and Suicide Prevention specifically states that policy should ensure to "...address the economic, environmental and social drivers of distress, and support social, emotional and cultural wellbeing..." (section 112).

Safety planning

Although only 20% and 40% of the comprehensive aftercare and brief intervention programs explicitly referenced the inclusion of safety plans, we have opted to include safety planning in the list of components. A number of the programs included in this review were implemented prior to the development of safety planning interventions in 2012¹ or its rise to widespread use in the late 2010's. However, the level of evidence for safety planning is strong, with demonstrated reductions in suicidal ideation, behaviour, and hospitalisations² and the intervention has been recommended for inclusion in suicide prevention programs³. Safety planning has also been included as a core component of several Australian aftercare programs including TWBSS and HOPE. Notably, none of the programs that failed to find an effect when comparing to a non-active control included safety planning.

Ongoing risk monitoring

All of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs and 87% of the effective brief intervention programs included ongoing risk assessment. However, note that this was paired with broader services to respond to situations of elevated risk (described below).

Focus on engagement in treatment

All of these effective comprehensive aftercare programs and around a third of the effective brief interventions explicitly stated a focus on encouraging or motivating participants to engage in ongoing supports or to adhere to their treatment plan that was prepared at discharge. This goal is consistent with the model of aftercare as a bridging intervention after hospital-based care to facilitate ongoing supports within the community.

Common implementation and process characteristics

Integration with broader services

Most effective aftercare programs described some degree of formal integration with broader support services (80% for effective comprehensive aftercare programs and 73% for brief intervention programs). Many explicitly acknowledged that the aftercare programs were not a substitute for healthcare provided by broader services such as clinical teams, and some were co-located within the hospital to assist with this. Effective integration was noted for the purposes of facilitating both crisis responses in situations of elevated risk as well as referral to clinical care or ongoing treatment where required.

Person-centred care

The 2019 Evidence Check identified the importance of person-centred care in suicide aftercare, noting particular importance in facilitating service engagement. A review of TWBSS in the Australian Capital Territory was described which identified the following elements as contributors to engagement:

- A flexible service model.
- Caring and non-judgemental staff.
- Meeting people at a place and time that was comfortable for them.
- Meeting people prior to discharge and knowing that this person would be supporting them when they left hospital.
- Having conversations about the suicide attempt that acknowledge the impact but also focused on how to manage thoughts of suicide in future.
- Having a focus that was holistic and focused on actions and that assisted people to experience greater integration across their lives.
- Having a creative and innovative approach to safety planning, having conversations, life planning and increasing motivation.

In this Evidence Check, several of these factors were identified across multiple effective programs. Several studies described programs which were flexible and responsive to patient needs with regards to intensity and duration. In one study this included flexibility in moving up and down pre-determined levels of intervention¹¹. In the VigilanS model this included flexibility in the provision of additional modes of intervention (e.g. postcards), higher intervention intensity (e.g. more frequent calls) or a longer duration of intervention where requested by the patient or clinically indicated⁶².

A holistic focus of care has been described above under *Case management with a broad scope*. Several of the effective programs identified in the current review explicitly described taking a collaborative approach with patients. Continuity of care was also explicitly prioritised in many of the effective programs evaluated. Several referred to a form of continuity of care wherein there was ongoing contact with a provider who first made contact prior to discharge (e.g., OPAC, ASSIP). Others referred to a form of continuity of care where the treating practitioner/care provider may not have made contact during hospital care but was otherwise consistent throughout the intervention. This form of continuity of care was more common and explicitly described for 40% of effective comprehensive aftercare programs and about 47% of effective brief intervention programs.

The 2019 Evidence Check also identified therapeutic alliance as an important person-centred care factor, noting a study which found patient-rated therapeutic alliance to be a significant moderator of treatment effectiveness on reattempt as an outcome¹⁰. In this Evidence Check we identified a secondary evaluation⁷¹ which found stronger patient-rated therapeutic alliance to also predict lower suicidal ideation scores 24 months later.

Clinical or specialist staff

Almost all of the aftercare programs that have been shown to be effective in controlled trials explicitly noted that the interventions were delivered by clinically-trained staff, including psychiatrists, psychologists, social workers, nurses. There only exceptions to this pattern included other appropriately qualified staff such as a massage therapist to administer body contact care or a same-culture volunteer in conjunction with a psychologist or nurse ⁶¹. There was also one study in which the qualifications of the staff were not explicitly stated⁴⁷.

Rapid initiation of care

Rapid initiation of care was a common theme among effective programs, with many commencing care while the patient was still in hospital. Sixty percent of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs reported initiation within 24 hours, 80% within 72 hours, and 100% within one week. The onset of the brief intervention programs was less reliably reported, with 5/16 studies of these studies not providing a timeframe in which initial contact occurred. Of those that did state the timeframe for initial contact, 27% occurred within 24 hours, 36% occurred within 48 hours, 45% occurred within 72 hours, 82% within a week, and 100% within a month.

Higher frequency of contact in the early weeks

Most of the effective programs identified in this review described an intervention schedule that was more frequent early in treatment before tapering off later in treatment. Many described weekly contact until around 4-6 weeks, then monthly or quarterly contact until six months, at which point some interventions ceased while others tapered further to quarterly or biannual contact. Notably, for some of the programs the intervention effect decreased around the time that the intensity of the intervention tapered.

Program duration

The duration of effective programs varied between comprehensive aftercare and brief intervention programs. The median duration of effective comprehensive aftercare services was 12 months, while the median duration of brief intervention programs was six months. The distribution of program durations is represented for each in Figures 1 and 2 as a percentage. However, it is important to note

the complementary findings discussed above regarding flexibility and responsiveness of interventions to the needs of individuals, both with respect to program intensity and duration.

Figures 1 and 1—The duration of evaluated programs presented as percentage, for comprehensive aftercare and brief interventions respectively.



Assertive follow-up

Many of the effective programs identified in this review referred to the provision of assertive follow-up, wherein the burden of maintaining contact rests with the care provider, and multiple attempts at contact are made when clients do not respond. Of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs we identified, 80% explicitly referred to assertive or persistent follow-up. Forty-four percent of the effective case management programs also reported adopting assertive follow-up procedures.

Engaging people at the first attempt

As previously noted in the 2019 Evidence Check, some studies have suggested that aftercare may be more effective when delivered to people after their first suicide attempt, rather than after a reattempt^{17, 46}. This may have implications for referral pathways and the need to ensure comprehensive coverage so that people are well-supported after an initial attempt.

Lived experience involvement

The inclusion of lived experience has become more common over recent years. Notably, none of the ineffective programs referred to lived experience consultation or co-design (only one referred to post-implementation review). In comparison, three of the effective programs referred to lived experience involvement that resembled co-design, while another three referred to lived experience consultation or input.

Components with emerging evidence

Involvement of a support person (e.g., family, carer)

The inclusion of a support person has become more common, with 40% of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs and 32% of the effective Brief Intervention programs reporting doing so. This commonly involved providing education around suicide risk and safety planning and awareness of available services, particularly in studies where care was initiated in-hospital. One study referred to family therapy⁴⁸ and only one referred to support *for* the support people¹¹. This was

identified as an important gap in existing aftercare services by our Lived Experience Advisors. Notably, none of the non-effective programs included support people in the intervention.

Peer support workers

Overall, there were few studies which evaluated the inclusion of peer support workers in aftercare. We identified one evaluation how a peer support 'Buddy' program which found evidence for reduced reattempts⁷⁷, and one qualitative evaluation of the inclusion of peer work in Next Steps⁸⁰. The study explored perceptions of peer-work among both peer-workers themselves as well as clinicians who worked alongside them at a comprehensive aftercare service. Both cohorts found the inclusion of peer work to be a beneficial way of formally integrating lived experience within the program. Both cohorts also emphasised collaboration and consultation to facilitate effective risk management, as well as the promotion of agency among service users. We also identified a pre-post evaluation of a peer support program that found promising reductions in ideation and increase in hope⁸¹. Qualitative analyses identified as important the holistic and responsive support, ongoing social connectedness, having peer workers that understood their experiences and treated them like people, and ongoing social connectedness. However, the evaluation lacked a control group. Further evaluations of programs that include peer support workers is required, particularly controlled evaluations.

3. Current Australian aftercare service landscape

In this section we provide an overview of the range of aftercare services currently implemented across Australia. This information was difficult to obtain, as services have been funded by a variety of sources and no central service directory exists. Some programs were funded at the federal or state level, with some of these aligned with PHNs of Local Health Districts in jurisdiction. Others such as the Culture Care Connect program are being established based on need rather than PHN boundaries. Some were funded as part of temporary trials, while others have been intended as ongoing services. Still others have been funded by community organisations or charities. To comprehensively canvas this range within the scope of this review, we have compiled information from grey literature searches, personal communications, and information requests sent to each PHN. However, given the range in funding and jurisdictions, there may be services that have not been identified within this review. We also noted an overlap in the services provided across various programs. We identified several programs that provide support to people following a suicide attempt, but which have a broader scope and support people in a wider range of circumstances. We have limited our description of services to those which provide supports that are dedicated to suicide aftercare.

Evaluated programs

A limited number of Australian aftercare programs have been formally evaluated, and few of these have been subject to peer-review. The 2019 Evidence Check described non-controlled evaluations of the Lifeline Suicide Crisis Support Program (LCSP)⁸² and TWBSS⁸³, which were tentative but supportive. The review also described a RCT demonstrating reduced ideation following an Intensive Case Management (ICM) intervention⁸⁴, and a pre-post evaluation showing reduced self-rated suicide risk and desire to die following the Next Steps intervention⁸⁵.

We discuss subsequent evaluations of several programs below, including TWBSS, HOPE, Peer, Acceptance, Support, Understanding, and Empathy program (PAUSE), and Lifeline Eclipse. Evaluations of other programs for specific subgroups of people have been included in the 'Priority populations' section of this review, including the LGBTIQA+ program by Mind Australia and the Aboriginal-led program by Pika Wiya.

TWBSS

TWBSS is a national aftercare program that is currently provided across 23 PHN's in New South Wales, Victoria, Queensland, South Australia, Tasmania, the Australian Capital Territory, and the Northern Territory. Based on an assertive outreach model the program provides non-clinical, psychosocial support to clients during the first three months after hospital discharge following a suicidal attempt or suicidal crisis. The program includes several components consistent with the evidence-based components identified in this review, including rapid follow-up (ideally while the person is still in hospital), safety planning, patient-centred care, case management, and ongoing risk monitoring.

We identified one peer-reviewed evaluation of TWBSS which did not find a reduction in hospitalrecorded deliberate self-harm⁴³. As we have previously noted, there may be a disconnection between hospital-recorded self-harm/reattempt vs. self-reported instances (with hospital records potentially reflecting a combination of instances and help-seeking) vs. underlying distress. It is also notable that the version of TWBSS implemented at this site differed from other effective interventions that are longer in duration, are delivered by clinicians, and integrated with clinical services etc.

TWBSS was also independently evaluated by the Nous Group (Nous) between June 2020 and December 2022, including data from 8,734 participants across 27/38 sites⁸⁶. TWBSS had an uptake rate of 79% (16% did not consent and 5% were ineligible) but 41% of participants did not complete their service episode (this is above usual non-completion rate in the literature of 30%), with an average program duration of 12 to 13 weeks. Only 19% of service episodes had available pre-post data. Of those, there was a 63% reduction in suicidal ideation, 28% reduction in psychological distress, and 86% improvement in wellbeing following the program. 94% of participants who participated in the evaluation were satisfied with the service.

Qualitative evaluations identified therapeutic alliance with the support coordinator as a primary contributor to engagement and recovery. Other important characteristics included: assertive follow-up, person-centred and trauma-informed care, good integration with services, cultural responsivity, and evidence-informed practice. Areas for improvement included broadened referral pathways, extended duration, and access prior to suicide crisis.

The Nous evaluation gave 18 recommendations to providers, service commissioners, states and territories, and the Australian Department of Health and Aged care. The recommendations fit broadly into the following six dimensions:

- Service intake: broadening inbound referral pathways to community-based referral pathways, reducing the average length of time between initial client contact and service delivery, and establishing a liaison officer role in all referring hospitals.
- Service delivery: increasing the proportion of participants who complete safety and support planning, investigate variations in aftercare service models through co-design, gather evidence to

determine whether peer support should be included, and consider including provision of support to participants support persons.

- **Governance and funding**: provide greater certainty through longer funding duration, simplify and clarify funding arrangements, and simplify and strengthen aftercare services governance.
- Workforce: develop a capability framework for support coordinators, establish community practice with PHNs and aftercare providers to share best practice, and improve support for aftercare service staff.
- Monitoring & continuous improvement: ensure the appropriate and consensual use of outcome measures, evaluate the appropriateness of mental health outcome measures, and reconcile and simplify data collection sharing requirements to allow for data consistency and quality across sites.
- **Recommendations for the handover of TWBSS:** Beyond Blue to handover their role to the Australian Department of Health and Aged Care, and states and territories, and Beyond Blue to ensure it's involved in transitional governance.

HOPE

The HOPE program is a comprehensive aftercare program that has been implemented in 21 sites across Victoria. HOPE delivers a combination of both clinical (psychiatry, psychology, and family therapy) and non-clinical (a psychosocial support worker) support over three-months to individuals and their support networks following a suicide attempt or crisis. The current service framework of HOPE addresses <u>almost all</u> the components and characteristics identified as common to effective programs in this review. It described a model of care that is person-centred, culturally responsive, and can be flexibly implemented. It includes multiple treatment components including case management that addresses a broad range of biopsychosocial needs, risk monitoring, safety planning, and peer support. Care is initiated rapidly after discharge and includes frequent contact in early weeks. The service is co-located and well-integrated with broader services. A notable deviation from the pattern observed in this review is the duration of care, with HOPE providing services for a maximum of three months while most of the effective programs we evaluated provided care for 6-12 months.

An evaluation of the initial 12 adult sites from 2019 yielded positive results. We are seeking permission to include details of the evaluation. During the review period, HOPE received 2,680 referrals with an uptake rate of 78.36%. A comparison of pre- and post- intervention data found that 64% of participants experienced a clinically significant improvement in suicidal ideation. People who received the HOPE intervention were less likely to present to the emergency department for self-harm (5.4% to 2.5%) compared to pre-treatment, and at 36 months they had lower mortality rates compared to people who had attempted suicide but not received the intervention (0.9% compared to 2.7%). Further evaluations of the HOPE expansion to 22 sites are currently underway.

PAUSE

PAUSE is a peer-led aftercare program implemented by Brook RED servicing South Brisbane. The program links people with a lived-experience peer worker after discharge. For up to 13 weeks the PAUSE peer worker provides non-clinical support by sharing their recovery strategies, setting goals,

finding community resources, and identifying support networks. Peer workers also provide practical support such as transportation, liaison, advocacy, and any other support required. Additionally, they assist people with engaging with the required health and community services.

An evaluation of the PAUSE pilot program took place between August 2017 to January 2020 to (1) evaluate the effectiveness and acceptability of the program and (2) explore the experiences of people receiving peer-support follow-up after hospital discharge to understand the key components of the program⁸¹. During the evaluation period 142 participants engaged with a PAUSE worker, with preand post- data available for only 21 to 33 people depending on the measure. Following the program, average suicidal ideation scores decreased, and hope scores increased. Thirty-six participants completed experience questionnaires, with all reporting feeling connected with their PAUSE support worker and that their peer worker made them feel that their recovery work was valuable. Thematic analysis identified key effectiveness factors including holistic and responsive support, ongoing social connectedness, and having peer workers that understood their experiences and treated them like people. Many participants reported that assistance with social housing waitlist applications was particularly beneficial. This highlights the need for programs to continue to integrate broad holistic assistance to address suicidality. It was noted that the program engagement rates were not significantly different for men, and CALD populations, suggesting that the PAUSE program is acceptable for priority populations, however further research is needed on this due to the studies low numbers.

Lifeline Eclipse

The Lifeline Eclipse program is an eight-week, non-clinical, psychoeducational group for people who have survived a suicide attempt. Weekly two-hour sessions are facilitated by a crisis support worker and a peer support worker with experience in suicide crisis support, prevention education, and bereavement. Group members offer each other emotional support and explore coping strategies including skill building, learning how to live with suicidal thoughts and how to respond with an emphasis safety planning.

An evaluation of Eclipse ran from January 2018 to December 2019 at two Lifeline centres, with a follow-up in May 2020⁷⁸. The aim was to evaluate intervention effectiveness in reducing suicidal ideation, depressive symptoms, perceived burdensomeness, and thwarted belongingness, and increasing resilience and help-seeking. The number of people who completed outcome measures was small (31 at baseline, 24 post-intervention, and 17 at one month follow-up). However, there were significant reductions in depressive symptoms and perceived burdensomeness, as well as increases in resilience and help-seeking immediately post-treatment. Perceived burdensomeness' showed further reductions at one month. The evaluation reinforces the role of social support as a protective factor against suicide and the need for connection in aftercare services.

Overview of services and programs delivered in Australia

Our review of the Australia aftercare service landscape identified that almost all Australian services use an assertive, coordinated aftercare model, ranging from eight weeks to six months, with a threemonth program being most common. Most offer rapid, assertive follow-up after a suicidal crisis, case management and care coordination to address psychosocial needs, and safety planning. A table of available services by region may be found in Appendix C and a detailed table of service information including program components may be found in Appendix D. Referral pathways have broadened, with more services accepting GP, community mental health, and self-referrals. There has also been an increase in the inclusion of peer support since the last review and more services including family members as part of the care plan. Criteria for inclusion vary across services, with some services providing support for people who have made a suicide attempt and to people experiencing suicidal distress, others focusing primarily on people who have attempted suicide but where capacity permits, including those with suicidal distress, and a smaller number providing service only to those who have made a suicide attempt. Except for the New South Wales pilot of the i.am youth service for people aged under 25 years, most services set a lower age limit for clients. Other exceptions to this are some Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander services and one peer-led support service, which accept all ages. Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander aftercare services also include postvention/suicide bereavement services.

TWBSS remains the most common model of care, particularly in New South Wales, Queensland, and Tasmania. In Victoria, the majority of services use the HOPE model, with two regional services using a blended TWBSS/HOPE model. The main service providers are NEAMI, Anglicare, and Wellways. Overall, services are located where the majority of the population resides. Some jurisdictions have a good geographic spread of services, with Victoria having the most comprehensive geographic coverage, and New South Wales also covering most areas. Most services identified in Queensland were in coastal locations or within 200km of the coast, with no services identified in far western Queensland and gaps identified even in more populated coastal areas (see next section). Similarly, the only service identified in the Northern Territory is based in Darwin, and in Western Australia, there appears to be a gap in the north of the state. For Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities in WA, this gap will be addressed to some extent as Culture Care Connect aftercare services are established. Tasmania's services are located in Hobart, Burnie, and Launceston, with a potential gap for the west.

4. Evaluation of existing Australian aftercare landscape

Alignment with population needs

Although 7/24 PHNs indicated that the current distribution of services align with the population needs of their PHN, the majority of regions indicated that this was not the case. At least 9 referenced inequities in access to services for people living in outer metro, rural, or geographically isolated areas. Several referenced a lack of access to appropriate and safe services for people within priority populations. Others referenced a lack of resourcing and that the available services were not able to meet demands, even with restrictive eligibility criteria allowing referral only after hospital treatment. Further information regarding identified gaps in services is provided below.

Service gaps and barriers to engagement

A number of common themes emerged within the feedback provided by PHNs. These primarily concern the appropriateness of services for specific populations of people, issues regarding the accessibility or reach of services, and limited resources to deliver services.

Lack of aftercare services tailored towards specific/priority populations

Most PHNs provided feedback that existing services are not meeting the needs of a range of priority populations within their areas. Existing services were described as overly westernised and not adequately addressing the needs of the substantial proportion of Australians from CALD backgrounds. A lack of aftercare services for children and young people was also identified. Priority populations identified are noted below alongside their frequency of mentions across regions:

- Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders (22x)
- Youth (21x)
- People who live rurally or are geographically isolated (12x)
- LGBTQIA+ (11x)
- CALD (17x)
- Men (7x)
- People struggling with drug or alcohol use (2x)
- Older people (2x)
- New mothers (2x)
- People struggling with homelessness (2x)
- People with neurodiversity (1x)

Limited referral pathways

PHNs acknowledged the limited scope of existing referral pathways for most of the major multisite aftercare programs, which typically only allow for referrals from hospital emergency departments. There was widespread agreement that existing services exclude people who have attempted suicide but have not been treated in the emergency department, and there is a need to broaden referral pathways. PHNs reported that the reliance on referrals through hospital and emergency departments served as an additional barrier to Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islanders and the LGBTIQA+ community accessing aftercare, as these groups have historically faced discrimination within hospital settings. Additional referral sources identified in this survey include (but are not limited to) GPs, allied health, community based mental health services and safe spaces, Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisations, community cultural centres, and social care services.

Limited resource capacity

Several regions reported limitations to their funding and resources that have had impacts on the accessibility of services across their region and their ability to meet demands. Several referred to programs having to restrict eligibility further at times, and at least one referred to a reliance on other suicide prevention services to provide overflow support when the aftercare service is at capacity. Resource capacity additionally presents a gap for individuals who seek to access intensive support prior to the point of crisis.

Several reported that existing funding does not permit for adequate flexibility in duration of care, with clients repeating the program as many as three times due to reattempt. One PHN mentioned the aftercare service provided in their area is short-term (six weeks), despite the service model recommendation being 12 weeks. While in theory the service model of some aftercare programs stipulates that service care can be extended based on clients' needs, the reality of limited resources

and understaffing mean that care cannot be extended beyond 12 weeks or outside of regular business hours despite demand.

Others reported that there is a lack of community knowledge, and even knowledge among GPs, about available aftercare services within broader contexts of poor mental health/suicide literacy and communications. Several reported that they are inadequately resourced to provide outreach and education to address these gaps and improve awareness and acceptance of aftercare services.

Several PHNs raised the implications of inadequate staffing on their ability to provide in-service training or ensure that all staff attend minimally required cultural competency training, much less additional upskilling. A notable driver of this was staff turnover and a fluctuating workplace in the context of program funding insecurity.

Poor integration with broader support services (e.g., mental health)

In line with the findings of the peer-reviewed literature, several PHNs acknowledged the importance of good integration between services to facilitate both inbound referrals from the emergency department to aftercare, and outbound referrals from aftercare to ongoing care options in the community. However, many regions reported that the implementation of effective integration between services requires further improvement in their region.

In terms of transition from hospital to aftercare, several regions reported poor communication or strained relationships between the two services which have subsequently impacted referral and patient handover. Issues identified include poor delineation of roles between hospital and aftercare, with blurred boundaries regarding who is responsible for care of individual cases. Some regions also identified a lack of direct communication and reciprocal points of escalation to ensure that both services are in agreeance regarding the degree of risk, triage, and urgency of care required for each patient. One PHN acknowledged loss of life due to suicide during this transition. Several stated that improvements to collective governance between services and improved clinical care coordination are desperately required. In contrast to these reports, one PHN referred to an effective communication and response protocol within their area that facilitates effective care coordination between services. It may be helpful to implement such protocols across regions as standard.

In terms of outgoing referrals from aftercare to community-based services at the conclusion of the aftercare program, several PHNs described a lack of resourcing for community-based mental health or related services. They reported that this resulted in long waitlists and a gap in care. Several noted the need for additional resources for ongoing services at the conclusion of care. PHNs also noted the need for better care coordination between aftercare and community services, describing a mismatch in risk thresholds and capacities for holding risk.

Need for workforce improvements

Several PHNs noted the need for significant improvements in workforce development to facilitate quality service delivery. The role of Hospital Liaison Officer within TWBSS was praised by several PHNs as a role that increased awareness, education, and integration of TWBSS with those that needed it. They recommended the Hospital Liaison Officer role as a role that should be available for all aftercare services within their region to improve and facilitate ease of access to services. In contrast, some regions described inconsistency of the workforce within the hospital setting. One PHN mentioned that high turnover rates, and difficultly filling vacancies for clinical care roles in the hospital,

has led to a depletion of skills and expertise that would typically be available to support aftercare services.

Two important themes also included the expansion of services to include both clinical and peer workers. A number of PHNs noted the need for better access to psychologists and more psychologists integrated within aftercare services. Several regions also described a need for more peer support workers, which they argued would bolster service engagement.

PHNs also emphasised a need for funding to provide learning and development opportunities so that the existing workforce has the capacity to meet increased and diverse demands of the community they serve.

5. Tailored programs for specific populations

Background

A number of subgroups of people have been recognised as having diverse needs and experiences of suicide aftercare, as well as differential suicide risk. To address the specific challenges and barriers faced by these groups of people, a variety of tailored programs have been implemented.

In Australia, the National Mental health and Suicide Prevention Agreement outlines several groups of people who may face such challenges (Section 111). For some of these groups, we identified several tailored Aftercare interventions that had been developed and evaluated. For other priority populations, tailored interventions have been developed (and in some cases implemented) but not yet formally evaluated. However, for many subgroups we were unable to identify any tailored interventions, either within Australian programs or even within the international peer-reviewed literature. This is a significant gap that was consistently identified in survey responses from PHNs across Australia, which have been outlined in the *Evaluation of current aftercare landscape* section of this review. In the section below we describe aftercare programs that have been tailored for priority populations, as well as outline any evaluation finding where applicable.

A brief note on intersectionality

It is important to recognise that individuals may hold multiple identities that interact in complex ways, which may further increase their risk for suicide or may give rise to a need for more nuanced care. For example, Blossom et al.⁸⁷ described the alarming rates of suicide among children and young people in the US, but noted that these rates are higher for children and young people who are also members of historically marginalised communities, and that there are also greater barriers to care for people in these communities.

All aftercare programs should therefore account for the multiple identities that people who access the service may hold. Broader population-wide programs should include policies and procedures setting out how the program will respond to these identities to provide safe and appropriate care. Similarly, it is insufficient for tailored programs to consider the needs of only one subgroup. These programs should also include policies and procedures for providing safe and appropriate care for people with other intersecting minority identities.

Kodish and colleagues⁸⁸ outlined the impact of intersecting identities on engagement, and the need to also incorporate this approach into broader systems. They outline the impact of culturally safe care in the emergency department on subsequent engagement, noting that in their sample youth from racial or ethnic minorities were less likely to receive follow-up care. They argue that young people from minority backgrounds are disproportionately impacted by breaks in continuity of care, as well as the broader context of systemic barriers, institutional racism, inequitable access, and a lack of culturally responsive services. It is therefore clear that the need for culturally responsive care that accounts for intersecting identities is also needed in broader systems such as emergency healthcare, and that the responsivity of care at other stages of a suicidal crisis can substantially affect engagement with aftercare. We encourage the reader to keep intersectionality in mind when reviewing the tailored interventions outlined below.

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples

Current landscape

Critical to the success of aftercare services for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples is recognising and responding to the historical and cultural differences which shape the needs of people following a suicidal crisis, and their communities. The role of the Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation (ACCHO) sector in providing aftercare-adjacent services to their clients is critical in this sense: ACCHOs are trusted wellbeing supporters for their communities and work within the holistic Aboriginal understanding of health, including the care they provide to people who are in suicidal crisis through dedicated and an often unfunded or underfunded community and social and emotional wellbeing (SEWB) workforce.

We identified a small number of established aftercare services specifically for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. The first is a service run through the Pika Wiya Aboriginal Health Service in Port Augusta, South Australia. The second is in Brisbane, the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Aftercare Service (Kurbingui). Both services provide an emergency response and follow-up care to people who are experiencing a suicidal crisis, have attempted to end their life through suicide, or have been impacted by suicide. They offer face-to-face support, assertive follow-up, connection to other services, and incorporate cultural aspects into care.

The Pika Wiya service has been evaluated. While the evaluation described below is promising, it also emphasises the need for co-design with local communities, and the recommendations emerging from the evaluation should be viewed in this context. The evaluation used a mixed methods approach of yarning and analysis of the minimum dataset maintained by the Pika Wiya Aboriginal Health Service. The aftercare service sits within the Aboriginal Health Service, and the evaluation determined that this was one of its strengths that aligned with good practice in suicide prevention in Aboriginal communities. Other strengths were a quick response to new referrals, comprehensive engagement with clients, being co-located with the SEWB Team, using multiple service pathways, flexible entry and re-entry to the service for clients, culturally important elements such as the inclusion of kinships and involvement of traditional healers in clients care, connections with postvention services, provision of psychosocial models of care, and helping clients with practical problems, e.g. housing and employment.

Findings of note include high levels of prescribed mental health medication at first episode (approximately half of the clients, with some clients prescribed up to four different types of medication, all prescribed by other services). During the evaluation period, 15% were repeat episodes of care; most episodes of care were less than three months. Two thirds of clients were followed up within 24 hours of receiving a service referral. Follow-up care involved an average of 12.5 contacts per person during which individual psychosocial support was provided face to face. Nineteen clients aged 12-18 years received support from the aftercare service for an average of 72 days.

Interviews and yarning with stakeholders identified reductions in ED presentations for those receiving aftercare, increases in medication adherence, improvements in service engagement and physical and mental health (self-reported), high levels of satisfaction from clients, family, and community elders. The service has been recognised as promising by the Centre for Best Practice in Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Suicide Prevention. The service is experienced as culturally safe and responsive, using a holistic blended service model including assertive follow-up, therapeutic elements, case management, and traditional medicine.

Recommendations from the evaluation include:

- Establishing a sustainable funding model to provide certainty for staff and clients.
- Formalising shared care to ensure continuity of care.
- Enhancing a youth support model and consideration of formalised shared care arrangements with community partners to support young Aboriginal people experiencing suicidal crisis.
- Providing continuous capacity building and education for staff to sustain good practice, through building their confidence and knowledge of contemporary and clinical practice in crisis resolution.
- Developing and using culturally appropriate outcome measures: consider reducing the number of clinical outcome measures to a single evidence-based, culturally appropriate outcome measure.
- Extending hours to seven days per week to allow for rapid follow-up of people who experience suicidal crisis on a weekend day.
- Building in quality assurance to services and to support more robust monitoring and management of data integrity and compliance requirements.

In the Kurbingui aftercare service (Brisbane North), clients can self-refer or be referred by their GP or other health-practitioner. The service duration is client dependent and can be anywhere from one month to two years. The service is provided by SEWB practitioners, who work with clients to establish appropriate support, access to services, and follow up to assist with the client's journey. They develop support plans with clients to assist working through psychosocial barriers and accompany, support and advocate for clients with appointments. Safety planning and building stakeholder relationships with culturally appropriate mental health professionals (i.e., mental health services, psychologists, medical clinics, etc) are core components of the program. SEWB practitioners understand connection to land, culture, spirituality, family and community, and work with community to build clients relationships with culture and country. No evaluation was available at the time of writing. Key components of the support model are:

- Face-to-face
- Assertive follow-up
- Continuity of care

- Integration with community services
- Culturally appropriate and specific care
- Safety planning

Culture Care Connect: developing and implementing culturally sensitive aftercare services

As part of a suite of federally funded suicide prevention programs for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities, the National Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation is implementing culturally sensitive, co-designed and place-based aftercare services for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people following a suicide attempt or suicidal crisis. Up to 31 networks consisting of one or more aftercare services will be established over four phased tranches. At the time of writing, tranches 1, 2 and 3 are established or are in the design phase and tranche 4 is to be rolled out. As such, no evaluations or service data are available yet.

The Culture Care Connect (CCC) Program is governed by Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander experts in the field of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander mental health and social and emotional wellbeing. These experts have informed the development of guidance materials for the aftercare services within the program such as a booklet on how to establish an aftercare service, an aftercare service delivery model template and an Operational Guidance Paper which includes the CCC model of care.

The CCC Operational Guidance Paper outlines governance requirements, underpinning principles, roles and responsibilities, and an implementation timeline. The underpinning principles of the CCC Program are:

- Aboriginal leadership and Community control appropriate governance structures to be established, and ensure all actions address Community priorities.
- Evidence-based a broad view of evidence will be taken, recognising the wealth of local and cultural expertise within Communities. Qualitative and quantitative data will inform all aspects of planning and implementation. Data will inform monitoring and where feasible and appropriate may support improvements in local data quality.
- Culturally safe and appropriate all services are developed, delivered, and evaluated in a manner that recognises and respects the unique cultural identity of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Communities
- Place-based acknowledging local control and adaptation to local contexts.
- Rights-based equity as a matter of justice.
- Equity focus to address the greatest need and priorities first. For example, subpopulations with the highest need for suicide prevention networks and aftercare services.
- Holistic, life-course approaches that address the social and cultural determinants of health and promotes appropriate, sustainable investment in Comprehensive Primary Health Care.
- Strengths-based approaches recognising the strength of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander individuals and Communities.

The CCC Operational Guidance Paper also includes the CCC Suicide Prevention and Aftercare Model of Care (CCC MoC) for participating ACCHOs. To assist with developing the CCC MoC,

NACCHO identified three key frameworks that are useful for conceptualising the delivery of suicide prevention and aftercare activity in an ACCHO setting:

- Social and emotional wellbeing model from an Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander perspective developed by Gee, Dudgeon, Schultz, Hart, and Kelly, 2013.
- The NACCHO NCD Model, adapted from the WHO Cancer Framework which incorporates prevention of disease through to supportive care and surviving and thriving (internal documentation).
- NACCHO Core Services and Outcomes Framework: The model of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Community-Controlled Comprehensive Primary Health Care.

Collectively, these three models outline the core components of SEWB for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people; group service activity to support SEWB and reduce the burden of suicide into various stages of the patient journey; and contextualise this activity within the ACCHO setting. NACCHO has combined these key approaches into the model, for use in program design and delivery. Enablers of the model include: data and indicators; workforce training; and career pathways. The Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Advisory Committee was consulted in the development of this model.



Figure 3— Culture Care Connect Model of Care⁸⁹. Enablers of the model include: data and indicators; workforce training; and career pathways.

In the model, there are six elements of the patient journey. While some effort has been made to clearly define each aspect and potential activities, NACCHO notes that there is considerable overlap between activities in each element of the patient journey. There are consistent enablers across each element that are vital for supporting activities. The use of local and regional data and indicators will enable ACCHOs/ACCOs to plan, monitor and evaluate activities. Building and supporting a strong workforce that is skilled, confident, resilient and culturally competent will also be essential to delivering an effective program. In addition, the model by its very nature is a key enabler to the provision of culturally safe and comprehensive care for people at risk of suicide.

Other service and funding arrangements

Currently, the Culture Care Connect program is funded at \$25.3m for four years (2021/22 to 2024/25). Separate to this program funding, each jurisdiction also makes some commitment to fund aftercare and other trauma and mental health services for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. There remains a need for *all* aftercare services to provide culturally secure care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people and for expansion of funding of CCC aftercare services, not only mainstream. There are many cultural security frameworks available to guide service provision (although none are specific to aftercare), with those that have been led by or co-designed with Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander organisations and people recommended. Service co-design and strong Indigenous governance are also critical to success.

International evidence review

We found only one new peer-reviewed study of aftercare services for Indigenous people since the 2019 Evidence Check (Amadeo, 2020). In this study in French Polynesia, participants in the treatment group received either assertive aftercare and case management delivered by a Mobile Intervention Team (MIT) or therapeutic Body Contact Care (BCC), depending on their preference. The control group received treatment as usual. At the six-month follow-up, the BCC/MIT group had a lower rate of combined suicide and suicide attempt rates (3%) compared with the TAU group (12%). Engagement, measured by loss to follow-up, was stronger in the BCC/MIT group (7.35%) than in the control group (9.72%). People in the treatment group received one to five visits over a period of four months, with BCC comprising ~50 min with a body therapist, and MIT comprising supportive psychotherapy (problem solving, active listening, and a traditional approach based on local cultural beliefs). The study reported in the 2019 review (Hatcher et al., 2016) did not find differences between the intervention and control groups.

One study adapted a caring contacts approach for American Indian/Alaska Native communities using a community-based participatory approach to both the caring contacts and the study design⁹⁰. They conducted a RCT to test acceptability of the caring contacts, using two groups: enhanced usual care plus caring contacts, or enhanced usual care alone. The content of the caring contacts was adapted to suit each community. Acceptability of caring contacts was high. To date, no other outcomes have been reported.

LGBTQIA+ people

There are limited aftercare services tailored for LGBTIQA+ Australians outside of metropolitan Victoria and New South Wales. In Victoria, Mind Australia's LGBTIQA+ aftercare program services North-Western Melbourne. In New South Wales, Community Care by ACON provides a statewide service via telehealth and in-person for residents in Sydney, Newcastle, and Lismore. Both programs allocate community peer workers to clients to support them following a suicide attempt or suicidal crisis. A third LGBTIQA+ aftercare service run by the Queensland Council for LGBTI health servicing Brisbane North was identified, but little information about this program was available.

Mind Australia's LGBTIQA+ program underwent extensive co-design with stakeholders, community leaders, and people with lived experience. Co-design was implemented through focus groups with LGBTIQA+ individuals with lived experience, establishing a lived experience advisory panel, and consultations with current and previous aftercare peer practitioners. The result was a 12-week long service model that allows for self-referral, comprises safety planning and goal setting. Program staff included people from the LGBTIQA+ community with a diverse range of identities and backgrounds

and lived experience of mental ill-health and suicidal ideation. Care was provided across three key streams of support including:

- 1. Direct peer support 1-on-1 sessions delivered by a peer worker
- 2. Direct clinical support 1-on-1 sessions delivered by a clinician and
- 3. Group peer support group programs.

Evaluation found that the program was able to be delivered effectively and produce positive significant mental health outcomes⁹¹. On an individual level, participants reported reduced suicidal ideation, improved mental health and wellbeing, improved resilience to effectively manage their suicidal ideation, and strengthened connections with others within the LGBTIQA+ community. Service users reported having a safe and positive experience, with many referring to the positive impact of staff with shared experience. The integration of peer practitioners and clinicians was identified as a key strength, allowing the program to foster an affirming safe space, and create a reciprocal environment between clients and peer workers. On a systemic level, the program increased collaboration and integration between service providers and the capacity and capability of the system to support the LGBTIQA+ community.

There were initial implementation challenges due to high staff turnover within the program, low referrals (only 60 client referrals received, and 52 supported, which is consistent with reports from most new aftercare services), and insufficient resource allocation. Additionally, the evaluation reported that LGBTIQA+ staff needed to be better supported within mainstream organisations. The evaluation gave 11 recommendations focused on program design and delivery, staff experience and wellbeing, and program sustainability and reach. This included:

- Greater flexibility for service delivery, including shortening or extending service timeframe and providing blended care options (i.e., virtual teleconference platforms).
- Continue to empower choice and control among clients and direct them towards the appropriate services.
- Set clear targets for service access timeframes to increase client confidence.
- Incorporate interim supports in the service model.
- Maintain integration between peer and clinical supports.
- Increase the focus on fit between the peer practitioner, clinician, and client.
- Maintain the team programs autonomy so that they may leverage their expertise and lived experience in working with the LGBTIQA+ community.
- Ensure that program staff are in a work environment that is appropriate, safe and has clear expectations.
- Ensure the program is adequately resourced.
- Expand the programs' role to include secondary consultation to mainstream service providers.
- Expand the program reach beyond the existing North-Western Melbourne catchment.

Although specialised services for LGBTQIA+ populations are important, generalised aftercare programs should also have capacity to tailor existing programs to meet the needs of the LGBTIQA+ community. The HOPE program has recently implemented an LGBTIQ+ training capacity program for its staff to raise awareness of the risk profiles of LGBTIQ+ communities, and to build staff members

ability to respond with safety and sensitivity. The training has been found to increase staff awareness of institutional barriers inhibiting intersex people from using health services, their understanding of intersectionality, their confidence in providing culturally safe support to LGBTIQ participants, and their understanding of affirmative practice.

Children and young people

Australian programs

Suicide is the leading cause of death among young Australians and rates are increasing^{92, 93}. Around 7.5% of all young people aged 12-17 experience suicidal ideation, with females reporting rates more than double those of young males⁹⁴ and 26% of females aged 14-17 report having engaged in self-harm compared to 9% of young males. Rates also appear to have increased over time, with young females accounting for much of this growth⁹⁵.

Despite this urgency, very few youth-specific models exist in Australia aimed at preventing suicide in children and youth. These include youth-focused HOPE and i.am (AKA Youth Aftercare).

Youth-focused HOPE is a comprehensive program that has been implemented in four sites across Victoria. Youth-focused HOPE delivers both clinical and psychosocial support to children and young people (up to 25 years of age), and their family/care givers, following presentation to ED for significant self-harm or suicide attempt. As the name suggests, the service is based on the adult HOPE aftercare model. The current service framework of HOPE address almost all of the components and characteristics identified as common to effective programs in this review. It is based on Relational Clinical Care model, that emphasises collaborative treatment formulation and planning and positions the young person as the leader of the care team. Working in collaboration with their family/caregivers, other supports and the HOPE clinical care team, the young person is encouraged to develop a shared understanding of their difficulties, make informed decisions regarding their care, from the best available evidence presented to them in an age and culturally/linguistically appropriate format with consideration of the needs of priority groups. It includes multiple treatment components including case management that addresses a broad range of biopsychosocial needs, risk monitoring, safety planning, family support, and lived-experience peer support. Care is initiated rapidly (in first 72 hours), following discharge and includes regular weekly face-to-face contact, including outreach, up to three months. The service is co-located and well-integrated with broader services. A notable deviation from the adult HOPE model of care, and a central feature of the youth-focused HOPE care is the involvement of family members/caregivers in decision-making. Through collaborative work with lived experience peers support workers, family members/carers are involved, where possible, in suicide risk and safety planning, family therapy and psychoeducation. A notable deviation from the pattern observed in this review is once again the duration of care, with youth-focused HOPE providing services for a maximum of three months.

The i.am (AKA Youth Aftercare) is another comprehensive program that has been implemented across four sites in NSW. The service offers community-based psychosocial support service for children and young people aged under 25, and their family members/carers, following significant suicidal ideation, self-harm, or a suicide attempt. The service is based on the Wayback Aftercare model for adults. It includes multiple treatment components that are person-centred and culturally-responsive, and can be flexibly implemented to address a broad range of biopsychosocial needs, risk

monitoring, safety planning. i.am is delivered for up to three months by trained mental health professionals and case workers, with lived experience.

Evaluation of Australian programs

While early evaluation of the adult HOPE aftercare has yielded positive results, youth-focused HOPE and i.am are both currently under evaluation with some early results estimated to be delivered in late 2023. A comprehensive longitudinal 5-year evaluation of one of the youth-focused HOPE sites will also be available in 2026.

International research

International research offers very little evidence on the effectiveness of these models to reduce suicide risk among children and adolescents. We identified two RCTs that evaluated different brief interventions. One study compared the use of multiple telephone follow-ups to the child and their guardian to a single telephone follow-up⁶⁰. The intervention significantly reduced the number of reattempts (6% vs 17%) but there was no impact on rehospitalisation rates. The other study evaluated the use of text messages and booster calls as adjuncts to a motivational interviewing enhanced safety planning intervention. The text adjunct led to significant reductions in suicidal urges, significant increases in self-efficacy to refrain from suicidal action, and greater use of safety plans when needed. However, the interventions did not have any effect on ideation severity at one or three month follow-up⁹⁶.

We also identified two pre-post evaluations with large sample sizes that evaluated the effects of comprehensive aftercare programs. A study with children (10-17 years) found significant reductions in ideation and suicide-related behaviours, even adjusting for demographic and clinical characteristics, baseline depressive symptoms, and suicidal ideation⁵⁰. Another study with young people (under 25) found significant reductions in reattempts⁵². Although these results are promising, they provide only low-level evidence as neither study included a control group.

We did not identify any studies that reported suicide-related outcomes of aftercare programs for young people from CALD backgrounds. However, we did identify one qualitative study which explored the impact of a culturally sensitive intervention - (SAFETY-A) on care linkage⁸⁸. Findings indicated that the brief strengths-based, cognitive-behavioural family intervention resulted in higher rates of treatment linkage than usual care. However, the impact on suicidal thoughts or behaviours was not evaluated.

Components/characteristics important to young people

We identified one qualitative study that explored the components and characteristics of aftercare that were important to young people (12-21 years) with lived experience of suicidality, as well as parents, carers, and emergency department clinicians⁹⁶. Three primary themes emerged from the data, which are consistent with the characteristics of effective aftercare that we have identified in this review. A person-centred focus was considered important, with young people wanting to be active participants in the care that is responsive to their needs. Within this, the need to respect growing independence was noted. A strong therapeutic alliance was reflected in the theme of "dynamics" and the need for empathy, genuine and authentic communication, and rapport. Young people also described the

content that is important to them in follow-up calls, including check ins and psychoeducation for family members on how to watch for warning signs and support the young people.

Older Australians

One pilot study was identified in the peer-reviewed literature⁹⁸. Ten patients aged 65 and over who were hospitalised after a suicide attempt were contacted monthly via phone by a continuous caregiver for a period of one year. Three participants died (one suicide, two deaths by natural causes) and one dropped out for other reasons. One participant was readmitted during the project. While mood remained relatively stable in most participants during the observed period, activities and social isolation could not be modified. Phone contacts proved to be feasible in the follow-up after suicide attempts especially in old age, because of the limited mobility of this vulnerable population.

One pre-2019 study found that a more intensive assertive aftercare model, including psychogeriatric care, multidisciplinary case reviews, home visits, and case management, may have reduced suicide deaths but not reattempt rate⁹⁹. Caution should be exercised given methodological limitations, such as the use of an historical control group, and the cultural and health setting context, with the study conducted in Hong Kong.

We also identified a related qualitative evaluation of care for older adults who have self-harmed¹⁰⁰. Notable barriers to care included feelings of shame and mistrust of doctors. The patient-reported therapeutic alliance with GPs appeared to be poor, with older patients reporting feeling that interactions from GPs were superficial, dismissive, and focused on physical health to the neglect of emotional health. Participants also described practical transport and mobility challenges. Reported facilitators of care included empathy, feeling heard and values, and accessible facilities.

Australian Defence Force members and veterans

Key messages:

- We found no Australian studies of aftercare for military veterans.
- Brief contact interventions appear to be acceptable to US veterans.
- Brief contact interventions hold some promise and may reduce suicide attempts and ideation, but this is based on one study in the US. This study provided caring contacts for 12 months.
- Brief intervention and home-based care hold some promise but require further research.

A small number of studies have examined aftercare for <u>military veterans</u>, with two using a brief contacts intervention (referred to as caring contacts), two using a brief intervention, and one using a randomised control design, one using a quasi-experimental design, and none conducted with Australian military or veterans.

A pilot randomised trial of a brief contact intervention program compared with standard care for US veterans found reductions in suicidal ideation and improvements in thwarted belongingness, hopelessness and burdensomeness at one-month follow-up⁶⁷. At the three-month follow-up only the improvements in thwarted belongness were maintained. The brief contact intervention provided support for three months comprising an initial 60-minute psychoeducation session prior to discharge, followed by six 30-minute sessions (in-person, video, or phone) using safety planning and motivational interviewing, and covering social support and tailored veteran mental health services.

A multisite non-randomised two-arm controlled trial of Home-Based Mental Health Evaluation (HOME) vs advanced care as usual (E-CARE) for US veterans measured treatment engagement as its primary outcome, and found that those in the HOME group were 1.33 times more likely to engage in treatment¹⁰¹. HOME program participants were estimated to have attended 55% more individual appointments compared with those in the E-CARE group. Prior to discharge from the inpatient unit, the HOME program provider met with participants to provide additional information, answer questions regarding the HOME program and schedule the initial phone or in-person clinical contacts. The HOME provider then called the participant within one business day of discharge, conducted a home visit during the first week post-discharge from a psychiatric inpatient unit, and called the patient at least weekly until he or she was engaged in follow-up mental health care. HOME program contacts include suicide risk assessment, safety planning, and problem solving around barriers to care.

The program was subsequently adapted for veterans living in rural areas and achieved similar levels of engagement, but the barrier of distance remained an obstacle to delivering home-based interventions to rural patients¹⁰².

A feasibility study examined "Caring Cards", where veterans create cards that are sent to veterans recently discharged from a psychiatric hospitalisation for suicidal crisis¹⁰³. Card recipients were sent one caring card, one-week post-discharge. Feasibility was examined for both card makers and card recipients. Card makers and recipients both expressed positive experiences with Caring Cards. Caring Cards was found to be a feasible, and acceptable intervention with potential benefits for both veteran card makers and recipients, although the efficacy of this low-intensity intervention is yet to be examined.

Reger et al (2019) examined high-risk inpatient preferences for a caring contacts intervention. Veteran psychiatric inpatients completed an anonymous patient preferences survey to obtain feedback on caring contact methods such as message wording, preferred correspondent, frequency of contact, duration of the intervention, imagery, and mailing modality¹⁰³. Eighty-five percent of veterans agreed that they would like to receive caring contacts from at least one of the correspondent options, with mental health counsellor and primary care physician preferred. Over 80% believed that caring contacts could help people who had experienced a suicidal crisis. Letters or postcards sent through postal mail were preferred over email or text messages. Monthly contact for a period of a year was preferred.

A brief contact intervention, augmenting treatment as usual, reduced the rate of suicide attempt and suicidal ideation amongst a serving military population in the US (see 2019 report)³⁷. Text messages were delivered for 12-months after discharge. The intervention was supplemented by telephone calls to individuals who indicated they were experiencing suicidal thoughts or distress.

People experiencing harmful drug or alcohol use

Although alcohol is a well-established and substantial risk factor for suicidal behaviour, no studies of outpatient aftercare for people with substance use disorders were identified and only one Australian service specialised in providing aftercare for people with harmful use of alcohol and other drugs, the Choice Program in Western Australia. Choice is a peer support program aimed at reducing repeat presentations to the emergency department for people who have an alcohol or other drug problem, mental health problem, or individuals with repeat presentations to justice services, and is not specifically aimed at suicidal crisis. No evaluation was available.

We found one small study which adapted the Attempted Suicide Short Intervention (ASSIP) for rapid delivery (three sessions) during hospitalisation, to adults with substance use problems who had attempted suicide¹⁰⁵. Although participants reported high levels of satisfaction and strong therapeutic alliance, the repetition of suicide attempt was high in both the intervention and control groups. Authors concluded that people with substance use disorders requiring longer hospitalisation (and are therefore likely to have more complex needs) may need additional strategies to reduce their suicide risk.

Despite this lack of evidence, it is likely that mainstream aftercare services are identifying and responding to this need with their clients with varying levels of access to specialised, integrated alcohol and other drug services. As such, this represents a substantial gap in our knowledge.

Groups currently without tailored care

There are a number of groups who have been acknowledged as likely to benefit from tailored aftercare programs, but for which we did not identify any tailored programs within the Australian system. People experiencing homelessness or housing instability face notable barriers to engaging in generalised aftercare services. Several studies acknowledged that brief contact interventions are not accessible for this population. The challenges associated with lack of secure housing are also likely to impact on peoples' ability to engage in other programs also e.g., costs of travel to in-person services or unavailability of technology required for telehealth. Housing identified by some services as an issue, and many have links with housing services. However, there were no programs tailored for people experiencing housing instability or homelessness.

No outcome evaluations were identified for people in regional, rural or remote locations. We identified one pilot study that explored the feasibility of a comprehensive aftercare program for veterans living in rural areas of the US compared to those living in urban areas. Although the trial was not powered to evaluate outcomes, the program demonstrated reasonably high referral uptake among rural veteran (85.3%) that was only slightly lower than non-rural veterans (90%). However, rural veterans were more likely to withdraw from the program (5.9% vs. 2.3%) or not respond (19.1% vs 17.7%) than non-rural veterans¹⁰². However, our evaluation of the Australian service landscape did identify increasing numbers of aftercare services being established outside of urban centres. This strategy is supported by a systems modelling and simulation study for regional areas which suggested that post-attempt assertive aftercare was likely to deliver substantial impact (a reduction of 5.65% in hospital treated self-harm and 5.45% in suicide deaths)¹⁰⁵.

Several other groups have been acknowledged within the National Agreement on Mental Health and Suicide Prevention but for whom we were unable to identify tailored services within Australia. These include:

- People experiencing socioeconomic disadvantage
- · People who are (or were previously) in contact with the criminal justice system
- People with complex mental health needs, including people with co-occurring mental health and cognitive disability and/or autism.
- People experiencing or at risk of abuse and violence, including sexual abuse, neglect and family and domestic violence
- People with a disability
- Culturally and linguistically diverse communities and refugees.

6. Other themes

Components important to those with lived experience

We identified two qualitative studies that have explored the aspects of care after a suicide attempt that are important to people with lived experience of an attempt. In one study, 329 suicide attempt survivors completed an open-ended self-report survey regarding how care might be improved following an attempt¹⁰⁷. The following broad areas were identified as important:

- The quality of interactions with providers should reduce stigma, express empathy and active listening.
- Providing a thorough psychosocial assessment and a range of options in treatment planning.
- Treatment should be trauma-informed, address underlying stressors, and bolster coping skills.
- Improve structural issues such as access to care and continuity of care.

In another study¹⁰⁸, 41 suicide attempt survivors were interviewed regarding an aftercare intervention they had received. The following themes were identified:

- Interaction with provider empathetic, attentive listening, caring.
- Opportunity to reflect on the attempt, causes for the crisis, find meaning, and face its consequences.
- Continuity of care.
- Developing joint safety plans were acknowledged as important but were viewed as unfavourable when administered on the same day as hospital attendance. Participants reported that the affective distance from the suicidal attempt was too short, and they were often still at emotional capacity. Several noted that even the next day they would have better capacity to engage.
- Inclusion of support people was generally seen as a good opportunity to provide explanations and talk to family/friends about the attempt where the provider can ask as a supportive mediator.
 However, patient choice in who should be included and the timing were seen as critical.
- Follow-up calls were seen as valuable opportunities for risk assessment, being heard, nonjudgemental support, and fostering the therapeutic relationship.
- Modality of follow-up via phone call was seen as helpful. However, patient choice regarding the scheduling was again seen as critical to minimise intrusion but also ensure sufficient frequency to meet varied needs.
- Several participants noted the need to include social aspects and support in reintegration after attempt.
- Several stated that there too much attention paid to the attempt itself over the course of intervention, noting themes of shame and wanting to forget about the event.
- Some critiqued the growing number of involved health professionals when aftercare was added to regular care.
- A number of recovery factors were described as beneficial:

- Interpersonal relationships.
- Psychological resources (self-reflection, introspection, guilt toward others, faith).
- Life changes (e.g., new hobby, professional activity, disengagement from conflicting relationships).

Potential implementation challenges

Acknowledging the systems context of aftercare

A number of considerations for the implementation of aftercare services were identified across the peer-reviewed literature as well as in both PHN and lived experience feedback. Several sources noted the need for clear mapping of existing services across the entire pathway of care that a person may receive following a suicide attempt, which may include emergency services, emergency departments, other hospital services, aftercare services, referral options for ongoing supports. Given variability in funding, there may be overlap in services and there is need to consider issues regarding referral pathways, defining differential scope between services, and clear communication and coordination of care between services.

There has also been a consistent observation that aftercare programs present a bridge between hospital-based care and ongoing outpatient services, and thus the effectiveness of aftercare programs will be limited by the accessibility of care within the community. Thus, the extent to which a national aftercare system will be truly universal will be dependent upon the extent to which community services are also universally accessible.

The programs identified as effective in this review tended to be integrated with other well-resources services including crisis response teams and outpatient mental health care. However, the results of our PHN surveys show that this is often not the case in this context. A common theme in survey responses was limited capacity of outpatient services. Various regions reported that this results in challenges to outgoing referrals, with long waitlists, few options, and various other barriers to engagement such as cost.

To address these challenges, there is a clear need for investment in outpatient clinical services alongside aftercare services. As a case study, Denmark has previously had one of the highest rates of suicide globally, with 1980 estimates of annual rates at 38 suicide deaths per 100,000 people over 15 years of age¹⁰⁹. However, as of 2007, the rate of suicides reduced to 11.4 per 100,000 following the implementation of a national suicide prevention effort in 2000. This program involved multiple components including means restriction, but another important component was a dramatic increase (66%) in psychiatric services. This example illustrates the need for broader systems improvements that include adequate resourcing for community mental health services. However, the availability of care from mental health professionals such as psychologists and mental health social workers continues to be limited in Australia, with recent changes to Medicare halving the number of rebateable sessions per year from 20 to 10.

Transitioning from existing services to a universal model

There are likely to be additional challenges associated with the transition from existing services to a universal model. Existing services are fragmented and highly individualised; they offer a wide range of
care models, are dependent upon varied and inconsistent funding, and vary in the availability of clinical staff and general resourcing. Ribbers and colleagues¹¹⁰ faced similar barriers when implementing a youth-focused aftercare service model to replace existing local service models across the state of Oregon. To overcome these challenges, when implementing their model they focused heavily upon building trust and cohesion among partner services. They noted that the local health organisation also convenes a twice-yearly conference in which teams collaboratively solve problems alongside other teams from throughout the state. The conference includes team-building activities, professional development on best practices, and relevant guest speakers.

Engagement rates and overcoming barriers

The rates of initial engagement with aftercare services were not consistently reported across studies, and where they were, varied considerably. In one evaluation of a telephone follow-up program, less than half of the people who were offered the service in the emergency department accepted it¹¹¹. A case management program had similar initial engagement with an uptake rate of 57%⁵¹. In contrast, an assertive aftercare program that began in hospital had engagement rates as high as 90% for people living rurally and 85% for non-rural. Another brief intervention program had engagement rates of 78.4%¹¹². In an evaluation of the Australian TWBSS program, 19% of those eligible declined to engage⁴³. Thus, although there was variability in uptake, across programs a substantial proportion of people were declining aftercare interventions at the outset. Coupled with ongoing attrition over the course of interventions, there is clear scope for improvement regarding the capacity of interventions to engage potential service users. This is problematic, as poor engagement has been associated with increased risk¹¹².

This risk may be greater for subgroups of people who face greater barriers to service access and engagement, including those identified within the priority population section of this review. One evaluation of the VigilanS program found increased disengagement rates for people with a prior history of other suicide attempts, those who had consumed alcohol at the time of the attempt, and those who were unaccompanied when attending hospital¹¹⁴.

However, it is possible that targeted interventions may enhance engagement rates. One study found that the addition of mobile messenger counselling increased engagement with case managementbased aftercare¹¹⁵. Another found that a tailored program for young people of racial or ethnic minorities improved service uptake rates to 92% compared to usual care that was enhanced with provider education (76%)⁸⁸. This suggested that programs that have been specifically tailored for priority populations may be more successful at engagement than general programs that have included education for providers.

It is important to note that optimal engagement will never reach uptake rates of 100% as there are other reasons why clients may decline services. In one study, the reasons that clients gave for declining services included receiving care elsewhere (15%), relocation (1.6%), incarceration (1.6%), and no longer needing the program (1.6%)⁵². However, there were still substantial proportions of referrals declined by the young people (44% of those who did not engage) and by the guardian (31%). Although there may be other reasons why clients decline services, there is clear need for strategies to boost engagement and better meet the needs of those who may otherwise choose to engage.

Alternate outcomes

The main aftercare service models operating in Australia have had, to varying degrees, lived experience input to the model, principles, and service outcomes. It is less clear that this has translated into the research arena: we found little evidence that researchers had sought lived experience input to deciding what outcomes were important for research trials to measure. To address this, we reviewed qualitative studies that examined outcomes of interest to people with a lived experience of suicide.

An Australian study with young people (17-25 years) and with carers for young people identified that young people want to be an active participant in the care process, and have the service tailored to them and their personal situation, suggesting that they wanted to have some control over the situation⁹⁶. Young people spoke of the importance of connection and rapport. Carers also wanted information they could use to gain some control over the situation (e.g., when contact would be made).

A different qualitative study with adults found that they wanted to be listened to, have an active dialogue, therapeutic bond, and continuity of care with same person. The spoke of the need for an increase in social support via family and other relationships; of the need for life changes such as hobbies, reintegration with work, and disconnecting from conflict relationships; and of measuring the helpfulness of family involvement in care (e.g. meetings with family).

One study of military veterans examining recovery needs for men and women after a suicide attempt found a common need to reconnect to a sense of purpose¹¹⁶. For women, connection (mutually supportive relationships) and self-knowledge were noted as important. For men, there was a focus on doing right towards becoming their ideal self, and on connection in the form of being needed and accountable.

Although more tangential, inferences can be drawn from a study that examined what safety means to service users, carers, and health care professionals in health care transitions after a mental health crisis¹¹⁷. Health care professionals in the study were focused on suicide and self-harm, but no service users or family/carers spoke about suicide, self-harm, or violence in relation to safety at discharge. Service users and carers instead spoke about the safety implications of not being involved in discharge planning or shared decision-making, with service users emphasising the importance of being involved in shared decision-making. All groups mentioned better integration of services to improve safety at discharge, and that a fragmented care system can be dangerous. All groups spoke of isolation and loneliness as the most difficult part of discharge from acute services. Service users described this in the context of their own emotions: *'Loneliness alone at home after the busyness of hospital ward'*, while carers and family members described their own feelings of loneliness when they took on caring responsibilities after discharge: *'Feeling alone with the responsibility of caring for someone who is still very unwell and perhaps suicidal'*.

Common threads through these studies are the importance of connection, continuity, and rapport between the health care professional and the client, the client's sense of agency during the provision of care, and the helpfulness or otherwise of involving family members and carers in the provision of care and support, including strengthening social support networks, and the need for ongoing support for family members. Reconnect to a sense of purpose, albeit different from one person to another, was also identified as important, as was the often-difficult process of connecting from one service to the next. These concepts (connection, rapport, agency, social support, purpose, family support) could be explored further with lived experience advisors and incorporated as measures into research and evaluation of aftercare services.

Discussion

This Evidence Check contributes to decisions regarding the agreement to fund universal aftercare in Australia. Current evidence suggests that aftercare services that include only a single intervention component are unlikely to be effective in reducing the reoccurrence of suicide attempts. Aftercare services which include multiple components and adopt a Comprehensive Aftercare model are most likely to be effective. Brief interventions that contain more than one component are also likely to be effective.

Aftercare services in Australia have predominantly adopted a comprehensive model of care. The past decade has seen a substantial increase in the number of services and service models, with several other changes, including some broadening of both referral pathways and eligibility criteria, the piloting and implementation of services for priority groups, evaluation of services, and a move towards providing peer support and including support persons in the assessment and care process.

Gaps in service provision remain, particularly for priority populations. The top five priority groups identified in this Evidence Check are Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, young people, people living in rural and remote locations, LGBTQIA+ communities, and culturally and linguistically diverse communities. While development of specific services for these groups is important, so is the provision of care for our diverse community within all aftercare services.

Based on these findings, we make recommendations across two areas. Firstly, we outline 12 principles that should underpin aftercare services in Australia. These principles are based on our findings from both the scientific and grey literature. Secondly, we make four recommendations for working to address gaps and priority areas for resources that were identified in consultations with Primary Health Networks.

Principles for Universal Aftercare

Principle 1

Whether adopting a Comprehensive or Brief Intervention model, aftercare services should combine multiple components. For example, case management may be coupled with a brief contact intervention, or telephone follow-ups may be paired with a time-limited therapy or education. Conceptually, the inclusion of multiple components may allow for the possibility of broader coverage if some components are unacceptable or ineffective for subgroups of the population.

Principle 2

Comprehensive aftercare programs should include case management that provides support to address a broad range of biopsychosocial needs beyond mental-health related services alone. The notion of ensuring a broad scope of aftercare is consistent with evidence that the precipitating factors

and causes for suicidal crisis are diverse, and not always attributable to an underlying mental-health disorder.

Principle 3

Aftercare should involve safety planning. However, safety planning should be a flexible and collaborative process that is undertaken in partnership *with* the person at-risk. The process should be supported by a skilled and compassionate health professional who can respond effectively to peoples' readiness to plan for their safety. Safety planning should be an ongoing process and reviews can be incorporated into ongoing risk monitoring and response. The level of evidence for safety planning is strong, with demonstrated reductions in suicidal ideation, behaviour, and hospitalisations. Safety planning has also been included as a core component of several Australian aftercare programs including TWBSS and HOPE. All of the effective comprehensive aftercare programs included ongoing risk monitoring, paired with effective response to elevated risk.

Principle 4

Aftercare programs should explicitly prioritise engagement and linkages with other services. However, this should be balanced with the person-centred care principles described below in Principle 5, ensuring that services align with the needs of the person at risk. All the effective comprehensive aftercare programs explicitly stated a focus on encouraging or motivating participants to engage in ongoing supports or to adhere to their treatment plan that was prepared at discharge. This goal is consistent with the model of aftercare as a bridging intervention after hospital-based care to facilitate ongoing supports within the community.

Principle 5

To support Principle 4, aftercare services should focus on providing person-centred care as described in detail in the Person-Centred Care section of this Evidence Check. Briefly, this includes flexible program delivery in collaboration with service-users and the prioritisation of therapeutic alliance. Continuity of care with the same support person should be a goal. This will require using co-design with lived experience advisors to ensure services are meeting the needs, effective supervisory structures, and a focus on organisational culture that supports excellent clinical practice.

Principle 6

To support engagement with other services, aftercare services should pursue formalised integration and/or agreements with other support services, and these relationships should be fostered through the placement of a liaison officer in key referral services such as hospitals. This was also recommended by the TWBSS evaluation from Nous. Most effective aftercare programs described some degree of formal integration with broader support services. Effective integration was noted for the purposes of facilitating both crisis responses in situations of elevated risk as well as referral to clinical care or ongoing support and treatment where required.

Principle 7

We recommend that services consider the inclusion of peer support, alongside clinical and specialist staff, as part of the person's support team. This is now occurring more commonly in Australian

services and there are good models of training, supervision, role definitions, and team structure that can be adapted and adopted.

Principle 8

The rapid initiation of care that exists in current Australian services should be maintained and further enhanced. Rapid initiation of care remains a common theme among effective programs, with many commencing care while the person is still in hospital.

Principle 9

In the early weeks following a suicidal crisis, contact should occur at a higher frequency as agreed on collaboratively with the person at-risk. Most of the effective programs identified in this review described an intervention schedule that was more frequent early in treatment before tapering off later in treatment.

Principle 10

We recommend assertive follow-up where the responsibility to make and maintain contact rests with the service provider. Many of the effective programs identified in this review referred to the provision of assertive follow-up, where multiple attempts at contact are made when clients do not respond.

Principle 11

Ongoing work is needed to ensure people are referred to aftercare support the first time they present with a suicidal crisis. This may mean broadening referral pathways and eligibility criteria to include people who may present to primary care or community services rather than to the emergency department and may present with suicidal distress rather than suicide attempt. As noted in the 2019 Evidence Check, some studies have suggested that aftercare may be more effective when delivered to people after their first suicide attempt, rather than after a reattempt. This has implications for referral pathways and the need to ensure comprehensive coverage so that people are well-supported after an initial attempt.

Principle 12

With the agreement of the person at-risk and consideration of the potential benefits and harms, services should engage support person/s in the assessment, planning and care process. Support for the support person was also identified as an important gap in existing aftercare services by Lived Experience Advisors.

Recommendations to address gaps and resourcing

Recommendation 1

Expand referral pathways and eligibility criteria while ensuring adequate staffing to accommodate the increased demand. Draw insights from existing services which have successfully taken these steps to ensure that referrals remain appropriate and manageable.

Recommendation 2

Improve funding security and simplify agreements for services. This will help to reduce staff turnover that occurs within the context of funding insecurity.

Recommendation 3

Maintain a focus on developing the skills of the workforce and providing career pathways for health professionals and peer workers, including access to regular case consultation support. This recommendation aims to address the dual and related purposes to improve quality of care and reduce staff turnover.

Recommendation 4

While development of specific services for priority groups is important, so is the provision of safe and appropriate care within all aftercare services for Australia's diverse community. Population-specific services are important but cannot meet all of the need, particularly given the wide geographic spread in Australia. We recommend that providers of mainstream service models (1) ensure diversity of their support staff, (2) engage with community and peak bodies to co-design principles of service provision for priority populations in their region, and (3) ensure these principles address the needs of people with intersecting identities.

Limitations and Gaps in the Evidence

The availability of rigorous evaluations of Australian aftercare programs and their impact on suicidal behaviour is limited. The recently completed NOUS evaluation of TWBSS reported a decrease in ideation as well as distress and an increase in wellbeing following the program. However, the evaluation did not report the impact upon behavioural outcomes. An evaluation of HOPE services found a reduction in both ideation scores and the rate of self-harm related presentations to hospital following the program. However, the details of these evaluations are unclear, have not been subject to peer-review, and the availability of controlled evaluations is sparse. For example, it is unclear at what timepoint the reduction in self-harm related presentations was observed, how long this intervention effect was maintained, and whether a control group who did not receive the intervention would have exhibited a similar reduction.

There has been an increase in tailored interventions for some priority populations (e.g., Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, LGBTQIA+ people, children and young people). However, there are few evaluations available and many of these programs are in the early stages of implementation and have yet to be formally evaluated. We did not identify any tailored interventions for several groups of people including those experiencing socioeconomic disadvantage, those with contact with the justice system, complex mental health needs, disability, experiencing abuse or violence, neurodivergent people, or CALD communities. Other groups had minimal evidence for tailored interventions, largely from international studies, including older people, military service personnel or veterans, people experiencing alcohol or drug misuse, and people living rurally.

In line with the 2019 Evidence Check, there was a lack of rigorous evaluations of the effectiveness of individual components of aftercare programs. One notable exception was an evaluation of brief contact as an adjunct to motivational interviewing – the adjunct was associated with improvements in urge intensity, self-efficacy, and likelihood of sustaining safety plan use when needed⁹⁶.

Overall, there were few studies which evaluated the inclusion of peer support workers in aftercare. We identified one qualitative evaluation of Next Steps which found that the inclusion of peer-work was regarded as positive by both peer workers themselves and clinicians who work alongside them. However, we did not identify any evaluations of the impact of peer workers within broader aftercare programs.

There were few studies which evaluated the inclusion of nominated support people in care. Of these, only one also provided care for these support people¹¹. This is a notable gap in programs and evaluations, as support people can face difficult challenges such as providing initial first aid, organising hospital care, and accompanying the service-user to hospital, as well as providing ongoing psycho-social supports. This was identified as an important gap by our Lived Experience Advisors.

The 2019 Evidence Check noted the need for future research to explore the impact of aftercare services on various user groups to explore service delivery practices to maximise engagement and effectiveness for particular audiences. The NOUS evaluation of TWBSS provided a preliminary investigation of this, finding relatively poorer intervention effects on suicidal ideation for men and

people referred following hospitalisation for a suicide crisis rather than attempt. The evaluation also found relatively poorer intervention effects on distress and wellbeing for: people who were LGBTQIA+, experienced a personality disorder, were under 25, or were unemployed. There is a need for further research to explore whether these findings are replicated and whether similar patterns occur for other Australian programs such as HOPE. Further research is also required to better understand the needs and experienced of those for whom aftercare is less effective, e.g., men and people with a history of multiple attempts.

Conclusion

The importance of effective aftercare services in the prevention of a range of suicide-related outcomes has been reinforced by this review. A variety of aftercare models have been supported as effective in reduction suicide deaths, reattempts, and ideation.

Clear themes emerged regarding the importance of particular components and characteristics of effective aftercare. These include a range of content factors such as the inclusion of broad-scoping case management and the need for multicomponent programs, as well as process factors such as the need for person-centred care.

While there has been significant effort and investment to improve aftercare in Australia, there are notable gaps in the provision of services. These include a lack of services tailored for priority populations, the need for stronger integration and referral pathways with other services, and restrictive inward referral pathways and eligibility criteria driven largely by resource constraints. A consistently identified limitation of existing services was the lack of supports for people who do not access medical care and are thus ineligible for referral via this route.

We have outlined 12 principles for Universal Aftercare and have made several recommendations to address gaps and resourcing, summarised in the discussion above and the executive summary of this report.

References

- 1. Stanley B, Brown GK. Safety planning intervention: A brief intervention to mitigate suicide risk. Cognitive and Behavioral Practice. 2012;19(2):256-64.
- 2. Ferguson M, Rhodes K, Loughhead M, McIntyre H, Procter N. The Effectiveness of the Safety Planning Intervention for Adults Experiencing Suicide-Related Distress: A Systematic Review. Arch Suicide Res. 2022;26(3):1022-45.
- 3. Nuij C, van Ballegooijen W, De Beurs DP, Juniar D, Erlangsen A, Portzky G, et al. Safety planning-type interventions for suicide prevention: meta-analysis. The British Journal of Psychiatry. 2021;219:419 26.
- 4. International estimates of death by intentional self-harm [Internet]. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. 2022. Available from: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/data/geography/international-estimates-of-suicide</u>.
- 5. Psychosocial risk factors as they relate to coroner-referred deaths in Australia [Internet]. [cited 30/06/2023]. Available from: <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/research/psychosocial-risk-factors-they-relate-coroner-referred-deaths-australia</u>.
- 6. Hunt IM, Kapur N, Webb R, Robinson J, Burns J, Shaw J, et al. Suicide in recently discharged psychiatric patients: a case-control study. Psychological Medicine. 2009;39:443-9.
- 7. Stokes B. Review of the admission or referral to and the discharge and transfer practices of public mental health facilities/services in WA. Perth, WA: Western Australian Department of Health and WA Mental Health Commission; 2012.
- 8. Hvid M, Vangborg K, Sorensen HJ, Nielsen IK, Stenborg JM, Wang AG. Preventing repetition of attempted suicide--II. The Amager project, a randomized controlled trial. Nordic Journal of Psychiatry. 2011;65(5):292-8.
- 9. Kawanishi C, Aruga T, Ishizuka N, Yonemoto N, Otsuka K, Kamijo Y, et al. Assertive case management versus enhanced usual care for people with mental health problems who had attempted suicide and were admitted to hospital emergency departments in Japan (ACTION-J): a multicentre, randomised controlled trial. The Lancet Psychiatry. 2014;1(3):193-201.
- Gysin-Maillart A, Schwab S, Soravia L, Megert M, Michel K. A Novel Brief Therapy for Patients Who Attempt Suicide: A 24-months Follow-Up Randomized Controlled Study of the Attempted Suicide Short Intervention Program (ASSIP). PLoS Medicine / Public Library of Science. 2016;13(3):e1001968.
- 11. Kim MH, Lee J, Noh H, Hong JP, Kim H, Cha YS, et al. Effectiveness of a Flexible and Continuous Case Management Program for Suicide Attempters. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020;17(7).
- 12. Dunlap LJ, Orme S, Zarkin GA, Arias SA, Miller IW, Camargo CA, Jr., et al. Screening and Intervention for Suicide Prevention: A Cost-Effectiveness Analysis of the ED-SAFE Interventions. Psychiatr Serv. 2019;70(12):1082-7.
- 13. Fleischmann A, Bertolote JM, Wasserman D, De Leo D, Bolhari J, Botega NJ, et al. Effectiveness of brief intervention and contact for suicide attempters: a randomized controlled trial in five countries. Bulletin of the World Health Organization. 2008;86(9):703-9.

- 14. Czyz EK, King CA, Prouty D, Micol VJ, Walton M, Nahum-Shani I. Adaptive intervention for prevention of adolescent suicidal behavior after hospitalization: a pilot sequential multiple assignment randomized trial. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2021;62(8):1019-31.
- 15. Shand F, Vogl L, Robinson J. Improving patient care after a suicide attempt. Australasian Psychiatry. 2018;26(2):145-8.
- 16. Johannessen HA, Dieserud G, De Leo D, Claussen B, Zahl P-H. Chain of care for patients who have attempted suicide: a follow-up study from Bærum, Norway. BMC Public Health. 2011;11(1):81.
- 17. Messiah A, Notredame CE, Demarty AL, Duhem S, Vaiva G, Algo Si. Combining green cards, telephone calls and postcards into an intervention algorithm to reduce suicide reattempt (AlgoS): P-hoc analyses of an inconclusive randomized controlled trial. PLoS ONE [Electronic Resource]. 2019;14(2):e0210778.
- Vaiva G, Berrouiguet S, Walter M, Courtet P, Ducrocq F, Jardon V, et al. Combining Postcards, Crisis Cards, and Telephone Contact Into a Decision-Making Algorithm to Reduce Suicide Reattempt: A Randomized Clinical Trial of a Personalized Brief Contact Intervention. Journal of Clinical Psychiatry. 2018;79(6):25.
- 19. Hatcher S, Coupe N, Wikiriwhi K, Durie SM, Pillai A. Te Ira Tangata: a Zelen randomised controlled trial of a culturally informed treatment compared to treatment as usual in Maori who present to hospital after self-harm. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2016;51(6):885-94.
- 20. Landes SJ, Jegley SM, Kirchner JE, Areno JP, Pitcock JA, Abraham TH, et al. Adapting Caring Contacts for Veterans in a Department of Veterans Affairs Emergency Department: Results From a Type 2 Hybrid Effectiveness-Implementation Pilot Study. Front Psychiatry. 2021;12:746805.
- 21. Carter GL, Clover K, Whyte IM, Dawson AH, D'Este C. Postcards from the EDge: 5-year outcomes of a randomised controlled trial for hospital-treated self-poisoning. Br J Psychiatry. 2013;202(5):372-80.
- 22. Josifovski N, Shand F, Morley K, Chia J, Henshaw R, Petrie K, et al. A pilot study of a text message and online brief contact intervention following self-harm or a suicide attempt: A mixed methods evaluation. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 2022;76:1-2.
- 23. Skopp NA, Smolenski DJ, Bush NE, Beech EH, Workman DE, Edwards-Stewart A, et al. Caring contacts for suicide prevention: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Psychol Serv. 2023;20(1):74-83.
- Tay JL, Li Z. Brief contact interventions to reduce suicide among discharged patients with mental health disorders-A meta-analysis of RCTs. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2022;52(6):1074-95.
- 25. Menon V, Vijayakumar L. Interventions for attempted suicide. Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2022;35(5):317-23.
- 26. (NICE) NIfHaCE. NICE Guideline [NG225]: Self-harm: assessment, management and preventing recurrence. National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE); 2022.
- 27. Inagaki M, Kawashima Y, Kawanishi C, Yonemoto N, Sugimoto T, Furuno T, et al. Interventions to prevent repeat suicidal behavior in patients admitted to an emergency department for a suicide attempt: a meta-analysis. J Affect Disord. 2015;175:66-78.
- 28. Inagaki M, Kawashima Y, Yonemoto N, Yamada M. Active contact and follow-up interventions to prevent repeat suicide attempts during high-risk periods among patients admitted to emergency departments for suicidal behavior: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC psychiatry. 2019;19(1):44-.

- 29. Milner AJ, Carter G, Pirkis J, Robinson J, Spittal MJ. Letters, green cards, telephone calls and postcards: systematic and meta-analytic review of brief contact interventions for reducing self-harm, suicide attempts and suicide. Br J Psychiatry. 2015;206(3):184-90.
- 30. Luxton DD, June JD, Comtois KA. Can postdischarge follow-up contacts prevent suicide and suicidal behavior? A review of the evidence. Crisis: Journal of Crisis Intervention & Suicide. 2013;34(1):32-41.
- 31. Falcone G, Nardella A, Lamis DA, Erbuto D, Girardi P, Pompili M. Taking care of suicidal patients with new technologies and reaching-out means in the post-discharge period. World j. 2017;7(3):163-76.
- 32. Ghanbari B, Malakouti SK, Nojomi M, Alavi K, Khaleghparast S. Suicide Prevention and Follow-Up Services: A Narrative Review. Glob J Health Sci. 2015;8(5):145-53.
- Kapur N, Gunnell D, Hawton K, Nadeem S, Khalil S, Longson D, et al. Messages from Manchester: pilot randomised controlled trial following self-harm. Br J Psychiatry. 2013;203(1):73-4.
- 34. Lin YC, Liu SI, Chen SC, Sun FJ, Huang HC, Huang CR, et al. Brief Cognitive-based Psychosocial Intervention and Case Management for Suicide Attempters Discharged from the Emergency Department in Taipei, Taiwan: A Randomized Controlled Study. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2020;50(3):688-705.
- 35. Comtois KA, Hendricks KE, DeCou CR, Chalker SA, Kerbrat AH, Crumlish J, et al. Reducing short term suicide risk after hospitalization: A randomized controlled trial of the Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicidality. J Affect Disord. 2023;320:656-66.
- 36. Motto J, Bostrom A. A randomised control trial of post crisis suicide prevention. Psych Services. 2001;52:828-33.
- 37. Comtois KA, Kerbrat AH, Decou CR, Atkins DC, Majeres JJ, Baker JC, et al. Effect of Augmenting Standard Care for Military Personnel with Brief Caring Text Messages for Suicide Prevention: a Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Psychiatry. 2019.
- 38. Carter GL, Clover K, Whyte IM, Dawson AH, et al. Postcards from the EDge project: randomised controlled trial of an intervention using postcards to reduce repetition of hospital treated deliberate self posioning. British Medical Journal. 2005;331:805-7.
- 39. Matsubara T, Matsuo K, Matsuda A, Ogino Y, Hobara T, Wakabayashi Y, et al. Combining phone and postcard brief contact interventions for preventing suicide reattempts: A quasi-randomized controlled trial. Psychiatry Res. 2019;279:395-6.
- 40. Ryan TC, Chambers S, Gravey M, Jay SY, Wilcox HC, Cwik M. A Brief Text-Messaging Intervention for Suicidal Youths After Emergency Department Discharge. Psychiatr Serv. 2022;73(8):954-7.
- 41. Morthorst B, Krogh J, Erlangsen A, Alberdi F, Nordentoft M. Effect of assertive outreach after suicide attempt in the AID (assertive intervention for deliberate self harm) trial: randomised controlled trial. BMJ. 2012;345:e4972.
- 42. Norimoto K, Ikeshita K, Kishimoto T, Okuchi K, Yonemoto N, Sugimoto T, et al. Effect of assertive case management intervention on suicide attempters with comorbid Axis I and II psychiatric diagnoses: secondary analysis of a randomised controlled trial. BMC Psychiatry. 2020;20(1):311.
- 43. McGill K, Whyte IM, Sawyer L, Adams D, Delamothe K, Lewin TJ, et al. Effectiveness of the Hunter Way Back Support Service: An historical controlled trial of a brief non-clinical aftercare program for hospital-treated deliberate self-poisoning. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2022;52(3):500-14.

- 44. Hvid M, Wang AG. Preventing repetition of attempted suicide--I. Feasibility (acceptability, adherence, and effectiveness) of a Baerum-model like aftercare. Nord J Psychiatry. 2009;63(2):148-53.
- 45. Lahoz T, Hvid M, Wang AG. Preventing repetition of attempted suicide-III. The Amager Project, 5-year follow-up of a randomized controlled trial. Nord J Psychiatry. 2016;70(7):547-53.
- 46. Furuno T, Nakagawa M, Hino K, Yamada T, Kawashima Y, Matsuoka Y, et al. Effectiveness of assertive case management on repeat self-harm in patients admitted for suicide attempt: findings from ACTION-J study. J Affective Disord. 2018;225:460-5.
- 47. Fernández-Artamendi S, Al-Halabí S, Burón P, Rodríguez-Revuelta J, Garrido M, González-Blanco L, et al. Prevention of recurrent suicidal behavior: Case management and psychoeducation. Psicothema. 2019;31(2):107-13.
- 48. Wright AM, Lee SJ, Rylatt D, Henderson K, Cronje H-M, Kehoe M, et al. Coordinated assertive aftercare: Measuring the experience and impact of a hybrid clinical/non-clinical post-suicidal assertive outreach team. Journal of Affective Disorders Reports. 2021;4:100133.
- 49. Kehoe M, Wright AM, Lee SJ, Rylatt D, Fitzgibbon BM, Meyer D, et al. Provision of a Multidisciplinary Post-Suicidal, Community-Based Aftercare Program: A Longitudinal Study. Community Ment Health J. 2022.
- 50. Gryglewicz K, Peterson A, Nam E, Vance MM, Borntrager L, Karver MS. Caring Transitions -A Care Coordination Intervention to Reduce Suicide Risk Among Youth Discharged From Inpatient Psychiatric Hospitalization. Crisis. 2021.
- 51. Shin HJ, Park GJ, In YN, Kim SC, Kim H, Lee SW. The effects of case management program completion on suicide risk among suicide attempters: A 5-year observational study. Am J Emerg Med. 2019;37(10):1811-7.
- 52. Sale E, Sandhu AS, VonDras S. Effectiveness of a continuity-of-care model to reduce youth suicidality: Preliminary evidence from Kansas City, USA. Crisis: The Journal of Crisis Intervention and Suicide Prevention. 2021(Albright, G., Eastgard, G., Goldman, R., & Shockley, K. (2011). Kognito At-risk for high school educators: On-line interactive gatekeeper training simulation for identification and referral of students exhibiting signs of psychological distress [Unpublish):No-Specified.
- 53. Exbrayat S, Coudrot C, Gourdon X, Gay A, Sevos J, Pellet J, et al. Effect of telephone followup on repeated suicide attempt in patients discharged from an emergency psychiatry department: A controlled study. BMC Psychiatry Vol 17 2017, ArtID 96. 2017;17.
- 54. Miller IW, Camargo CA, Jr, Arias SA, et al. Suicide prevention in an emergency department population: The ed-safe study. JAMA Psychiatry. 2017.
- 55. Cebria AI, Parra I, Pamias M, Escayola A, Garcia-Pares G, Punti J, et al. Effectiveness of a telephone management programme for patients discharged from an emergency department after a suicide attempt: controlled study in a Spanish population. J Affective Disord. 2013;147(1-3):269-76.
- 56. Cebria AI, Perez-Bonaventura I, Cuijpers P, Kerkhof A, Parra I, Escayola A, et al. Telephone Management Program for Patients Discharged From an Emergency Department After a Suicide Attempt: A 5-Year Follow-Up Study in a Spanish Population. Crisis: Journal of Crisis Intervention & Suicide. 2015;36(5):345-52.
- 57. Gabilondo A, Aristegi E, Gonzalez-Pinto A, Martin Zurimendi J, Mateos Del Pino M, Roca R, et al. Prevention of Suicidal Behavior with Telemedicine in Patients with a Recent Suicide Attempt: Is a 6-month Intervention Long Enough? Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2020;50(1):211-9.

- 58. López-Goñi JJ, Goñi-Sarriés A. Effectiveness of a telephone prevention programme on the recurrence of suicidal behaviour. One-year follow-up. Psychiatry Res. 2021;302:114029.
- 59. Goñi-Sarriés A, Yárnoz-Goñi N, López-Goñi JJ. Psychiatric Hospitalization for Attempted Suicide and Reattempt at the One-Year Follow-Up. Psicothema. 2022;34(3):375-82.
- 60. Rengasamy M, Sparks G. Reduction of Postdischarge Suicidal Behavior Among Adolescents Through a Telephone-Based Intervention. Psychiatr Serv. 2019:appips201800421.
- 61. Amadéo S, Nguyen NL, Teai T, Favro P, Mulet A, Colin-Fagotin N, et al. Supportive effect of body contact care with ylang ylang aromatherapy and mobile intervention team for suicide prevention: A pilot study. J Int Med Res. 2020;48(9):300060520946237.
- 62. Duhem S, Berrouiguet S, Debien C, Ducrocq F, Demarty AL, Messiah A, et al. Combining brief contact interventions (BCI) into a decision-making algorithm to reduce suicide reattempt: the VigilanS study protocol. BMJ Open. 2018;8(10):e022762.
- 63. Plancke L, Amariei A, Danel T, Debien C, Duhem S, Notredame CE, et al. Effectiveness of a French Program to Prevent Suicide Reattempt (VigilanS). Arch Suicide Res. 2021;25(3):570-81.
- 64. Fossi Djembi L, Vaiva G, Debien C, Duhem S, Demarty AL, Koudou YA, et al. Changes in the number of suicide re-attempts in a French region since the inception of VigilanS, a regionwide program combining brief contact interventions (BCI). BMC Psychiatry. 2020;20(1):26.
- 65. Martínez-Alés G, Cruz Rodríguez JB, Lázaro P, Domingo-Relloso A, Barrigón ML, Angora R, et al. Cost-effectiveness of a Contact Intervention and a Psychotherapeutic Program for Postdischarge Suicide Prevention. Can J Psychiatry. 2021;66(8):737-46.
- 66. Martínez-Alés G, Angora R, Barrigón ML, Román-Mazuecos E, Jiménez-Sola E, Villoria L, et al. A Real-World Effectiveness Study Comparing a Priority Appointment, an Enhanced Contact Intervention, and a Psychotherapeutic Program Following Attempted Suicide. J Clin Psychiatry. 2019;80(2).
- 67. Riblet NB, Stevens SP, Watts BV, Gui J, Forehand J, Cornelius S, et al. A Pilot Randomized Trial of a Brief Intervention to Prevent Suicide After Inpatient Psychiatric Discharge. Psychiatr Serv. 2021;72(11):1320-3.
- 68. Malakouti SK, Nojomi M, Ghanbari B, Rasouli N, Khaleghparast S, Farahani IG. Aftercare and suicide reattempt prevention in Tehran, Iran: Outcome of 12-month randomized controlled study. Crisis: The Journal of Crisis Intervention and Suicide Prevention. 2022;43(1):18-27.
- 69. Park AL, Gysin-Maillart A, Muller TJ, Exadaktylos A, Michel K. Cost-effectiveness of a Brief Structured Intervention Program Aimed at Preventing Repeat Suicide Attempts Among Those Who Previously Attempted Suicide: A Secondary Analysis of the ASSIP Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA netw. 2018;1(6):e183680.
- 70. Gysin-Maillart A, Soravia L, Schwab S. Attempted suicide short intervention program influences coping among patients with a history of attempted suicide. J Affective Disord. 2019((Gysin-Maillart) Translational Research Centre, University Hospital of Psychiatry, University of Bern, Switzerland; University of Leipzig, Department of Medical Psychologie and Medical Sociology, Germany(Soravia) Translational Research Centre, University).
- 71. Ring M, Gysin-Maillart A. Patients' Satisfaction With the Therapeutic Relationship and Therapeutic Outcome Is Related to Suicidal Ideation in the Attempted Suicide Short Intervention Program (ASSIP). Crisis. 2020;41(5):337-43.
- 72. Arvilommi P, Valkonen J, Lindholm L, Gaily-Luoma S, Suominen K, Gysin-Maillart A, et al. ASSIP vs. Crisis Counseling for Preventing Suicide Re-attempts: Outcome Predictor Analysis of a Randomized Clinical Trial Data. Arch Suicide Res. 2022:1-16.

- 73. Owens D, Wright-Hughes A, Graham L, Blenkiron P, Burton K, Collinson M, et al. Problemsolving therapy rather than treatment as usual for adults after self-harm: a pragmatic, feasibility, randomised controlled trial (the MIDSHIPS trial). Pilot Feasibility Stud. 2020;6:119.
- 74. Sedghy Z, Yoosefi N, Navidian A. The effect of motivational interviewing-based training on the rate of using mental health services and intensity of suicidal ideation in individuals with suicide attempt admitted to the emergency department. J Educ Health Promot. 2020;9:247.
- 75. Mouaffak F, Marchand A, Castaigne E, Arnoux A, Hardy P. OSTA program: A French follow up intervention program for suicide prevention. Psychiatry Research. 2015;230(3):913-8.
- 76. Hatcher S, Sharon C, House A, Collins N, Collings S, Pillai A. The ACCESS study: zelen randomised controlled trial of a package of care for people presenting to hospital after self-harm. Br J Psychiatry. 2015;206(3):229-36.
- 77. Naidoo SS, Gathiram P, Schlebusch L. Effectiveness of a buddy intervention support programme for suicidal behaviour in a primary care setting. South african family practice. 2014;56(5):263-70.
- 78. Maple M, Wayland S, Pearce T, Sanford R, Bhullar N. A Psychoeducational Support Group Intervention for People Who Have Attempted Suicide: An Open Trial with Promising Preliminary Findings. Community Mental Health Journal. 2022;58(8):1621-9.
- 79. Causes of Death, Australia [Internet]. Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS). 2022 [cited 30/06/2023]. Available from: <u>https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/health/causes-death/causes-death/causes-death-australia/latest-release#risk-factors-for-intentional-self-harm-deaths-suicide-in-australia</u>.
- Van Zanden B, Bliokas V. Taking the next step: A qualitative study examining processes of change in a suicide prevention program incorporating peer-workers. Psychological Services. 2022;19(3):508-18.
- 81. Gibson M, Moreau N, Balzamo E, Crompton D. Peer Intervention following Suicide-Related Emergency Department Presentation: Evaluation of the PAUSE Pilot Program. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2023;20(4).
- 82. Rickwood D. Lifeline Suicide Crisis Support Program Final Evaluation Report. Canberra: University of Canberra; 2008.
- 83. Woden Community Service. The ACT Way Back Support Service Trial: Final Report. Canberra; 2018.
- 84. De Leo D, Hawgood J, Ide N, Anderson K, Klieve H. Post-Discharge Care in Psychiatric Patients at High-Risk of Suicide Brisbane: Australian Institute for Suicide Research and Prevention; 2008.
- 85. Grand Pacific Health. Next Steps Suicide Prevention Aftercare Program. 2019.
- 86. NOUS. The Way Back Support Services Evaluation: Final Evaluation Report. Beyond Blue; 2022.
- 87. Blossom JB, Ridge-Anderson A, Adrian MC, Jobes DA. A developmentally informed approach to the Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicide (CAMS) for adolescents (CAMS-4Teens) and engaging parents in treatment. Practice Innovations. 2022;7(4):303-12.
- 88. Kodish T, Lau AS, Belin TR, Berk MS, Asarnow JR. Improving Care Linkage for Racial-Ethnic Minority Youths Receiving Emergency Department Treatment for Suicidality: SAFETY-A. Psychiatr Serv. 2023;74(4):419-22.
- 89. Culture Care Connect Model of Care for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander suicide prevention. National Aboriginal Community Controlled Health Organisation; 2022.

- 90. Bogic M, Hebert LE, Evanson A, Wright BD, Petras A, Jansen K, et al. "Keep up the messages, sometimes it was a lifesaver": Effects of cultural adaptation on a suicide prevention clinical trial in American Indian/Alaska Native communities. Behaviour Research and Therapy. 2023;166:104333.
- 91. LGBTIQ+ Suicide Prevention Trial: Mind Australia Aftercare Program Evaluation Report. Impact Co.; 2022.
- 92. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Causes of death, Australia, 2019. Canberra, Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics; 2020.
- 93. Glenn C, Kleiman E, Kellerman J, Pollak O, Cha C, Esposito E. Annual Research Review: A meta-analytic review of worldwide suicide rates in adolescents. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry. 2020;61(3):294-308.
- 94. Lawrence. D. J, S., Hafekost, J., de Haan, K., Sawyer, M., Ainley, J., Zubrick, S. The Mental Health of Children and Adolescents: Report on the Second Australian Child and Adolescent Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. 2015.
- 95. Suicide and Self-Harm Monitoring [Internet]. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Available from: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/suicide-self-harm-monitoring/data/suicide-self-harm-monitoring-data</u>.
- 96. Czyz EK, Arango A, Healy N, King CA, Walton M. Augmenting Safety Planning With Text Messaging Support for Adolescents at Elevated Suicide Risk: Development and Acceptability Study. JMIR Ment Health. 2020;7(5):e17345.
- 97. Watling DP, Preece MHW, Hawgood J, Bloomfield S, Kõlves K. Developing a post-discharge suicide prevention intervention for children and young people: a qualitative study of integrating the lived-experience of young people, their carers, and mental health clinicians. Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health. 2022;16(1):24.
- 98. Christl J, Sonneborn C, Verhuelsdonk S, Supprian T. Suicide Attempt Aftercare in Geriatric Patients: A Pilot Project. Issues Ment Health Nurs. 2022;43(12):1130-5.
- 99. Chan SS, Leung VPY, Tsoh J, Li SW, Yu CS, Yu GKK, et al. Outcomes of a Two-Tiered Multifaceted Elderly Suicide Prevention Program in a Hong Kong Chinese Community. The American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry. 2011;19(2):185-96.
- 100. Troya MI, Dikomitis L, Babatunde OO, Bartlam B, Chew-Graham CA. Understanding selfharm in older adults: A qualitative study. eClinicalMedicine. 2019;12:52-61.
- 101. Bridget B. Matarazzo, Psy.D. ,, Jeri E. Forster, Ph.D. ,, Trisha A. Hostetter, M.P.H. ,, Melodi Billera, L.C.S.W. ,, Geri Adler, Ph.D., M.S.W. ,, Linda K. Ganzini, M.D., M.P.H. ,, et al. Efficacy of the Home-Based Mental Health Evaluation (HOME) Program for Engaging Patients in Care After Hospitalization. Psychiatr Serv. 2019;70(12):1094-100.
- 102. Brancu M, Cleary B, Cunningham KC, Anderson SR, Gerard GR, Fernandez PE, et al. Implementing a home-based suicide prevention program with rural veterans. Journal of Rural Mental Health. 2020;44(3):146-55.
- 103. Ehret BC, Treichler EBH, Ehret PJ, Chalker SA, Depp CA, Perivoliotis D. Designed and created for a veteran by a veteran: A pilot study of caring cards for suicide prevention. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2021;51(5):872-81.
- 104. Reger MA, Gebhardt HM, Lee JM, Ammerman BA, Tucker RP, Matarazzo BB, et al. Veteran Preferences for the Caring Contacts Suicide Prevention Intervention. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2019;49(5):1439-51.
- 105. Conner KR, Kearns JC, Esposito EC, Pizzarello E, Wiegand TJ, Britton PC, et al. Pilot RCT of the Attempted Suicide Short Intervention Program (ASSIP) adapted for rapid delivery during

hospitalization to adult suicide attempt patients with substance use problems. General Hospital Psychiatry. 2021;72:66-72.

- 106. Atkinson JA, Skinner A, Hackney S, Mason L, Heffernan M, Currier D, et al. Systems modelling and simulation to inform strategic decision making for suicide prevention in rural New South Wales (Australia). Aust N Z J Psychiatry. 2020;54(9):892-901.
- 107. Hom MA, Bauer BW, Stanley IH, Boffa JW, Stage DRL, Capron DW, et al. Suicide attempt survivors' recommendations for improving mental health treatment for attempt survivors. Psychological Services. 2021;18(3):365-76.
- Michaud L, Dorogi Y, Gilbert S, Bourquin C. Patient perspectives on an intervention after suicide attempt: The need for patient centred and individualized care. PLoS One. 2021;16(2):e0247393.
- 109. Mann JJ, Michel CA, Auerbach RP. Improving Suicide Prevention Through Evidence-Based Strategies: A Systematic Review. Am J Psychiatry. 2021;178(7):611-24.
- 110. Amanda Ribbers, M.S. ,, David Sheridan, M.D., M.C.R ,, Ajit Jetmalani, M.D. ,, Julie Magers, B.A., C.F.S.S. ,, Amber Laurie Lin, M.S. ,, Rebecca Marshall, M.D., M.P.H. The Crisis and Transition Services (CATS) Model: A Program to Divert Youths in Mental Health Crisis From the Emergency Department. Psychiatr Serv. 2020;71(11):1203-6.
- 111. Catanach B, Betz ME, Tvrdy C, Skelding C, Brummett S, Allen MH. Implementing an Emergency Department Telephone Follow-Up Program for Suicidal Patients: Successes and Challenges. Jt Comm J Qual Patient Saf. 2019;45(11):725-32.
- 112. Pérez V, Elices M, Prat B, Vieta E, Blanch J, Alonso J, et al. The Catalonia Suicide Risk Code: A secondary prevention program for individuals at risk of suicide. J Affect Disord. 2020;268:201-5.
- 113. Qin P, Stanley B, Melle I, Mehlum L. Association of Psychiatric Services Referral and Attendance Following Treatment for Deliberate Self-harm With Prospective Mortality in Norwegian Patients. JAMA Psychiatry. 2022;79(7):651-8.
- 114. Fossi LD, Debien C, Demarty AL, Vaiva G, Messiah A. Loss to follow-up in a population-wide brief contact intervention to prevent suicide attempts The VigilanS program, France. PLoS One. 2022;17(3):e0263379.
- 115. Seong JM, Cho Y, Cho GC, Lee J, Kim IY, Seo H, et al. Effects of mobile messenger counseling on case management success for individuals engaging in self-harm or suicide attempts who were discharged from emergency departments. Clin Exp Emerg Med. 2021;8(1):48-54.
- 116. Denneson LM, Tompkins KJ, McDonald KL, Britton PC, Hoffmire CA, Smolenski DJ, et al. Gender Differences in Recovery Needs After a Suicide Attempt: A National Qualitative Study of US Military Veterans. Medical Care. 2021;59:S65-S9.
- 117. Tyler N, Wright N, Panagioti M, Grundy A, Waring J. What does safety in mental healthcare transitions mean for service users and other stakeholder groups: An open-ended questionnaire study. Health Expectations. 2021;24(S1):185-94.

Appendices

Appendix A: Literature Search Process



NB: Wrong study design includes protocol and conference abstracts/commentary pieces

Appendix B: Details of Included Studies

Studies Finding Evidence of Effectiveness

Authors	Study Type (Level of Evidence)	Populatio n	Sampl e Size (N)	Intervention	Control	Outcome s	Finding/result	Comments
			Compreh	ensive aftercare –	Randomised	controlled tr	ials	
Hvid et al - The Amager Project 2011	RCT (II)	Presented to ED following a suicide attempt (ages 12+)	133	OPAC (Outreach, Problem solving, Adherence, Continuity): Assertive case management (nurse) + brief contact	TAU	Reattempt	Significantly fewer participants the intervention group reattempted within 12 months (8.7%) than in the control group (21.9%), even controlling for previous suicidal behaviour (p=.04). Significant reduction in the incidence of reattempt in the intervention group compared to control (8 vs 22, p <.004).	
Lahoz et al - 5 year follow up of The Amager Project 2016	RCT (II)	Presented to ED following a suicide attempt (ages 12+)	133	OPAC (Outreach, Problem solving, Adherence, Continuity): Assertive case management	TAU	Reattempt at 5 year follow up	At 5 year follow-up, the intervention effect on the proportion of people reattempting was no longer significant (p=.07) but the effect on the number of suicidal events remained	
87							Sax Institute Suicide Aftercar	e Services

				(nurse) + brief contact			significant (p=.04). The suicide preventive effect fades around 3-4 years.	
Kawanishi et al., 2014	RCT (II)	Adults (20+) who presented to ED following a suicide attempt and had an axis 1 psychiatric diagnosis	914	ACTION-J: assertive case management	Enhanced usual care	Reattempt	No significant difference for first recurrent attempt at end of study; but ad-hoc analyses revealed cumulative incidence of first recurrent attempt was sig lower in intervention group than control at 1 (intv = $3/444$, cont = $16/445$, RR = 0.18), 3 (intv = $7/430$, cont = $32/440$, RR = 0.21) and 6 months (intv = $25/417$, cont = $51/428$, RR = 0.47) but not at 12 or 18 months.	
Furuno et al., 2018	RCT (II)	Adults (20+) who presented to ED following a suicide attempt and had an axis 1 psychiatric diagnosis	914	ACTION-J: assertive case management	Enhanced usual care	Self-harm events	Number of overall self-harm episodes reduced by approx 12% for intv group. Suggested that effectiveness of intv of no. of self-harm episodes accounted for by reduction in number of ppts with multiple repetitions	
Norimoto et al., 2020	RCT (II)	Adults (20+) who presented to ED following a suicide attempt and had an axis	914	ACTION-J: assertive case management	Enhanced usual care	Reattempt	Sig differences between Axis I/CM group and Axis I/EUC group (RR 0.51, $p = 0.009$). No clear differences for Axis I + II/CM and Axis I + II/EUC (RR 0.44, $p = 0.164$)	Effective for those who do not have a comorbid Axis II disorder

		1 psychiatric diagnosis							
Comprehensive aftercare – Non-randomised controlled trials									
Hvid et al - The Amager Project 2009	Quasi- experiment (III)	Presented to ED following a suicide attempt	151	OPAC (Outreach, Problem solving, Adherence, Continuity): Assertive case management (nurse) + brief contact	TAU - historical case control	Reattempt	At 12 months, smaller proportion of patients reattempted following OPAC (16%) than in historical control group (22%), with intervention a significant protective factor (HR 0.3559, 95%CI 0.18-0.72). (p=.004). Fewer # of suicide acts (22 acts in 93 patients in OPAC vs 37 acts in 58 patients in control).		
Kim et al., 2020	Non- randomised experimental study (III)	Presented to ED following a suicide attempt	489	Case management	TAU	Reattempt	Significantly fewer suicide deaths the case management group (p=0.019) (HR=0.34, 95% CI=0.13-0.87). Fifty percent of the deaths occurred within six months in the case management group and within a month in the no-case management group.	Case management program reduced the risk of death from suicide attempts by 75% and delayed the time to death from suicide attempt	
Fernández- Artamendi et al., 2019	Non- randomised experimental study (III)	Adults who presented to ED following a suicide attempt	163	Group 1: Case management; Group 2: Case management + Psychoed	TAU	Reattempt	Inclusion in the case management only group proved to be a significant predictor of a reduced likelihood of suicidal behaviour (OR = .319;		

p< .001; CI = .1189). Significant differences were
found between groups in the
median number of days
before the first suicide
attempt, with case
management only showing
the shortest median time
(182 days) vs control (357)
and case management +
psychoed (534).

	Comprehensive aftercare – Non-controlled studies									
Wright et al., 2021	Pre-post case series (IV)	Presented to ED following a suicide attempt or ideation	141	HOPE - Alfred Health	No control	Ideation	Reduced suicidal ideation (effect size 1.44), pre M (SD) = 31.28(11.75), post M(SD) = 10.64(12.80)			
Kehoe et al., 2022	Pre-post case series (IV)	Presented to ED following a suicide attempt or ideation	141	HOPE - Alfred Health	No control	ideation	reduced suicidal ideation at 6 month follow-up, $M(SD) =$ 9.5(12.7), effect size = 0.67	6 month follow up to Wright (2021)		
Gryglewicz et al., 2021	Cohort Study (IV)	10 - 17 year olds with self-injurious thoughts and behaviours or multiple risk factors (e.g., history of self-injury, victimization	460	Linking Individuals Needing Care (LINC) - 90 comprehensive care coordination and risk management	No control	Ideation and reattempt	Significant decreases in ideation (86%) and suicide- related behaviours, even adjusting for demographic and clinical characteristics, baseline depressive symptoms, and suicidal ideation.			

		substance use).					
Shin et al., 2019	Cross- sectional study (IV)	People attending ED following a suicide attempt	439	People who completed a 4 week case management program	People who did not complete a case manageme nt program		Compared with the incomplete group, the complete group was more likely to have reduced suicide risk (AOR (95% CI): 2.11 (1.40–3.16).
Sale et al., 2021	Pre-post case series (IV)	youth (under 25) referred from hospital, peer gatekeepers in school, or community services.	983	suicide prevention specialists provide in-person mental health and case management services across 3- 7 months followed by monthly postcards/emails/t exts.	no control	Reattempt	Sig decrease in number of SA over time p <.001, partial $\hat{I} \cdot 2 = 0.106$.
				BCI – Randomise	ed controlled (rials	
Comtois, Kerbrat, et al., 2019	RCT (II)	Soldiers at risk of suicide (presenting with ideation or attempt)	658	Caring contacts	TAU	Ideation	44% decrease in proportion experiencing ideation following intervention (79.6%) vs control (87.7%; OR 0.56, 95% CI, 0.33- 0.95;p= .03). No impact on severity of worst ideation among those who re- experienced.
Carter et al., 2013	RCT (II)	Adults (16+) who	772	Postcards from the Edge	TAU	Readmissio n to	No sig reduction in prop of ppts presenting to hospital
91							Sax Institute Suicide Aftercare Services

		presented to toxicology service at local hospital following self- poisoning				hospital for self- poisoning	for self-poisoning but sig reduction in number of events (RR = 0.54). Subgroup analyses showed effective only for females and those who had history of prior self-poisoning.
				BCI – Non-cor	ntrolled studie	es	
Josifovski et al., 2022	Pre-post (IV)	Adult patients admitted to ED following a suicide attempt or self-harm	13	Reconnecting AFTer Self-Harm (RAFT)	no control	ideation	Sig reduction in suicidal ideation from baseline to 6- weeks ($p = .001$), baseline to 6 months ($p = .004$) and baseline to 12 months (p = .033).
Ryan et al., 2022	Cohort Study (IV)	12-17 year olds attending ED with ideation, attempt, or positive risk screen. Psychosis exclusion.	37	Suicide Intervention Assisted by Messages (SIAM): Brief follow-up intervention using automated caring text messages (days 1, 7, 13 and 30 after discharge),	No control	ideation	No control, was feasibility study, no stats re pre-post just rough indication - 18 (67%) indicated it had reduced their suicidal ideation
			Brief	Intervention – Ran	domised cont	rolled trials	
Rengasamy & Sparks, 2019	RCT (II)	Adolescents (12-18 yrs) admitted to	142	Multiple telephone calls 1, 7, 14, 30, 60, 90 days post	Single telephone call 90 days	Repeat suicide attempt	Significantly fewer suicidal behaivour incidents (6% vs 17%) for those receiving MCI

		hospital for SA		discharge. Separate calls made to guardian	post- discharge		vs. SCI (OR=0.28, 95% CI=0.09-0.93, p=0.037); no significant differences for rehospitalisation rates	
Gysin- Maillart et al., 2016	RCT (II)	Adult patients admitted to ED following suicide attempt	120	ASSIP (Attempted Suicide Short Intervention Program): Three therapy sessions using narrative interviewing followed by tailored letters for 24 months	TAU	Repeat suicide attempt	Decrease in suicidal behaviour in intervention group (8% vs. 27%). 80% reduced risk of participants making at least one repeat suicide attempt in ASSIP group, with therapeutic alliance a moderating factor.	Low-intensity support after relationship is established may be effective
Ring et al., 2020	RCT (II)	Adult patients admitted to ED following suicide attempt	120	ASSIP	TAU	Suicidal Ideation	Satisfaction with the therapeutic outcome was associated with lower rates of SI during the 2 year follow up.	
Fleischman n et al., 2008	RCT (II)	Patients who had a suicide attempt seen at the ED	1,867	SUPREMISS brief intervention and contact (BIC): (phone calls or visits)	TAU	Death from suicide at 18 month follow-up	Significantly more deaths from suicide in the treatment as usual group than the BIC group (χ^2 = 13.83; P<0.001)	Study was conducted across low to middle income countries
Malakouti et al., 2022	RCT (II)	Adults who had attempted suicide.	305	Modified SUPRE- MISS (Multisite Intervention Study on Suicidal Behaviours): not original site and some variations.	TAU	Reattempt	The BIC group had a significantly lower rate of reattempt episodes (11%) than he TAU group (25%), with a higher probability among the TAU group (HR = 2.57).	

Vaiva et al., 2018	RCT (II) but secondary analysis of Vaiva et al.	Adult patients (over 18 years old) were offered to participate in the study if they presented at the ED within 7 days of an SA, provided that their total number of SA was no more than 3 over the 3 past years.	1,040	ALGOS - crisis cards, brief telephone calls	TAU	Reattempt	No significant effect of intervention on rate of reattempts, number of reattempts per patient or on the duration until first reattempt	NB reanalysis by Messiah found that effective for first-time attempters but not repeat attempters
Messiah et al., 2019	RCT (II)	Adult patients attending ED following attempt. Exclusion: more than 3 attempts over the past 3 years.	1,040	ALGOS (secondary subanalysis of Vaiva et al)	TAU	Reattempt	At 6 and 13 months there was a reduced likelihood of reattempting in intervention than control groups, but only for those who received the intervention after a first attempt.	Post-hoc analyses
Hatcher et al., 2016	Zelen RCT (II)	Maori people who presented to ED following self-harm	167 consent ed	Te Ira Tangata: Culturally- informed delivery of aftercare including face-to- face or telephone contact over two	TAU	Representa tion to hospital with self- harm within 12 months	Reduced representation to hospital with self-harm at 3 months (10.4% vs 18%) but no difference at 12 months. Significant decrease in general hospital	

				weeks, postcards for one year, problem solving therapy, encouragement to access primary healthcare		of the index episode	presentations over 12 months.	
Naidoo et al., 2014	RCT (II)	Adult patients admitted to ED following suicide attempt	688	Buddy intervention support group. 'Buddy' attends 3 x 4 hrs workshops covering info sharing, feedback, management of challenges, coping skills, counselling strategies & info on how to facilitate further care or support; 'buddy' engages in regular follow- up (as per assessment timepoints)	SUPRE MISS brief intervention	Suicide attempt, suicide death	Over 18 month period, 97 patients in control group reattempted (3.2% of group) vs 58 in buddy group (1.9%). There was a statistically significant reduction in reattempts at week 1 and 6 months for buddy group vs control group.	
Riblet et al., 2021	RCT (II)	Veterans admitted to VA mental health hospital for self-harm risk	19	VA BIC department of Veterans Affairs modification to the WHO Brief Contact Intervention:	TAU	Suicidal Ideation	Medium effect on SI, Hedges' $g = 0.45$ at 1 month. The effect had diminished at the 3 month mark.	Pilot study, small sample, very short term effect
95							Sax Institute Suicide Afterca	re Services

				Education session before discharge, then professional support for 3 months after discharge (30 min sessions)				
Owens et al., 2020	RCT (II)	Adults with attendance at general hospital (ED or in-patient) as a consequenc e of self- harm in previous 6 weeks	62	MIDSHIPs (multicentre intervention designed for self- harm using interpersonal problem solving) : Problem-solving therapy delivered over 6 sessions	TAU	Repeated self-harm	Intervention group had reduced hospital-treated self- harm (23.3%(7/30) of participants repeated 18 times) and reduced self- reported self-harm (32%(8/25)) in 6 months after randomisation compared to TAU group (hosp-reported: 37.5% ppt (12/32) repeated 44 times, and self-report: 59%(17/29)).	
Czyz et al., 2021	SMART design- Sequential Multiple Assignment Randomised Trial (II)	Adolescents- psychiatric inpatients presenting with suicide risk concerns	80	phase 1- motivational interview- enhanced safety plan + brief contact texts; phase 2- booster calls	phase 1- motivationa l interview- enhanced safety plan alone (no brief contact intervention); phase 2- no booster calls	Suicidal urges, self- efficacy to refrain from suicidal action, safety plan use	Effective but fades at follow- up Addition of texts vs no texts: > significantly lower intensity of suicidal urges (B=-0.59; d=0.39). Hazard ratio of reducing suicide attempt and behaviour risk 0.3 and 0.36 respectively. (although no difference in frequency or duration) > significantly higher self- efficacy to refrain from suicidal action (Cohens d = .46) > greater likelihood of	Phased intervention with 4 groups. Controlled if evaluating if evaluating BCI, but if evaluating MI then no. 2 (phase 1) x 2 (phase 2) Phase 1- Motivational interview- enhanced safety plan (MI-

sustaining safety plan use on days where ideation was present and not on days when ideation not present (compared to no text condition)	SP) + texts and monitoring vs MI-SP + monitoring Phase 2: booster call vs no
Addition of booster calls: > almost significant (p=.056) increase in self- efficacy to refrain from suicidal action (d = .38)	
FU: - trends for reductions in attempts and rehospitalisations at 3mth FU but not sig - No benefit to texts or booster calls at 1 or 3 month FU in terms of ideation severity	

Brief Intervention – Non-randomised controlled trials										
Sedghy et al., 2020	Quasi- experiment (III)	Adult patients admitted to ED following suicide attempt	70	Brief intervention (3 sessions of motivational interviewing)	TAU	Reattempt and ideation	Suicidal ideation severity significantly lower in the experimental group(P=0.0001) than control after the intervention, and significantly fewer people in the intervention group had reattempted 12weeks after the intervention 2.85%(n=1), compared to 22.85%(n=8) of the control group (P=0.0001). However, rigour likely to be	However, rigour limited - engagement listed as an exclusion criteria and not reported in flow chart (which lists 0% attrition - unlikely in such a study).		

							limited - engagement listed as an exclusion criteria and not reported in flow chart (which lists 0% attrition - unlikely in such a study).
Cebria et al., 2013	Multi-centre (2 Eds) non randomised case control study (III)	Patients presenting to ED following suicide attempt	991	Brief intervention (psychiatrist visit + phone calls)	TAU controls- Control site who did not receive intervention + Historical controls	Change in rate of repeat suicide attempt + time to first reattempt	Reduced rate of intervention vs controls. No diff in rates for control site for year 1 vs yr 2. Intervention group had delayed reattempt compared to baseline year and site controls; 347 days vs 316 days vs 300 days respectively.
Cebria et al., 2015	Multi-centre (2 Eds) non randomised case control study (III)	Patients presenting to ED following suicide attempt	991	Brief intervention (psychiatrist visit + phone calls)	TAU controls- Control site who did not receive intervention + Historical controls	Number of people who had reattempte d; number of recurrences	Effects not maintained at 5 years
Exbrayat et al., 2017	Single centre case control ITT study (III)	18+ years; suicide attempt; no history of psychiatric hospitalisatio n. Included those seen as outpatients & those with <3 day hosp	823	Brief intervention (phone calls x 3)	Historical controls (1 yr prior) with same presenting criteria	Reattempt	Significantly fewer suicide attempt in intervention compared to control group at 12 months

		stays. NOT PD					
Plancke et al., 2021	Cohort study (III)	Discharged from hospital for suicide attempt	4602	VigilanS: Brief intervention (VigilanS exposure, a brief contact and assertive followup intervention)	Control group - retrospectiv e cohort who were not exposed to the program	Reattempt	Use of the program associated with a significant reduction in proportion of individuals re-presenting to hospital for SA (HR = 0.19, p < .001). At 12 months the cumulative probability of SR was 5.2% in the exposed versus 22.2% in non- exposed patients P<.001
Martínez- Alés, Angora et al., 2019	Cohort study (III)	Discharge from ED following suicide attempt	1492	Breif contact (Int 1= + brief contact intervention (supportive, encourage tmt engagement) series of repeated in person and phone follow up contacts) Brief intervention (Int 2= + individual problem solving psychotherapy)	TAU (single medical appointmen t within 7 days)	Reattempt	Both the individual problem solving therapy group and the enhanced contact groups had lower risk of relapse by 38% and 44% respectively during a 1year follow up compared to TAU.
Amadéo et al., 2020	Non- randomised experimental study (III)	Presented to ED following a suicide attempt OR contacted a crisis line for suicide	140	Group 1: Body contact care + brief intervention, Group 2: mobile intervention team + brief intervention	TAU	Reattempt	Both intervention groups had fewer reattempts than control (3% vs 12%).

		attempt or suicidal ideation									
Brief Intervention – Non-controlled studies											
Arvilommi et al., 2021	RCT but supporting evidence from pre- post analyses (IV)	Adults who have recently attempted suicide, recruited from ED or outpatient service	160	ASSIP: Brief intervention + Contact (ASSIP: 3 visits (including formulation, safety plan) + letters over 12 months)	3 sessions of crisis counselling	Ideation and reattempt	Both groups showed significantly reduced ideation at follow-up. No differences in the proportion of patients who reattempted between groups but both active controls (29.2% [26/89] vs. 35.2% [25/71]).	RCT but comparing ASSIP to another active control (crisis counselling) with null effects. However, pre- post differences of improvement for both interventions.			
Miller et al., 2017	Time series without control (IV)	Adult patients presenting to ED with suicidal ideation or attempt	1376	ED-SAFE: Universal screening + intervention (secondary risk assessment, self- administered safety plan and information provided by nurse, 7 phone call follow-ups over 12 months + up to 4 to a significant other	TAU	Reattempt	Universal screening plus intervention showed a significant reduction in suicide attempts compared with treatment as usual (18.3% vs 22.9%).				

Dunlap et al., 2019 (secondary/ economic analysis of Miller et al)	Economic evaluation (IV)	Adult patients presenting to ED with suicidal ideation or attempt	1376	ED-SAFE: Universal screening + intervention (secondary risk assessment, self- administered safety plan and information provided by nurse, 7 phone call follow-ups over 12 months + up to 4 to a significant other	TAU	Economic cost	Moving from screening to intervention further decreased suicide attempts and deaths and increased costs yielding an ICER of \$5020 per averted attempt or death.	Secondary analysis of Miller et al 2017
Cross et al., 2022	Case control study (IV)	Patients discharged from ED who are engaging in repeated self-harm	61	Rapid response pathway united to reduce self-harm (RUSH): 8 session brief intervention (problem-solving, CBT, risk monitoring and management)	No control	Self- reported self-harm	Reduced SH from baseline to follow-up	
Siu et al., 2022	Cohort study (IV)	People who have attempted suicide reported to the Suicide Surveillance System	1557	National Suicide Surveillance System (NSSS): Brief intervention follow-up with brief counselling, psychoeducation, and follow-up. Those with elevated PHQ-9	No control	Ideation, reattempt, death	Suicide ideators or family members who received aftercare twice or more significantly reduced the recurrence of suicide-related episodes (including ideation, attempt, and death)	
101							Sax Institute Suicide Afterca	are Services

				scores referred for intensive psychiatry, when risk moderate person followed up weekly.			
Fossi Djembi et al., 2020	Cohort study (IV)	People who presented to hospital or acute mental health with suicidality.	21 centres, particip ant number s not reported	VigilanS: Compared degree of 'penetrance' of VigilanS across regions and outcomes. Program involved phone call follow up and brief contact postcards if calls not possible.	Sites without/few er Vigilans occasions of service	Reattempt	A significant relationship was identified, showing a sharp decrease in SA as a function of penetrance (slope = $-$ 1.13; p = 3*10 $-$ 5). The model suggested that a 25% of penetrance would yield a SA decrease of 41%
Mansfield et al., 2021	Cohort study (IV)	People presenting to ED or acute mental health with suicidality.	149	Allied Health Brief Therapies Clinics: Brief intervention (up to 4 sessions) using strengths based solution focused framework, family involvement, and access to 24 hour mental health triage phone service.	No control	Ideation	Significantly fewer participants experiencing ideation following intervention (44%,n= 11) than baseline (80%, n= 20), and fewer experiencing frequent (nearly every day) ideation (8% vs 36%).

Studies That Did Not Find Evidence of Effectiveness

Authors	Study Type (Level of Evidence)	Population	Sample Size (N)	Intervention	Control	Outcomes	Finding/result	Comments
			Comprehe	nsive aftercare – Random	ised controlled	trials		
Morthorst et al., 2012	Blinded superiority RCT (II)	Patients older than 12 years admitted to regional hospitals in Copenhagen with a suicide attempt withing the past 14 days	243	AID: Assertive Outreach	CAMS	Reattempt	hospital-reported reattempts non- significantly HIGHER in intervention group, but non- significantly LOWER in intervention group when self- report (12% vs 18%)	NB active control
		С	omprehens	sive aftercare – Non-rando	mised controlle	d trials		
Johannessen et al., - followo up of The Baerum Model 2011	Quasi- experiment (III)	People admitted to hospital after a suicide attempt	1304	Follow-up of the Baerum Model including medical treatment and monitoring, Psychosocial/psychiatric intervention, aftercare by a public health nurse, Continued residential or non-residential treatment	TAU	Reattempt	No difference between groups. Similar effect for treatment and control groups: 60/675 (9%) of intervention cohort repeated an attempt within 6 months of their index episode with 47/629 (7%) for treatment as	
							usual cohort. 80/675 (12%) of intervention cohort repeated an attempt within 12 months of index episode and 70/629 (11%) for treatment as usual cohort at 12 months.	
---------------------------	---	--	------	--	--------------------------------	---------------------------------	---	--
McGill et al., 2022	Non- randomised experimental study (III)	Admitted to hospital (toxicology service) for deliberate self- poisoning	2270	The Way Back Support Service (TWBSS): Proactive non-clinical follow up care to reduce suicidal behaviour	Two historical control cohorts	Reattempt	At a clinical population level, TWBSS did not demonstrate an overall reduction in DSP repetition and may have been associated with increased hospitalisations for other reasons.	Version of TWBSS model implemented at this site differed from other effective interventions that focus on engagement and adherence only, are longer in duration, are delivered by clinicians, integrated with clinical services etc.
			B	CI – Non-randomised con	trolled trials			
Matsubara et al., 2019	Quasi- randomised CT (III)	Admitted to ED following suicide attempt	48	TAU + phone calls and postcards	TAU	Reattempt or suicide plan	No significant differences between groups	
						S	ax Institute Suicide After	care Services 104

Brief Intervention – Randomised controlled trials								
Lin et al., 2020	RCT (II)	Adults who have recently attempted suicide with ongoing ideation	147	brief cognitive based psychotherapy plus standard case management	standard case management	Reattempt	The effect of cognitive-based intervention was not statistically significant (p=.076), there was a 15.7% difference in the proportion of a repeated suicide attempt between patients in the two groups.	NB active control
Comtois et al., 2023	RCT (II)	ED or inpatient admission for suicide risk	150	Collaborative Assessment and Management of Suicidality (CAMS): therapeutic framework that is guided by the collaborative use of the Suicide Status Form (assessment, treatment planning, tracking and clinical outcome tool). Includes weekly therapy.	TAU (intake, 1- 11 visits with clinician and medication management, referral to provider for primary care follow-up)	Reattempt	No assoc between CAMS treatment condition and presence- absence of a suicide event during follow-up (OR = 0.95 , p = 0.893)	NB active control
Mouaffak et al., 2015	RCT (II) - prospective	Adults admitted to ED following attempt and referred to outpatient program	320	OSTA: TAU but initial letter also included resources and contact details for 24 hour psychiatrist on duty. Plus p/calls 2 wks post	In-hospital risk assessment and treatment plan by psychiatrist. Further psychosocial	Reattempt	At 12 months there was no significant difference in reattempt rates. Subgroup analysis found	Active control - comprehensive psychosocial assessments are protective and received by all participants.

		ionoming		2		Si	ax Institute Suicide After	care Services 106
Hatcher et al., 2015	Zelen RCT (II)	People aged over 17yrs presenting to ED following	684	Brief intervention including: Patient support for up to 2 weeks	Treatment as usual (TAU) varied but included	Reattempt as evaluated through	No difference between groups in number of reattempts or	
		(following stay of less than 72 hours)		d/c, & mths 1 & 3 w brief Ax of psychopathological state & risk of suicide & evaluation of MH treatment adherence	assessment by a senior psychiatrist prior to randomisation. Letter advising of randomisation outcome a few days after randomisation. Reminder letters 1st, 6th & 11th mth checking contact details.		no difference when intervention delivered after first attempt vs reattempt. Outcome data included a range of self-report with patient or their designated support person, physician, or using the hospital database. Unclear to what extent each source relied on. More patients in intervention referred to psychiatric follow-up than in control, but this expected because intervention by protocol included more opportunities for referral than control.	NB: the telephone call intervention (primary differentiator between groups) lasted 6 months. Unclear whether there was a difference at this time as not analysed.

|--|

López- Goñi et al., 2021	Case control study (III)	Adults treated for suicide attempt at ED	410	Telephone follow-up programme (TFP) six calls after discharge in addition to routine follow-up from mental health service	Case control cohort, received routine mental health service treatment	Reattempt	TFP group 23.6% re- attempted at least once, control 20.3%. No sig difference, p = 0.503
Goñi-Sarriés et al., 2022	Case control study (III)	Patients admitted to psychiatric units after suicide attempt	191	Brief intervention (TAU + telephone follow-up)	TAU	Reattempt	No difference in reattempt rates between groups. However, within the intervention group, people for whom the index case was a first-attempt were less likely to reattempt than those for whom the index case was not their first suicide attempt.

Studies Finding Evidence of Potential for Harm

Authors	Study Type (Level of Evidence)	Population	Sample Size (N)	Intervention	Control	Outcomes	Finding/result	Comments
				BCI – Randomised	controlled	trials		
Kapur et al., 2013	RCT (II)	Adults who presented to ED with self- harm		Messages from Manchester: Brief contacts	TAU	Self-harm events	12 month repeat rate for individuals in the intervention group was 34.4% compared to 12.5% in the TAU group (odds ratio (OR) 3.67, 95% CI 1.0-13.1, P=0.046). The total number of episodes of repeat self-harm over 12 months was higher in the intervention group (41 v 7)(incidence rate ratio (IRR) 5.86, 95% CI 1.4- 24.7, P=0.016). Adjusting for baseline clinical factors the odds ratio was no longer statistically significant.	

Appendix C: Identified Aftercare Programs by Region

Primary Health Network	Program Name	Provider	Program Dates	Site/Areas Serviced					
		ACT							
Australian Capital Territory	Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Suicide Prevention, Intervention, Postvention and Aftercare program	Thirrili, delivered in partnership with the local postvention TWBSS at Woden Community Service	In the Co-design phase	In the Co-design phase					
Australian Capital Territory	TWBSS	Woden Community Services	17/10/2019 - Present	ACT					
New South Wales									
Central and Eastern Sydney	TWBSS	NEAMI	2018 as 'SP Connect' program but transitioned to TWBSS in 2020	CESPHN region via outreach					
Central and Eastern Sydney	Connector Service	Babana, currently transitioning to Tribal Warrior	2020 - Present	Located Inner City/ Redfern and available more broadly					

across CESPHN region based on community need

Hunter, New England, and Central Coast	TWBSS	Hunter Primary Care		Newcastle
Hunter, New England, and Central Coast	Aboriginal Aftercare	Hunter Primary Care		
Hunter, New England, and Central Coast	"i.am" (aka Youth Aftercare)	New Horizons	August 2022 – Present	Tamworth region
Hunter, New England, and Central Coast	Care Connect Aftercare			
Murrumbidgee	TWBSS	Wellways	February 2018 - Present	Murrumbidgee region wide
Nepean Blue Mountains	Peer Led Suicide Aftercare program	Nepean Blue Mountains Local Health District	2018 until 30 June 2023	NBM region (Lithgow, Blue Mountains, Hawkesbury & Penrith)
North Coast	TWBSS			
North Coast	Wesley LifeForce Aftercare	Wesley Mission		Coffs Harbour Local Government Area

North Coast	Care Connect	Social Future		
North Coast	"i.am" (aka Youth Aftercare)	New Horizons	August 2022 - Present	Mid-North Coast region, based in Coffs Harbour
Northern Sydney	TWBSS	CCNB	2016 - Present (previously Seasons program)	Northern Sydney PHN region
South Eastern New South Wales	Next Steps	Grand Pacific Health	Present	Whole of PHN area SENSW
South Western Sydney	TWBSS	Grand Pacific Health	January 2021 - Present	Liverpool/Campbelltown
South Western Sydney	The Lifeline Crisis Support Suicide Aftercare Program	Lifeline Macarthur and Western Sydney	July 2019 - Present	South Western Sydney
South Western Sydney	Lifeline Eclipse Support Group	Lifeline Macarthur and Western Sydney	July 2019 - Present	South Western Sydney
South Western Sydney	"i.am"	New Horizons	Present	South Western Sydney, based in Campbelltown
Western New South Wales	Roses in the Ocean - Peer CARE Connect programme	Roses in the Ocean	12-month trial	Orange / Bathurst LGA

Western New South Wales	TWBSS	Mission Australia	2022-2024	Broken Hill				
Western Sydney	TWBSS	Neami National	November 2020 - Present	All 5 public hospitals within the 4 Local Government areas within Western Sydney catchment: Cumberland Hospital, Blacktown Hospital, Mt Druitt Hospital, Westmead Hospital and Auburn Hospital				
Western Sydney	"i.am" (aka Youth Aftercare)	New Horizons	August 2022 - Present	Western Sydney region, based in Mt Druitt				
Western Sydney	Hospital to Home Program							
NSW (State-wide)	Community Care	ACON	Present	Sydney, Newcastle, and Lismore for in-person services or state-wide for telehealth				
Northern Territory								
Northern Territory	TWBSS	Team Health	2019 - Present	Darwin				

Queensland

Brisbane North	TWBSS (Inner North)	Communify	July 2021 - Present	Brisbane Inner North
Brisbane North	TWBSS (Redcliffe Caboolture)	Richmond Fellowship Queensland	July 2020 - Present	Redcliffe Caboolture Region
Brisbane North	LGBTQIA+ Aftercare	Queensland Council for LGBTI Health	July 2019 - Present	Brisbane North, Brisbane Inner City
Brisbane North	Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Aftercare	Kurbingui	2019 - Present	Brisbane North, Redcliffe, Pine Rivers
Brisbane South	TWBSS	Wesley Mission Queensland	2018 - Present	Brisbane Princess Alexandra Hospital, with expansion to Logan and Redlands Hospital between now and July 2023
Brisbane South	PAUSE Program	Brook Red	Since 2017, however the service will be transitioning to TWBSS from July 2023	Logan Hospital

Country to Coast Queensland (formerly Central Queensland, Wide Bay, Sunshine Coast PHN)	TWBSS (Central Queensland)	Anglicare CQ	01/03/21 - Present	Biloela, Central Highlands, Gladstone, Rockhampton, & Livingstone Shire
Country to Coast Queensland (formerly Central Queensland, Wide Bay, Sunshine Coast PHN)	TWBSS (Wide Bay)	RFQ	01/03/21 - Present	Bundaberg Burnett Hervey Bay Maryborough
Country to Coast Queensland (formerly Central Queensland, Wide Bay, Sunshine Coast PHN)	TWBSS (Sunshine Coast)	Open Minds	01/03/21 - Present	Sunshine Coast LGA Noosa LGA Gympie LGA
Darling Downs West Moreton	TWBSS	Richmond Fellowship Queensland	2020 - Present	All Darling Downs and West Moreton regions
Gold Coast	TWBSS	Wesley Mission Queensland	May 2020 to replace a previous aftercare service called 'Lotus'	People presenting to Robina or Gold Coast University hospital emergency department
Northern Queensland	TWBSS	Wellways		Cairns, Innisfail, Tully, Tablelands, Mossman, Georgetown

Western Queensland	TWBSS	Selectability		Mount Isa						
South Australia										
Adelaide	TWBSS	Anglicare SA	January 2021 - June 30 2023	CALHN						
Adelaide	Suicide Prevention Service	Anglicare SA	July 2016 - Present	SALHN and NALHN and CALHN referrals that are not from ED, i.e., GP referrals						
Country South Australia	Suicide Prevention Service	Anglicare SA	2019 - Present	Adelaide Hills and outreach to Fleurieu Peninsula where appropriate						
Country South Australia	Aboriginal Aftercare Service	Pika Wiya Health Service								
	Т	asmania								
Tasmania	Attempted Suicide Aftercare Program (ASAP)	Anglicare TAS								
Tasmania	TWBSS	Anglicare TAS	September 2022 - Present	Hobart and Launceston/Burnie						
				Sax Institute Suicide Aftercare Services 116						

Victoria

Eastern Melbourne	HOPE	PE Northern Health		LGA areas - Whittlesea, Darebin
Eastern Melbourne	HOPE	Eastern Health	TBC	LGA areas - Maroondah, Knox, Yarra Ranges, Whitehorse, Manningham, Monash
Eastern Melbourne	HOPE	Austin Health	ТВС	City of Banyule, Nillumbik
Eastern Melbourne	HOPE	St Vincent's Hospital	TBC	City of Boroondara, city of Yarra
Eastern Melbourne	Youth Focused HOPE	Alfred Health	2022-Present	
Gippsland	TWBSS	Wellways	2019 - Present	Whole of Gippsland
Murray	TWBSS (Mildura)	Wellways	2018 - Present	Mildura
Murray	Blended TWBSS and HOPE model	Albury Wodonga Health	2021 with delayed implementation of TWBSS portion, likely be	Albury Wodonga = Wangaratta, Bright
117				Sax Institute Suicide Aftercare Services

117

			transitioned back to HOPE only service	
Murray	Blended TWBSS and HOPE model	Goulburn Valley Health	HOPE since 2021 with additional TWBSS from 2022	Shepparton and Seymour
North Western Melbourne	LGBTQIA+ Aftercare	MIND Australia	2018 - 2021	North Western Melbourne
North Western Melbourne	Youth Focused HOPE	Royal Children's Hospital	2022-Present	
North Western Melbourne	Youth Focused HOPE	Orygen	2022-Present	LGA – Hume, Brimbank, Melton, Wyndham, Meri Beck, Moonee Valey, Maribyrnong, Hobson Bay,
South Eastern Melbourne	TWBSS	Better Place Australia	2020 – June 2023, transitioning to HOPE	South Eastern Melbourne
South Eastern Melbourne	Youth Focussed HOPE	Monash Children's Hospital	2022-Present	
Western Victoria	TWBSS	Wellways	Present, transitioning to HOPE	Ballarat, Horsham, Warrnambool

Western Australia

Perth North, South, and Country	After Care Coordinator Service (ACCS)	HOLYOAKE	Present	Northam
Perth North, South, and Country	Choice Program	RUAH Community Services		North Metro, South Metro, East Metro; Royal Perth Hospital, Rockingham General Hospital, Armadale Hospital, Joondalup Health Campus, St John of God Midland, Peel Health Campus, Perth Magistrates Court
Perth North, South, and Country	Hospital to Home Program	Fellowship of WA		

Appendix D: Descriptions of Australian Aftercare Services

Program Name	Brief Program Description	Aftercare Model Offered	Key components addressed	Eligibility criteria	Target Population(s)	Referral pathways
Aboriginal Aftercare	Supports First Nations people who have recently experienced a recent suicide attempt or suicidal crisis for up to 3 months. Individuals are linked with an Aboriginal Support Coordinator who provides non- clinical, practical, and tailored support within the community. Support includes service navigation, safety planning, and building cultural connections	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Peer support Integration with community services Culturally appropriate and specific care Safety planning 	• Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people who have recently experienced a recent suicide attempt or suicidal crisis	• Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander people	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated Community or primary mental health care
Aboriginal Aftercare Service (Pika Wika)	A blended model of therapeutic service delivery with traditional healers to support clients and their families. Risk and eligibility are assessed within 24 hours of referral receival. The service is provided by SEWB practitioners who contact clients weekly for 12 weeks. The SEWB practitioners are responsive to the cultural needs of clients and recognise the importance of kinship and family involvement in maintaining social and emotional wellbeing. Traditional complimentary medicine including the performance of smoking ceremonies and	Brief intervention and assertive aftercare/case management	 Assertive follow-up Culturally safe & sensitive assessment Integration with community services Addressing a broad range of psychosocial needs 	• Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people of all who have recently attempted suicide	• Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander people	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated Self-referred ED facilitated Community or primary mental health care

bush medicines are included as part of service delivery in addition to therapeutic interventions and case management. This case management includes addressing clients' broader psychosocial concerns (i.e., integration with the State Government Housing Support services)

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Aftercare (Kurbingui)

An emergency response and follow-up aftercare to First Nations people who are experiencing a suicidal crisis, have attempted to end their life through suicide, or have been impacted by suicide. Service duration is client dependent and ranges from 1 month to 2 years. The service is provided by SEWB practitioners who work with clients to establish appropriate support and access to services. They develop support plans with clients to work through psychosocial barriers, accompany clients to appointments, perform safety planning, and build stakeholder relationships with culturally appropriate mental health professionals (i.e., mental health services, psychologists, medical clinics, etc). SEWB practitioners understand connection to land, culture, spirituality, family and community, and work with community to build clients relationships with culture and country.

Assertive aftercare/case management

 Assertive **Torres Strait** Islander people of follow-up Continuity of all ages who are experiencing a care Integration with suicidal crisis. have recently community attempted, or services been bereaved by Culturally appropriate and suicide. specific care Safety planning

Face-to-face

Aboriginal and
 Aboriginal or
 Torres Strait
 Islander people of
 Islander

Islander practitioner people facilitated

Self-referred

• GP or other

health-

After Care Coordinator Service (ACCS)	ACCS provides intensive support and care coordination for people who have experienced recent suicidal ideation or made a suicide attempt as a response to a difficult life event. ACCS provides clinical, social and practical support that encompasses care coordination to broader community services, support for clients to attend clinical or psychosocial related appointments (housing, financial, medical etc), implementing hospital discharge plans, and ongoing suicide risk assessment, safety planning and review.	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Assertive follow-up Addressing a broad range of psychosocial needs Safety planning 	 Individuals who presented at an ED or were admitted to hospital with suicidal ideation or suicide attempt. Those who were referred by a GP or Nurse Practitioner who believed that the patient is in the mild to moderate risk category Individuals referred by the WA Country Health Service (WACHS) Wheatbelt Mental Health Service. 	• General program	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated ED facilitated
Attempted Suicide Aftercare Program (ASAP)	ASAP provides immediate and assertive follow-up, contacting patients within 48 of receiving the referral, following discharge from the emergency department and other acute settings. Clinicians at ASAP provide psychosocial support to patients, ongoing risk	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Assertive follow-up Safety planning 	 Individuals aged 15 years and over who have attempted suicide and are not receiving ongoing 	• General program	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated ED facilitated

	assessment and safety planning, and encouragement and motivation to adhere to treatment plans.			[public] MHS Case management • Friends and family members who are supporting someone who has attempted suicide		
Care Connect	An assertive aftercare program providing therapeutic support to individuals, their families and their caregivers after a suicide attempt. Clients are provided a dedicated worker to help access the support needed, provide individual case management to work towards meeting support plan goals, link with other local supports and services to improve health and wellbeing	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Continuity of care Assertive follow-up Integration with community services 	• Individuals aged 16 years and over, who are at risk of, or have previously attempted suicide or self-harm	• General program	• Self-referred
Choices Program	A 3-month long peer support program aimed at reducing repeated admissions to the ED, through a post-discharge peer support with lived experience. Initial contact occurs during an ED presentation and consenting participants are followed-up by a peer worker who conducts a risk assessment and continues emotional and psychosocial support in the community. Upon exit individuals receive follow-up at 2, 4, and 8	Assertive aftercare/case management	Peer support Integration with community services	 People who present frequently to hospital EDs and justice services People who do not have existing case management 	 Individuals who present repeatedly to the justice services People who have a mental health or alcohol and drug issue 	• ED facilitated

	weeks. People can receive further support (up to 4 months) through the Choices Extra program.	support from another service	(AOD) that they are interested in addressing	
Community Care (ACON)	Aftercare service comprising non-judgmental short-term care coordination and counselling support for LGBTQ+ people	 LGBTQIA+ people experiencing thoughts of suicide or who have recently made a suicide attempt Individuals aged 18+ Individuals residing in NSW 	• LGBTQIA+	• Self-referred
Connector Service	Details unavailable and no response received to email request for information.	• Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander peoples following an attempt, suicidal crisis, or death from suicide in community	• Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander people	Self-referred, Other (please specify)

Hospital Outreach Post-suicidal Engagement (HOPE) An assertive outreach model that delivers both clinical and psychosocial support over 3months to individuals following suicide crisis

using a Relational Clinical Care (RCC) Clients are contacted within 24 hours of receiving a referral and intake is arranged within 72 hours. Clients are assigned a psychosocial support worker and mental health clinician. The psychosocial support worker contacts the client 1 to 2 times per week depending on the clients' needs. The support worker and clinician provide intense and individualised therapeutic care, conduct safety planning, provide family support, develop support plans, collaborate with GPs and other mental health practitioners for handovers, and provide broad psychosocial support Assertive aftercare /case management

follow-upeligibility va• Face-to-faceacross localcontactbut it is typ• Continuity ofavailable to• Continuity ofavailable to• Integration with18+ years.• Integration with18+ years.• Addressing amodels for• broad range ofpeople havepsychosocialare operation

Assertive

eligibility varies program across locations. but it is typically available to person's aged However, some models for young people have been developed and are operating in Victoria for 15 and above. · People who have been discharged from FD or a medical ward following a suicide attempt or having displayed serious suicidal ideation. intent or planning. • Aimed at people who do NOT require ongoing or immediate, intensive mental health support

• Exact age

referral. however, some unspecified sites allow selfreferral. HOPE programs operating in metropolitan regions do not allow selfreferral due to capacity limitations. Referrals made from ED staff, Psychiatric Services, Inpatient Psychiatric Units. Consultant Liaison Psychiatry service and Department of Health Crisis Assessment and

Treatment.

Referral is

• No self-

General

				which would be provided by another community team that provides specialist public mental health care (e.g., Community Mental Health).		made via a triage phone service operated by the HOPE program.
Youth Focused Hospital Outreach Post-suicidal Engagement (HOPE)	An assertive outreach model that delivers both clinical and psychosocial support up to 3-months to children and young people and their family/care givers following presentation to ED using a Relational Clinical Care (RCC). Clients are contacted within 24 hours of receiving a referral and intake is arranged within 72 hours. Clients are assigned a psychosocial support worker and/or mental health clinician, and a lived-experience peer support worker. Family member/care giver receive support from family lived-experience peer support worker. The client is contacted 1 to 2 times per week depending on the clients' needs. The support worker and clinician provide intense and individualised therapeutic care, conduct safety planning, provide family support, provide assertive outreach, develop support plans, collaborate	Assertive aftercare	Assertive follow- up • Face-to-face contact • Continuity of care • Integration with psychiatric care • Lived experience consultations • Addressing a broad range of psychosocial needs	Children and young people aged under 25	General Program	As above

with GPs and other mental health practitioners for handovers, and provide broad psychosocial support.

Hospital to Home Program	Linking individuals recently discharged from hospital with a Peer Case Worker with a lived experience of mental illness and mental health qualifications. The Peer Case Worker provides social support, helps the client establish goals, accompany clients to medical appointments, links them with community services, and helps them navigate broader non-clinical services (i.e., Centrelink, Government agencies) over a 12- week period	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Addressing a broad range of psychosocial needs Peer led 		• General program	• ED-facilitated
LGBTQIA+ Aftercare (Mind Australia)	An assertive outreach model that provides therapeutic support for LGBTQIA+ individuals experiencing suicidal thoughts, as well as their chosen family members and other important people in their lives. The program is peer-led and community-based with individuals being matched with a lived experience peer support worker, and a counsellor/psychologist from the LGBTQIA+ community. The aftercare program is	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Assertive follow-up Continuity of care Peer led Lived experience involvement 	LBGTQIA+	• LGBTQIA+	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated Self-referred

	recovery focused and individuals meet with their aftercare team for weekly or fortnightly sessions for up to 6 months. An 'Aftercare Circles' support group is offered with 8-10 clients and led by the Peer Practitioner Group Facilitator		• Integrated clinical care			
LGBTQIA+ Aftercare (Queensland Council for LGBTI Health)	Details unavailable and no response received to email request for information.			LGBTIQ+ sistergirls and brotherboys aged 16 years and older experiencing suicidal crisis or bereavement.	• LGBTQIA+ • Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander people	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated Self-referred
Lifeline Eclipse Support Group	An 8-week long, face-to-face, support group for adults who have survived a suicide attempt. Group sessions are evidence based, and facilitated by a crisis support worker, and a peer support worker who is experienced in suicide crisis support, prevention education and bereavement. Group members offer each other emotional support and explore coping strategies. The support group focuses on skill building, learning how to live with suicidal thoughts and how to respond with an emphasis safety planning. Sessions are hosted weekly for 2-hours. The program is not a substitute for clinical therapy, and it's	Unsure	 Face-to-face Psychoeducatio nal focus Peer led 	• Individuals who have survived a suicide attempt.	• General program	• Self-referred

recommended that group members have additional support and resources outside the group

from a PAUSE peer worker and in-person

Next Steps	A peer and clinical, psychosocial program for people who have presented in suicidal crisis to emergency departments or community mental health teams. Individuals are paired with a peer worker with lived experience who will contact them up to 3 times for 12 weeks. Next Steps involves a holistic approach to support, including addressing the physical, emotional, and social aspects of an individual's well-being. It aims to assist clients in their recovery journey by connecting them with relevant services, such as mental health professionals, community supports, and other resources. The client and peer worker will work collaboratively with a mental clinician for the initial meeting and at four weekly reviews.	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Assertive follow-up Engagement and continuity of care Integration with community services Addressing a wide range of psychosocial needs 	 People who have presented in suicidal crisis to emergency departments or community mental health teams. Individuals aged 16+ years 	• General program	• ED-facilitated
PAUSE Progam	A 13-week long aftercare program for individuals who have presented to the Logan General Hospital - Emergency Department. Clients are paired with a peer worker with lived experience following hospital discharge. Approximately 24-72 hours after hospital discharge individuals receive a phone call	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Continuity and coordination of care Face-to-face Addressing a wide range of psychosocial 	 Individuals aged 18+ years Individuals presenting to Logan General Hospital - Emergency 	• General program	ED-facilitated

needs

Sax Institute | Suicide Aftercare Services

Department for

	contact is organised for the first program week. For up to 13 weeks PAUSE peer workers provide referred individuals with the opportunity to talk about their suicidal experiences, and workers share their recovery strategies. Peer workers also assist participants with identifying and making goals toward change, find community resources, and people who can support them in this process. Peer workers also provide practical support such as transportation, liaison, advocacy, and any other support and assistance required during this time and assist people with engaging with the required health and community services		 Integration with community services Engaging and assertive follow- up 	suicidal ideation, self-injury, or a suicide attempt		
Peer Led Suicide Aftercare program	Assistance and support from a Peer Worker with lived experience of suicide to those recently discharged from the hospital for a suicide attempt. The program aims to assist the individual when transitioning home and into the community to engage with support programs and relevant services for ongoing care	Assertive aftercare/case management	Peer Led Connecting clients with community	• People leaving hospital after an attempt to end their own life, no age restrictions or restrictions on gender, sexuality, or cultural identity.	• General program	• Made internally by Nepean Blue Mountains Local Health District

Roses in the Ocean - Peer CARE Connect programme	Suicide prevention and postvention program in which individuals or communities impacted by emotional distress, isolation and/or suicide are paired with a Peer CARE Companion - a person with lived experience of suicide.	Other	Peer Support	• Varies by location	• General program	Self-referred
Suicide Prevention Service	A 3-month long intensive program supporting individuals who have made a recent suicide attempt. An AnglicareSA support worker provides face-to-face support sessions wherever the client feels most comfortable. The first month involves weekly support sessions that include safety planning, the second month involves maintenance of regular appointments and getting the client back involved in the community and the things they love, and the third month involves connecting the client with community support and resources	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Assertive follow-up Safety planning Connecting clients with community 	• For individuals and families following an attempt, or for those experiencing suicidal crisis	• General program	 ED-facilitated GP or other health- practitioner facilitated Community or primary mental health care
The Lifeline Crisis Support Suicide Aftercare Program	A non-clinical service that offers free, short- term telephone crisis support. Phone calls are made by an experienced Lifeline Crisis Supporters who aims to monitor the individuals' wellbeing and help keep them connected following a suicide attempt or if they're experiencing a suicidal crisis. Individuals are contacted as soon as possible after receipt of referral and will receive daily or weekly supportive phone calls or text	Assertive aftercare/case management	• Assertive follow-up	 Individuals aged 18+ People at risk of suicide/recently discharge from a hospital following a suicide attempt or experiencing a suicidal crisis Assessed as 	• General program	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated Self-referred Family and community organisations

	messages depending on the individual's preference. In between outgoing phone calls the individual has access to the 13 11 14 Lifeline Crisis Support Line.			able to benefit from short-term telephone support • Clients fitting the above criteria who have limited accessible support and/or resources		
The Way Back Support Service	TWBSS provides non-clinical support during the first 3 months after discharge and aims to support and actively encourage and link people with existing clinical and other supports and services (e.g., social, financial, etc) within the community. The service model of TWBSS was specifically designed to bridge the gap between hospital care and community aftercare services, acknowledging the significance of accessing community- based services and supports for the recovery process. TWBSS aims to provide a designated support coordinator as a case manager who can assist in resolving any challenges related to accessing appropriate community services. The support coordinator, supported by clinical psychologists in the role of clinician adviser and operations manager, aims to provide	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Initial contact within the first 24 hours Face-to-face contact Rapid assertive follow- up Engagement and continuity of care Integration with clinical services Safety planning and support planning 	 Exact age eligibility varies across locations, but it is typically available to person's aged 16+ years. Primary criteria: People who have been hospitalised for a suicide attempt. Secondary criteria: People who have presented to a hospital, emergency department or a 	• General program	 No self- referral. Referrals made by Hospital Services or Community mental health staff. If service capacity allows referrals from General Practitioners (GPs) are permitted.
The Way Back Support Service	TWBSS provides non-clinical support during the first 3 months after discharge and aims to support and actively encourage and link people with existing clinical and other supports and services (e.g., social, financial, etc) within the community. The service model of TWBSS was specifically designed to bridge the gap between hospital care and community aftercare services, acknowledging the significance of accessing community- based services and supports for the recovery process. TWBSS aims to provide a designated support coordinator as a case manager who can assist in resolving any challenges related to accessing appropriate community services. The support coordinator, supported by clinical psychologists in the role of clinician adviser and operations manager, aims to provide accessible and trauma informed support,	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Initial contact within the first 24 hours Face-to-face contact Rapid assertive follow- up Engagement and continuity of care Integration with clinical services Safety planning and support planning 	 Exact age eligibility varies across locations, but it is typically available to person's aged 16+ years. Primary criteria: People who have been hospitalised for a suicide attempt. Secondary criteria: People who have presented to a hospital, emergency department or a community health 	• General program	 No self referral. Referral made by Hospital Services Commur mental h staff. If servic capacity referrals General Practition (GPs) ar permitter

	contacting the client at least once per week. Safety planning and support planning is important part of TWBSS protocol to identify the client's needs and goals and ensure their safety.			service following a suicidal crisis, or whose risk of suicide is identified as imminent		
Wesley LifeForce Aftercare	14 weeks of personalised care with the option to attend a support group. Clients are assisted with connecting to flexible community-based support services to improve wellbeing	Assertive aftercare/case management		 Individuals aged 18 years or older Those that live in the Coffs Harbour Local Government Area Those not currently be supported by another suicide aftercare service Individuals experiencing suicidal distress or self-harm behaviour. 	• General program	• Self-referred
Youth Aftercare Pilot (YAP/ 'i.am')	Supports young people with lived experiences of suicide, suicidality, and self- harm. Personalised support is provided by youth and peer workers who aim to address clients' immediate needs and goals, develop coping and problem-solving skills, build	Assertive aftercare/case management	 Lived Experience consultation Peer Led 	 Individuals aged under 25 Live in Southwest Sydney (Bankstown, 	• Youth	 GP or other health- practitioner facilitated Self-referred Family and

resilience, mental health and wellbeing, provide practical and psychosocial interventions. Peer support for clients also includes building relationships with friends and family and finding a support network in community as well as addressing clients' broader psychosocial needs (i.e., managing addiction and finding secure housing). Throughout the program workers are considerate of clients social, cultural, educational and environmental situations. Liverpool or Fairfield); Western Sydney (Mt Druitt); the Coffs Harbour or Nambucca areas of Mid North Coast NSW; or the Tamworth area of Hunter New England. community organisations